SPECTRAL ANALYSIS AND SYNTHESIS FOR RADIAL SECTIONS OF HOMOGENOUS VECTOR BUNDLES ON CERTAIN NONCOMPACT RIEMANNIAN SYMMETRIC SPACES

SANJOY PUSTI



INDIAN STATISTICAL INSTITUTE, KOLKATA2008

SPECTRAL ANALYSIS AND SYNTHESIS FOR RADIAL SECTIONS OF HOMOGENOUS VECTOR BUNDLES ON CERTAIN NONCOMPACT RIEMANNIAN SYMMETRIC SPACES

SANJOY PUSTI

Thesis submitted to the Indian Statistical Institute in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the award of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. 2008



Indian Statistical Institute 203, B.T. Road, Kolkata, India.

To My Parents

Acknowledgements

My thesis is a fruit of inspiration, enthusiasm, and divine guidance from various people around me. It is a great pleasure for me to acknowledge them in this lovely moment.

My deepest gratitude to my thesis supervisor Rudra P. Sarkar who introduced me to the exciting field of Harmonic analysis. With his enthusiasm, inspiration, and his great efforts to explain things clearly and simply, he enormously helped to make this thesis possible. Throughout my research tenure, he provided encouragement, sound advice, good teaching, and lots of good ideas. I would remain grateful to him.

I am deeply grateful to S. C. Bagchi for his excellent teaching, guidance and endless support. Inspite of his busy schedule he always found time for teaching several courses and for several discussions. I admire his immense patience in answering my naive questions at any moment.

I am indebted to Swagato K. Ray and Alladi Sitaram for many effective discussions which I had with them on various aspects of Harmonic analysis. I always get inspiration from their active research and lectures.

During my research tenure I have taken many courses from P. Bandopadhay, M. Datta, D. Goswami, J. Mathew, G. Mukherjee, B.V. Rao, S.M. Srivastava. I am grateful to all of them.

I extend my sincere thanks to all the members of Stat-Math Unit for their cooperations during my fellowship in the unit.

I am grateful to Sanjay Parui for both his academic and non academic help.

For their kind assistance, giving wise advice and so on, I wish to thank: my high school math teachers Bharat Bhusan Bera, Utpal Das and my university teacher Sobhakar Ganguli.

I have no word to express my gratitute to Satyada (Swami Suparnananda Maharaj), Principal Ramakrishna Mission Residential College, Narendrapur. I offer my *pranāma* to Satyada.

I am grateful to Swami Stabapriyananda Maharaj for his advice, help and unconditional love.

I would like to express my sincere thanks to all my friends for their companionship, which not only made my hostel life pleasurable but also added a great value to it. Specially I would like to thank Abhijit (Mandal, Pal), Ashisda, Biswarup, Debashis, Jyotishman, Koushik, Premda, Prosenjit, Rajat, Santanu, Sourav and Subhajit.

Finally I wish to express my sincere gratitute to all my family members.

Contents

0	Introduction 1		
	0.1 Notation	. 9	
1	Elementary Spherical Functions and Spherical Transform	11	
2	τ -Spherical Functions and τ -Spherical Transform	19	
	2.1 τ -Radial Functions	. 19	
	2.2 τ -Radial Distributions	. 28	
	2.3 Abel Transform and its Adjoint for τ -Radial Functions	. 30	
3	Some Banach Algebras and Modules	35	
	3.1 Weighted Spaces	. 35	
	3.2 Lorentz Spaces	. 40	
4	Spin Group, Spin Representations and Spherical Functions	45	
	4.1 Spin Group and Spin Representations	. 45	
	4.2 τ -Spherical Functions	. 47	
5	Schwartz Space Isomorphism and Paley-Wiener Theorems	51	
	5.1 Introduction \ldots	. 51	
	5.2 Schwartz Space Isomorphism Theorem	. 52	
	5.3 Paley-Wiener Theorem for Distributions	. 58	
6	Wiener-Tauberian Theorems	65	
	6.1 Wiener-Tauberian Theorems for Lorentz Spaces and Weighted Spa	aces 65	
	6.2 Wiener-Tauberian Theorems based on Unitary Dual	. 74	
7	Invariant Subspace Theorem of Schwartz	79	
	7.1 Schwartz's Theorem	. 79	
	7.2 Some Related Results	. 83	

8	Revisiting Schwartz's Theorem on $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$				
	8.1	Statement of the Theorem	87		
	8.2	Preliminaries	88		
	8.3	Proof of the Theorem	91		
9	Son	ne Other Examples	97		

Chapter 0

Introduction

We consider two classical theorems of real analysis which deals with translation invariant subspaces of integrable and smooth functions on \mathbb{R} respectively. The first one is a theorem of Norbert Wiener [63] which states that if the Fourier transform of a function $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ has no real zeros then the finite linear combinations of translations f(x - a) of f with complex coefficients form a dense subspace in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$, equivalently, $\operatorname{span} \{g * f \mid g \in L^1(\mathbb{R})\}$ is dense in $L^1(\mathbb{R})$. This theorem is well known as the Wiener-Tauberian Theorem (WTT). The second theorem on spectral analysis on \mathbb{R} , due to Laurent Schwartz [56] states that a closed nonzero translation invariant subspace of $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ with its usual Fréchet topology contains the map $x \mapsto e^{i\lambda x}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. This is equivalent to the statement that if $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ then the closure of the set $\{W * f \mid W \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'\}$ in $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ contains the map $x \mapsto e^{i\lambda x}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, where $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ denotes the set of compactly supported distributions on \mathbb{R} . We shall call this Schwartz's theorem. It is well known that the statement above is false for \mathbb{R}^n if n > 1 (see [31]).

We use the terms spectral analysis and spectral synthesis in the sense of Schwartz [56]. We endeavour to study these theorems in the context of homogenous vector bundles on a noncompact rank one Riemannian symmetric space X. We recall that such a space X can be identified with G/K where G is a connected noncompact semisimple Lie group with finite centre having real rank one and Kis a maximal compact subgroup of G. This makes X a G-space with canonical G-action. Any function on X can be identified with a right K-invariant function on G and in particular left K-invariant functions on X are K-biinvariant (also called radial) functions on G. In this setup we shall consider the two theorems mentioned above. We shall discuss them one after the other.

Wiener-Tauberian Theorem was extended to abelian locally compact groups where the hypothesis is on a Haar integrable function which has nonvanishing Fourier transform on all unitary characters (see [51]). Analogues of this result hold also for many nonabelian Lie groups (see e.g. [27,43]). On the other hand back in 1955 failure of WTT even for the commutative Banach algebra of integrable radial functions on $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ was noticed by Ehrenpreis and Mautner in [22]. A simple proof due to M. Duflo of the fact that the WTT based on unitary dual is false for any noncompact semisimple Lie group appears in [43]. This failure can be attributed to the existence of the nonunitary uniformly bounded representations in groups of this class (see [23,41]).

However a modified version of the theorem was established in [22] for radial functions in $L^1(SL(2,\mathbb{R}))$. There were a few attempts to generalize this result to more general semisimple Lie groups and with lesser restriction on functions (see [57, 58, 7, 5, 6, 54, 55, 45, 18]). Research remains incomplete as almost all of these papers deal only with radial functions. Apart from the group $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$, where we have the advantage of one dimensional K-types (see [54]), going beyond the K-biinvariant setup is difficult, perhaps insuperably so.

Our departure in this thesis is in two directions. Firstly we come out of the setup of the radial functions and deal with the radial sections of certain homogenous vector bundle on the noncompact Riemannian symmetric spaces. For a unitary representation (τ, V_{τ}) of K we consider the vector bundle E_{τ} over G/K which is defined as follows: The equivalence relation ρ_{τ} on $G \times V_{\tau}$ is defined by $(g, v) \ \rho_{\tau} \ (g', v')$ if and only if there exists $k \in K$ such that g' = gk and $v' = \tau(k^{-1})v$. Then the quotient space $E_{\tau} = G \times V_{\tau}/\rho_{\tau}$ with the projection $p: G \times V_{\tau}/\rho_{\tau} \to G/K$ defined by $[(g, v)] \mapsto gK$ is a vector bundle over G/K. There is a one-to-one correspondence between the sections of E_{τ} and functions on G in the class, $\Gamma(G, \tau) = \{f: G \to V_{\tau} \mid f(gk) = \tau(k^{-1})f(g)$, for all $g \in G, k \in K\}$. A τ -radial section of this bundle is associated with an EndV_{\tau}-valued τ -radial function on G defined by

$$f(k_1gk_2) = \tau(k_2^{-1}) \circ f(g) \circ \tau(k_1^{-1})$$

or with its scalar version $f : G \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ defined by $f(x) = d_{\tau} \overline{\chi_{\tau}} * f * d_{\tau} \overline{\chi_{\tau}}(x), f(kxk^{-1}) = f(x)$ for $x \in G$ and $k \in K$. Here χ_{τ} and d_{τ} are respectively the character and dimension of τ . We restrict our attention to the vector bundle associated with a K-type τ for which (G, K, τ) is a Gelfand triple, i.e. when compactly supported (or integrable) τ radial functions form a commutative algebra under convolution. This is perhaps the natural step after dealing with radial functions. Here the role of the elementary spherical function ϕ_{λ} is taken up by the τ -spherical function $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ which is an eigensection (of the Laplace-Beltrami operator of X) of the bundle E_{τ} . The τ -spherical transform \hat{f} of a τ -radial function.

tion is defined using $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ and is the object corresponding to the spherical Fourier transform of a radial function. We denote $\operatorname{Tr} \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ by $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$. For a function space $\mathcal{L}(G)$ on G, $\mathcal{L}(G//K)$ and $\mathcal{L}_{\tau}(G)$ denote respectively the set of radial and τ -radial functions in $\mathcal{L}(G)$.

For the sake of being explicit, we will be working with the example of the spinor bundle on the real hyperbolic spaces for which a well-developed L^2 theory is available (see [11, 13]). All the results we obtain here will go through for many other examples of Gelfand triple (see towards the end of the section for details of such Gelfand triples). In particular all the theorems are valid for Kbiinvariant functions of any noncompact semisimple Lie group with finite centre which has real rank one. Our results however improve on the existing results for K-biinvariant functions (cf. [7, 55]) and also add new results in that context. We identify the real hyperbolic space as $\text{Spin}_0(n, 1)/\text{Spin}(n)$, where $\text{Spin}_0(n, 1)$ is the identity component of the group Spin(n, 1). Camporesi and Pedon have used this identification in [13]. Let τ_n be the classical complex spin representation of K. The spinor bundle is the homogenous vector bundle $\sum H^n(\mathbb{R}) = G \times V_{\tau_n} / \rho_{\tau_n}$ and the sections of this bundle are the *spinors*. It is known that τ_n is irreducible when n is odd and splits into two inequivalent irreducible components when n is even. We will work with the vector bundle corresponding to the irreducible components of the representations τ_n .

As our second point of departure we view WTT as a problem associated to a space of functions \mathcal{F}_1 acting on another say \mathcal{F}_2 by convolution. One tries to put sufficient condition on a family of functions $\mathcal{G} \subset \mathcal{F}_2$ so that \mathcal{G} generates \mathcal{F}_2 under \mathcal{F}_1 action. We point out that the Banach algebras like $L^1(G//K)$ or their counter part $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ (which forms the usual setup for WTT) can be considered as particular cases of two different families of Banach algebras or modules. The first family consists of analogues of Beurling algebras with analytic weights (see [14]) while the second consists of Lorentz spaces and algebras. The first family remains close to the classical in behavior, but that of the latter family which in particular includes the L^p as well as the weak L^p spaces is rooted in the Kunze-Stein phenomenon ([15]) and hence has no euclidean analogue. We can formulate WTT for all these Banach algebras and modules and by a more or less uniform approach we can prove the theorem in all the cases (see Theorem 6.1.1, Theorem 6.1.2, Remark 6.1.8), except for a degenerate case which we shall treat separately (see (B) below).

We also see that two Wiener-Tauberian type theorems arise naturally in our context which are based on the unitary dual.

(A) Unlike the classical WTT which considers $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ action on $L^1(\mathbb{R})$, we

view WTT as a theorem involving naturally arising pairs of spaces $(\mathcal{F}_1, \mathcal{F}_2)$ with \mathcal{F}_1 acting on \mathcal{F}_2 by convolution. For the same space \mathcal{F}_2 we may find several spaces $\{\mathcal{F}_1^{\alpha}\}$ so that WTT can be formulated for $(\mathcal{F}_1^{\alpha}, \mathcal{F}_2)$ for each α . WTT finds sufficient conditions on a collection of functions in \mathcal{F}_2 so that under \mathcal{F}_1^{α} action it generates a dense space in \mathcal{F}_2 . The core of the sufficient condition is the *nonvanishing condition* of the Fourier transform on its natural domain of definition for the functions in \mathcal{F}_2 and thus depends solely on the function space \mathcal{F}_2 . More precisely this condition remains unaltered if we change the first space of the pair say from \mathcal{F}_1^{α} to \mathcal{F}_1^{β} .

However one can ask: Given a collection of functions \mathcal{G} in \mathcal{F}_2 which satisfies a weaker nonvanishing condition, can we bring in the action of some additional convolutors on \mathcal{G} which enables \mathcal{G} to generate \mathcal{F}_2 ? In particular we are interested in finding a WTT where the nonvanishing condition is only on the unitary dual. Our next theorem (Theorem 6.2.1) is an attempt in this direction where (for instance) we see that before the usual $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ -action if we are allowed to convolve the generator $f \in L^1_{\tau}(G)$ with a few other measurable τ -radial functions, then f can generate a dense space in $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ if (apart from satisfying the estimate at infinity of the usual WTT) its τ -spherical transform \hat{f} is nonvanishing only on the unitary dual. That is, the condition of nonvanishing Fourier transform here is much weaker than what is necessary for L^1 -action: \hat{f} is nonvanishing on the Gelfand-Spectrum of the Banach algebra $L^1_{\tau}(G)$.

(B) A reason why many theorems of harmonic analysis on X or on G are unlike their euclidean analogue or have no analogue at all lies in the fact that the elementary spherical function ϕ_{λ} (in particular ϕ_0) satisfies certain decay estimate. This is in deep contrast with the euclidean case where the modulus of the unitary characters are constants and the nonunitary characters are unbounded functions. The degenerate case of the weighted algebra we mentioned above is given by the set of τ -radial functions which are integrable with weight $\phi_0(x)$. This is a commutative Banach algebra and is the largest space of measurable τ -radial functions for which the τ -spherical transform exists as absolutely convergent integral. We observe that unlike in other Banach algebras and modules mentioned above the domain of the τ -spherical transform of the elements of this Banach algebra shrinks from the strip to the line \mathbb{R} . We consider this space as the *test case* where we have deactivated the role of the decay of ϕ_{λ} . We show that indeed in this case the algebra loses its semisimple flavor so far the WTT is concerned and we obtain a WTT which resembles the theorem on \mathbb{R} (see Theorem 6.2.2).

Our treatment relies on the method developed in [7] which substantially mod-

ified the theorem for the radial functions in $L^1(SL(2,\mathbb{R}))$ and in [11, 13, 46, 47, 48]which extensively studied radial functions of a K-type τ . We may add here that a first systematic study of this subject appeared simultaneously in [11] and in [46]. (See also [47, 48] and the references in p.165 of [46].) Some of these results will appear in [49].

Next we take the Schwartz's theorem in the same setup as above. Here also we work on the τ -radial sections of spinor bundle (see Theorem 7.1.3) though as in the case of WTT the results are valid for some other Gelfand triples (see below). Like WTT in the context of Riemannian symmetric spaces or of the semisimple Lie groups the first account of Schwartz's theorem is again in the celebrated work of Ehrenpreis and Mautner [24] where it was proved for $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$. For radial functions in a real rank one noncompact semisimple Lie group with finite centre the result is obtained by a different method in Bagchi and Sitaram [3].

As a consequence of the Schwartz's theorem we obtain a Wiener Tauberian type theorem for compactly supported distributions (see Theorem 7.2.1). Recalling that the elementary spherical functions ϕ_{λ} and its τ -radial version $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ are in $L^{2+\varepsilon}$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$, we also observe how failure of the classical WTT for $L^p, 1 functions can be related to the failure of Schwartz type theorem for$ $<math>L^{p'}$ functions where 1/p + 1/p' = 1.

As mentioned earlier Schwartz's theorem was extended for the group $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ in [24]. We shall try to improve the result. We recall that $SO(2) \cong S^1$ is a maximal compact subgroup of $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$. We parametrize elements of $K = S^1$ as $\{k_{\theta} \mid \theta \in [0, 2\pi)\}$. The one dimensional K-types e_n are parametrized by integers n where $e_n(k_{\theta}) = e^{in\theta}$. For every pair of integers (m, n) of the same parity we have a spherical function $\Phi_{\lambda}^{m,n}$. In this setup the elementary spherical function $\phi_{\lambda} = \Phi_{\lambda}^{0,0}$. Theorem in [24] states that if V is a nonzero closed translation invariant subspace of $C^{\infty}(\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{R}))$, then either for every even m, n or for every odd m, n, V contains $\Phi_{\lambda}^{m,n}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ which depends on m, n. We consider the bundle E_n over $SL(2,\mathbb{R})/SO(2)$ (see definition of E_{τ} above). Then the C^{∞} sections of this bundle can be identified with $C^{\infty}(\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{R}))_n$ which are the right *n*-type C^{∞} -functions on $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{R})$. The object which corresponds to $x \mapsto e^{i\lambda x}$ here is $e_{\lambda,k}^n$: $x \mapsto e^{\lambda(H(x^{-1}k^{-1}))}e_{-n}(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})), \lambda \in \mathbb{C}, k \in K$ where H(x) and K(x) are the A-part and the K-part of the Iwasawa decomposition G = KANof the element x. We show that every left translation invariant nonzero closed subspace of $C^{\infty}(\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{R}))_n$ contains $e_{\lambda,k}^n$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and all $k \in K$. Since $\int_{K} e_{\lambda,k}^{n}(x) \overline{e_{m}(k)} dk = \Phi_{\lambda-\rho}^{n,m}(x)$ it follows from this result that for every m of the parity of n, V contains $\Phi_{\nu}^{n,m}(x)$ for some $\nu \in \mathbb{C}$ which depends on m. Using

this step we shall finally prove that any nonzero closed (both-sided) translation invariant subspace V of $C^{\infty}(\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{R}))$ contains $e_{\lambda,k}^{n}$ either for every even n or every odd n for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ which depends on n and for all $k \in K$ (see Theorem 8.1.2).

We indicate at the end how our method applies, *mutatis mutandis*, to obtain similar versions of WTT as well as Schwartz's theorem in some other Gelfand triples; e.g.

- 1. $G = \operatorname{SL}(2, \mathbb{R}), K = \operatorname{SO}(2), \tau \in \widehat{K};$
- 2. $G = SU(n, 1), K = S(U(n) \times U(1))$ and τ is some irreducible component of Spin representation;
- 3. $G = \operatorname{Sp}(1, n), K = \operatorname{Sp}(1) \times \operatorname{Sp}(n) \text{ and } \tau|_{\operatorname{Sp}(n)} \equiv 1;$
- 4. G connected, noncompact real rank one semisimple Lie group with finite centre and $\tau \in \widehat{K}$ with $\tau|_M$ is irreducible.

Actually our method relies on an explicit understanding of the images of certain spaces of functions and distributions under τ -spherical transform. The proofs work readily when as function spaces these images become identical with that of our working example namely the spinor bundle.

Crucial ingredients for the proofs of our main results are: (a) L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorems ($0) for <math>\tau$ -radial functions, (b) Paley-Wiener theorem and (c) slice-projection property of the Abel transform; the latter two results for compactly supported τ -radial distributions. We prove these intermediate results. Our proof of the Schwartz space isomorphism theorems is an adaptation of the Anker's proof ([2]) of the corresponding theorem for the K-biinvariant case.

The thesis is organized as follows:

In Chapter 1 we establish the required properties of the elementary spherical functions and spherical transform, part of which is not so standard.

In Chapter 2 we extend some of the properties obtained in Chapter 1 to τ -spherical functions and τ -spherical transform. We also define Abel transform and its adjoint for τ -radial functions and distributions, obtain the *slice-projection* theorem.

In Chapter 3 we obtain the Banach algebras and modules, on which we consider the Wiener-Tauberian theorems in Chapter 6.

Chapter 4 contains preliminaries for the Spin group, Spin representations.

Chapter 5 has the L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorem for τ -radial functions and Paley-Wiener theorem for τ -radial distributions. These are intermediate steps for the proofs of our main results.

In Chapter 6 we prove analogue of Wiener-Tauberian theorems for τ -radial functions.

In Chapter 7 we prove an analogue of Schwartz's theorem on spectral analysis for τ -radial functions, a Wiener-Tauberian theorem for compactly supported τ radial distributions and some related results.

In Chapter 8 we revisit Schwartz's theorem on $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ obtained in [24] and establish a stronger version of it.

In Chapter 9 we provide some other examples of Gelfand triple for which all the theorems proved in this thesis will hold. We indicate the reasons.

In Chapter 5, 6, 7 (G, K, τ) are as defined in Chapter 4.

0.1 Notation

The following table summarizes some of the notation we shall use frequently. $\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}, \mathbb{Z}, \mathbb{N}$ are respectively set of real numbers, complex numbers, integers and natural numbers.

For $z \in \mathbb{C}$ $\Re z$: real part of z $\Im z$: imaginary part of z \overline{z} : complex conjugate of z

For a set S in a topological space

\overline{S}	:	closure of S
S°	:	interior of S
∂S	:	boundary of S

For any $p \in \mathbb{R}$, $p' = \frac{p}{p-1}$

 $S_{p,\delta}$

$\Sigma = \{-2\alpha, -\alpha, \alpha, 2\alpha\}$:	set of restricted roots
m_lpha,m_{2lpha}	:	dimensions of root spaces $\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}, \mathfrak{g}_{2\alpha}$ respectively
ρ	:	the half sum of positive roots

For
$$0 0$$

 γ_p
 S_p

=	$\frac{2}{p} - 1$
=	$\{z \in \mathbb{C} \mid \Im z \le \gamma_p \rho\}$
=	$\{z \in \mathbb{C} \mid \Im z \le \gamma_p \rho + \delta\}$

\widehat{G}	:	unitary dual of a group G
$C^{\infty}(G)$:	infinitely differentiable functions on ${\cal G}$
$C^{\infty}_{c}(G)$:	compactly supported functions in $C^\infty(G)$

$C^p(G)$:	L^p -Schwartz space on G
$L^{p,q}(G)$:	Lorentz space on G with norm $\ \cdot\ _{p,q}^*$

For a function space
$$\mathcal{L}(G)$$
 of G
 $\mathcal{L}(G//K)$: K -biinvariant functions in $\mathcal{L}(G)$
 $\mathcal{L}_{\tau}(G)$: τ -radial functions in $\mathcal{L}(G)$ where $(\tau, V_{\tau}) \in \widehat{K}$.

For a topological vector space V

$\mathrm{End}V$: set of endomorphisms on V
V'	: set of continuous linear functionals on V
	: $\mathrm{Tr}\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$
$\begin{array}{c}\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)\\\phi_{\lambda}\end{array}$	

For a function space ${\mathcal F}$ on a symmetric domain in ${\mathbb C}$ or ${\mathbb R}:$

\mathcal{F}_e	:	set of even functions in \mathcal{F}
\mathcal{F}_o	:	set of odd functions in \mathcal{F}
$\sigma(x)$:	distance of the point $x \in G/K$
		from origin in the metric induced from the Killing form

 $L^{1}(w_{p,r}) = \{ f \text{ measurable on } G \mid \int_{G} |f(x)| \phi_{i\gamma_{p}\rho}(x) (1 + \sigma(x))^{r} dx < \infty \}$

Chapter 1

Elementary Spherical Functions and Spherical Transform

We begin this chapter recalling some notation and establishing preliminaries which will be used throughout this thesis. Most of our notation related to the semisimple Lie groups and the associated symmetric spaces is standard and can be found for example in [33, 28]. Here we shall recall a few of them which are required to describe the results. We shall follow the standard practice of using the letter C, C_1, C_2 etc. for constants, whose value may change from one line to another. Occasionally the constants will be suffixed to show their dependency on important parameters. Everywhere in this thesis the symbol $f_1 \simeq f_2$ for two positive expressions f_1 and f_2 means that there are positive constants C_1, C_2 such that $C_1f_1 \leq f_2 \leq C_2f_1$. For a complex valued function f, \overline{f} will denote its complex conjugation and for a set S in a topological space \overline{S} will denote its closure. For a complex number z, we will use $\Re z$ and $\Im z$ to denote respectively the real and imaginary parts of z.

Let G be a connected noncompact semisimple Lie group with finite centre and \mathfrak{g} its Lie algebra. We fix a Cartan decomposition $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{k} + \mathfrak{p}$. Let \mathfrak{a} be a maximal abelian subspace of \mathfrak{p} . We assume that G is of real rank one, i.e. dim $\mathfrak{a} = 1$. We denote the real dual of \mathfrak{a} by \mathfrak{a}^* . Let $\Sigma \subset \mathfrak{a}^*$ be the subset of nonzero roots of the pair $(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{a})$. We recall that either $\Sigma = \{-\alpha, \alpha\}$ or $\{-2\alpha, -\alpha, \alpha, 2\alpha\}$ where α is a positive root and the Weyl group W associated to Σ is $\{\mathrm{Id}, -\mathrm{Id}\}$ where Id is the identity operator. Let $m_{\alpha} = \dim \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}$ and $m_{2\alpha} = \dim \mathfrak{g}_{2\alpha}$ where \mathfrak{g}_{α} and $\mathfrak{g}_{2\alpha}$ are the root spaces corresponding to α and 2α . As usual then $\rho = \frac{1}{2}(m_{\alpha} + 2m_{2\alpha})\alpha$ denotes the half sum of the positive roots. Let H_0 be the unique element in \mathfrak{a} such that $\alpha(H_0) = 1$ and through this we identify \mathfrak{a} with \mathbb{R} as $t \leftrightarrow tH_0$. Then $\mathfrak{a}_+ = \{H \in \mathfrak{a} \mid \alpha(H) > 0\}$ is identified with the set of positive real numbers. We also identify \mathfrak{a}^* and its complexification $\mathfrak{a}_{\mathbb{C}}^*$ with \mathbb{R} and \mathbb{C} respectively by $t \leftrightarrow t\alpha$ and $z \leftrightarrow z\alpha$, $t \in \mathbb{R}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}$. By abuse of notation we will denote $\rho(H_0) = \frac{1}{2}(m_\alpha + 2m_{2\alpha})$ by ρ . Let $\mathfrak{n} = \mathfrak{g}_\alpha + \mathfrak{g}_{2\alpha}$, $N = \exp \mathfrak{n}$, $K = \exp \mathfrak{k}$, $A = \exp \mathfrak{a}$, $A^+ = \exp \mathfrak{a}_+$ and $\overline{A^+} = \exp \overline{\mathfrak{a}_+}$. Then K is a maximal compact subgroup of G, N is a nilpotent Lie group and A is a one dimensional vector subgroup identified with \mathbb{R} . More precisely, A is parametrized by $a_s = \exp(sH_0)$. The Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{R} induces the Haar measure on A as $da_s = ds$. Let M be the centralizer of A in K. Let X = G/K be the Riemannian symmetric space of noncompact type associated with the pair (G, K). Let $\sigma(x) = d(xK, eK)$ where d is the distance function of X induced by the Killing form on \mathfrak{g} . The sets of (equivalence classes of) irreducible unitary representations of G, K, M are denoted respectively by $\widehat{G}, \widehat{K}, \widehat{M}$.

The group G has the Iwasawa decomposition G = KAN and the polar decomposition $G = K\overline{A^+}K$. Using the Iwasawa decomposition we write an element $x \in G$ uniquely as $K(x) \exp H(x)N(x)$ where K(x), H(x) and N(x) are respectively the K-part, A-part and N-part of x in this decomposition. Let dg, dn, dkand dm be the Haar measures of G, N, K and M respectively where $\int_K dk = 1$ and $\int_M dm = 1$. We have the following integral formulae corresponding to the two decompositions above which hold for any integrable function:

$$\int_G f(g)dg = C_1 \int_K \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_N f(ka_t n) e^{2\rho t} \, dn \, dt \, dk, \qquad (1.0.1)$$

and

$$\int_{G} f(g) dg = C_2 \int_{K} \int_{\mathbb{R}^+} \int_{K} f(k_1 a_t k_2) (\sinh t)^{m_\alpha} (\sinh 2t)^{m_{2\alpha}} dk_1 dt dk_2.$$
(1.0.2)

The constants C_1, C_2 depend on the normalizations of the Haar measures involved. We also use the Iwasawa decomposition G = NAK which has the same Jacobian as the decomposition G = KAN, and the decompositions G = KNA and G =ANK each of which has Jacobian 1. The following identities will be useful in our computations [34] :

$$H(ghk) = H(hk) + H(gK(hk))$$
 and $K(ghk) = K(gK(hk)).$ (1.0.3)

We also note, using the well known estimate $\sinh t \approx t e^t/(1+t)$, in (1.0.2)

above that

$$\int_{G} |f(g)| dg \approx C_{3} \int_{K} \int_{0}^{1} \int_{K} |f(k_{1}a_{t}k_{2})| t^{d-1} dk_{1} dt dk_{2}
+ C_{4} \int_{K} \int_{1}^{\infty} \int_{K} |f(k_{1}a_{t}k_{2})| e^{2\rho t} dk_{1} dt dk_{2}$$
(1.0.4)

where $d = m_{\alpha} + m_{2\alpha} + 1$.

A function is called K-biinvariant if $f(k_1xk_2) = f(x)$ for all $x \in G, k_1, k_2 \in K$. For any function space $\mathcal{L}(G)$ on G we denote the set of K-biinvariant functions in $\mathcal{L}(G)$ by $\mathcal{L}(G//K)$. For any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ we define the elementary spherical function ϕ_{λ} by

$$\phi_{\lambda}(x) = \int_{K} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(xk)} dk$$
 for all $x \in G$.

Then ϕ_{λ} is a K-biinvariant function and $\phi_{\lambda} = \phi_{-\lambda}$, $\phi_{\lambda}(x) = \phi_{\lambda}(x^{-1})$. It is clear that $|\phi_{\lambda}(x)| \leq \phi_{i\Im\lambda}(x)$ for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and $x \in G$. The spherical transform \widehat{f} of a function $f \in L^1(G//K)$ is defined by the formula

$$\widehat{f}(\lambda) = \int_G f(x)\phi_\lambda(x^{-1}) \, dx$$
 for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$.

We have following Plancherel Theorem for spherical transform: For $f \in L^2(G//K)$

$$\int_{G} |f(x)|^{2} dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\widehat{f}(\lambda)|^{2} |c(\lambda)|^{-2} d\lambda$$

where $c(\lambda)$ is the (suitably normalized) Harish-Chandra *c*-function, $|c(\lambda)|^{-2}$ is the Plancherel density and $d\lambda$ is the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{R} (see [28]).

For $p \in (0, 2]$ we define $\gamma_p = (2/p - 1)$. We consider the strip

$$S_p = \{ z \in \mathbb{C} \mid |\Im z| \le \gamma_p \rho \}$$

and note that when p = 2 then the strip becomes the line \mathbb{R} . For $0 let <math>S_p^{\circ}$ and ∂S_p respectively be the interior and the boundary of the strip.

We have the following asymptotic estimate of ϕ_λ ([33, p. 447]). For $\Im\lambda<0,$ t>0

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} e^{(-i\lambda + \rho)(tH)} \phi_{\lambda}(a_t) = c(\lambda).$$
(1.0.5)

As the c-function has neither zero nor pole in the region $\Im \lambda < 0$ (see [33, Theorem 6.4, Ch. IV]) it follows that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there is a $M_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that for all t

with $|t| > M_{\varepsilon}$

$$(1-\varepsilon)e^{-(\Im\lambda+\rho)|t|}|c(\lambda)| \le |\phi_{\lambda}(a_t)| \le (1+\varepsilon)e^{-(\Im\lambda+\rho)|t|}|c(\lambda)|.$$
(1.0.6)

Using continuity of ϕ_{λ} we get that for any fixed $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Im \lambda < 0$:

$$|\phi_{\lambda}(a_t)| \asymp e^{-(\Im\lambda + \rho)|t|} \tag{1.0.7}$$

and in particular for $\lambda = -i\gamma_p \rho$, 0 , we have

$$\phi_{i\gamma_p\rho}(a_t) = \phi_{-i\gamma_p\rho}(a_t) \asymp e^{-2/p'\rho|t|}.$$
(1.0.8)

This estimate becomes degenerate when p = 2, i.e. when $\gamma_p = 0$. However we have the following estimate for $\lambda = 0$: $\phi_0(a_t) \approx (1 + |t|)e^{-\rho|t|}$ (see [1]). Apart from these pointwise or uniform estimates of ϕ_{λ} there are L^p estimates, which leads to the celebrated *Kunze-Stein phenomenon* (see [41], [15]). It is clear from the estimate of ϕ_0 and the fact that $|\phi_{\lambda}| \leq \phi_0$ if $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ that for $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, $\phi_{\lambda} \in$ $L^{2+\varepsilon}(G//K)$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$. From this it follows that for any function f in $L^p(G//K)$ with $1 \leq p < 2$, $|\widehat{f}(\lambda)| \leq C ||f||_p$ when $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Using Plancherel theorem we immediately get that $L^p(G//K) * L^2(G//K) \subset L^2(G//K)$ with the corresponding norm inequality. This can be considered as a starting point of the Kunze-Stein phenomenon or at least the "convolution-inequality version" of it (see [16] for comprehensive survey). Using an interpolation with the known fact that $L^1(G//K) * L^1(G//K) \subset L^1(G//K)$ we obtain $L^p(G//K) * L^q(G//K) \subset$ $L^q(G//K)$ where $1 \leq p < q \leq 2$ with the corresponding norm inequality.

More recently a sharper version of the Kunze-Stein phenomenon is obtained for the groups of real rank one which involves Lorentz space estimates of ϕ_{λ} (see [16,39]). Before we embark upon further studies of the behavior of ϕ_{λ} along this line we need the following definitions and results for the Lorentz spaces (see [30,59] for details). Let (M, m) be a σ -finite measure space, $f : M \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ be a measurable function and $p \in [1, \infty), q \in [1, \infty]$. We define

$$||f||_{p,q}^* = \begin{cases} \left(\frac{q}{p} \int_0^\infty [f^*(t)t^{1/p}]^q \frac{dt}{t}\right)^{1/q} & \text{when } q < \infty \\\\ \sup_{t>0} t d_f(t)^{1/p} & \text{when } q = \infty. \end{cases}$$

Here d_f is the distribution function of f, i.e. for $\alpha > 0$, $d_f(\alpha)$ is the Haar measure of the set $\{x \in G \mid |f(x)| > \alpha\}$ and $f^*(t) = \inf\{s \mid d_f(s) \le t\}$ is the *nonincreasing rearrangement* of f ([30, p. 45]). We take $L^{p,q}(M)$ to be the set of all measurable functions $f: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ such that $||f||_{p,q}^* < \infty$. By $L^{\infty,\infty}(M)$ and $||\cdot||_{\infty,\infty}$ we mean respectively the space $L^{\infty}(M)$ and the norm $||\cdot||_{\infty}$. The space $L^{p,\infty}(M)$ is also called weak L^p -space on M.

For $p, q \in [1, \infty)$ the following identity gives an alternative expression of $\|\cdot\|_{p,q}^*$ which we will use:

$$\frac{q}{p} \int_0^\infty (t^{1/p} f^*(t))^q \frac{dt}{t} = q \int_0^\infty (t d_f(t)^{1/p})^q \frac{dt}{t}.$$

Though this is well known and used in many places (see e.g. [8]) we give here a sketch of the proof as we could not locate one.

Proof. We use the substitution $t = s^{\alpha}$ where $\alpha = \frac{p}{q}$ in the left hand side integral. Then $\frac{dt}{t} = \alpha \frac{ds}{s}$ and we get,

$$\frac{q}{p} \int_0^\infty t^{q/p} f^*(t)^q \frac{dt}{t} = \frac{q}{p} \alpha \int_0^\infty (s^\alpha)^{q/p} f^*(s^\alpha)^q \frac{ds}{s}$$
$$= \int_0^\infty f^*(s^\alpha)^q ds$$
$$= \int_0^\infty \left(q \int_0^{f^*(s^\alpha)} \lambda^{q-1} d\lambda\right) ds$$
$$= q \int_0^\infty \lambda^{q-1} \int_{f^*(s^\alpha) \ge \lambda} ds \, d\lambda.$$

To prove the assertion, it is now enough to show that $\int_{f^*(s^{\alpha}) \ge \lambda} ds = d_f(\lambda)^{q/p}$. For a set A let |A| be its Lebesgue measure. Then $\int_{f^*(s^{\alpha}) \ge \lambda} ds = |\{s \mid f^*(s^{\alpha}) \ge \lambda\}|$. The set

$$\{s \mid f^*(s^{\alpha}) \ge \lambda\} = \{s \mid \inf\{u > 0 \mid d_f(u) \le s^{\alpha}\} \ge \lambda\}$$
$$= \{s \mid d_f(u) > s^{\alpha} \text{ for all } u \in (0, \lambda)\}$$
$$= \{s \mid d_f(\lambda - \varepsilon) > s^{\alpha} \text{ for all } \varepsilon > 0\}$$
$$= \{s \mid d_f(\lambda) \ge s^{\alpha}\} \text{ for almost every } \lambda,$$

as d_f is monotone function. Thus $\int_{f^*(s^{\alpha}) \geq \lambda} ds = d_f(\lambda)^{1/\alpha} = d_f(\lambda)^{q/p}$ for almost every λ as $\alpha = \frac{p}{q}$. This completes the proof.

For p, q in the range above, $L^{p,p}(M) = L^p(M)$ and if $q_1 \leq q_2$ then $||f||_{p,q_2}^* \leq ||f||_{p,q_1}^*$ and consequently $L^{p,q_1}(M) \subset L^{p,q_2}(M)$. We recall that for $1 and <math>1 \leq q < \infty$, the dual of $L^{p,q}(M)$ is $L^{p',q'}(M)$ where $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p'} = 1 = \frac{1}{q} + \frac{1}{q'}$ and the dual space of $L^{1,q}(M)$ is $\{0\}$ for $1 < q < \infty$ (see [30, p. 52]). Everywhere in this

thesis any $p \in [1, \infty)$ is related to p' as above.

Proposition 1.0.1. The elementary spherical function ϕ_{λ} satisfies the following properties.

- (1) For $\lambda_1, \lambda_2 \in \mathbb{C}$ with $|\Im \lambda_1| > |\Im \lambda_2| > 0$ and $r \ge 0$, $|\phi_{\lambda_2}(x)|(1 + \sigma(x))^r \le C |\phi_{\lambda_1}(x)|$ for all $x \in G$ for some constant C which depends on λ_1, λ_2 .
- (2) For $1 \leq p < 2$, $\phi_{\lambda} \in L^{p',\infty}(G//K)$ if and only if $\lambda \in S_p$.
- (3) For $1 and <math>1 \le r \le \infty$, $\phi_{\lambda} \in L^{p',r}(G//K)$ if and only if $\lambda \in S_p^{\circ}$.

(4)
$$\frac{\phi_0(a_r)}{(1+r)} \in L^{2,\infty}(G//K).$$

Proof. The assertion (1) follows from (1.0.7), noting that $\phi_{\lambda} = \phi_{-\lambda}$.

For proving (2) and (3) we first note that when $\lambda = \xi + i\gamma_p \rho$ where $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\gamma_p = 2/p - 1$ then for t > 0, $\phi_{\lambda}(a_t) \simeq e^{-2\rho t/p'}$ (see (1.0.8)).

Let $f(a_t) = e^{-2\rho t/p'}$. Then

$$d_f(\alpha) = m(\{t \mid e^{-2\rho t/p'} > \alpha\}),$$

where *m* is the Haar measure on *G* in polar decomposition. Thus $d_f(\alpha) = 0$ if $\alpha > 1$ and hence we need to consider $\alpha \in (0, 1)$. We have $d_f(\alpha) = m(\{t \mid t < p'/2\rho \log 1/\alpha\})$.

If $0 < \alpha < e^{-2\rho/p'}$ then $p'/2\rho \log 1/\alpha > 1$. Thus in this range of α using (1.0.4) we have

$$d_f(\alpha) \asymp \left[\int_0^1 t^{d-1} dt + \int_1^{\frac{p'}{2\rho} \log \frac{1}{\alpha}} e^{2\rho t} dt\right] \asymp \frac{1}{\alpha^{p'}}.$$
 (1.0.9)

If $e^{-2\rho/p'} < \alpha < 1$ then $0 < p'/2\rho \log 1/\alpha < 1$ and hence for this range of α we have

$$d_f(\alpha) \asymp \int_0^{\frac{p'}{2\rho} \log \frac{1}{\alpha}} t^{d-1} dt = \frac{1}{d} \left(\frac{p'}{2\rho} \log \frac{1}{\alpha}\right)^d.$$
 (1.0.10)

Thus from the definition of Lorentz spaces given above, (1.0.9) and (1.0.10) it follows that $\phi_{\lambda} \in L^{q,\infty}(G//K)$ if and only if

$$\sup_{0<\alpha< e^{-2\rho/p'}}\frac{\alpha}{\alpha^{p'/q}}<\infty,$$

that is if and only if $p' \leq q$. Similarly it follows from (1.0.9) and (1.0.10) that

 $\phi_{\lambda} \in L^{q,r}(G//K)$ if and only if

$$\int_0^{e^{-2\rho/p'}} \frac{d\alpha}{\alpha^{1-r+rp'/q}} < \infty,$$

that is if and only if p' < q.

Now we take p > s. Then $\gamma_p < \gamma_s$ and hence by (1.0.10) $\phi_{i\gamma_p\rho} \in L^{s',r}(G//K)$ by taking s' = q.

(4) As before let m be the Haar measure on G. We consider the function $f(r) = e^{-\rho r}$ for $r \ge 0$. We note that for $\alpha \ge 1$, $d_f(\alpha) = m\{r \mid e^{-\rho r} > \alpha\} = 0$. For $\alpha < 1$ we have

$$d_f(\alpha) = m\{r \mid r < \frac{1}{\rho} \log \frac{1}{\alpha}\}$$

$$\leq \int_0^{1/\rho \log 1/\alpha} e^{2\rho r} dr \text{ (as sinh } r \le e^r)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2\rho} \left(e^{2\log 1/\alpha} - 1 \right) \le \frac{1}{2\rho\alpha^2}.$$

Hence $\sup_{0 < \alpha < 1} \alpha d_f(\alpha)^{1/2} \le (2\rho)^{-1/2} < \infty$. As $\phi_0(a_r)/(1+r) \simeq e^{-\rho r}$, the proof is complete.

Remark 1.0.2. Proposition 1.0.1(2) for the case p = 1 is well known as the Helgason-Johnson theorem (see [35]) and holds for groups of arbitrary real rank. In the language of Lorentz space Helgason-Johnson theorem restates as $\phi_{\lambda} \in L^{\infty,\infty}(G//K)$ if and only if $\lambda \in S_1$. Proposition 1.0.1(2) is its expected generalization: $\phi_{\lambda} \in L^{p',\infty}(G//K)$ if and only if $\lambda \in S_p$. However it is known that for p > 1, Proposition 1.0.1(2) is false when real rank of G is more than one (see [39]).

Proposition 1.0.1 readily determines the domain where the spherical transform of a function exists as a convergent integral. For instance for $L^{p,1}$ functions with $1 \leq p < 2$ the domain is S_p and for $L^{p,q}$ functions with 1 it $is <math>S_p^{\circ}$. We may point out that the latter includes the weak L^p spaces for p > 1. The phenomenon however fails for weak L^1 . For example we consider the Kbiinvariant function $f(k_1a_rk_2) = r^{-(m_\alpha+m_{2\alpha}+1)}\chi_{[0,1]}(r)$ where $\chi_{[0,1]}$ is the indicator function of [0, 1]. Then it can be verified that f is in weak L^1 , but the integral $\int_{\mathbb{R}} f(r)\phi_0(r)J(r) dr$ does not converge. Here J(r) is the Jacobian of the polar decomposition. This shows that while for p > 1 the pointwise existence of the spherical transform is guaranteed for weak L^p functions, the situation is different for weak L^1 functions (see [50] for details).

Chapter 2

τ -Spherical Functions and τ -Spherical Transform

2.1 τ -Radial Functions

In this section we recall the definitions of τ -radial functions and their τ -spherical transforms. We discuss both endomorphism valued and scalar valued τ -radial functions. We will follow mainly [11] for basic notation and argument.

Definition 2.1.1. For G and K as in Chapter 1 and $(\tau, V_{\tau}) \in \widehat{K}$ a function $F: G \to \operatorname{End} V_{\tau}$ is said to be τ -radial if $F(k_1 x k_2) = \tau(k_2^{-1}) F(x) \tau(k_1^{-1})$ for all $k_1, k_2 \in K, x \in G$.

When τ is the trivial representation of K, a τ -radial function is simply a K-biinvariant function. The τ -radial functions are radial sections of the homogenous vector bundle E_{τ} over G/K associated with the representation $\tau \in \widehat{K}$ (see Introduction).

Let $\Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ be the set of all τ -radial functions. Also let $L^2(G, \tau, \tau)$ be the square integrable τ -radial functions with inner product

$$\langle F_1, F_2 \rangle = \int_G \operatorname{Tr} \left[F_1(x) F_2(x)^* \right] \, dx,$$

where $F_2(x)^*$ denotes adjoint of $F_2(x)$. For suitable $F_1, F_2 \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ their convolution is defined by

$$F_1 * F_2(x) = \int_G F_1(y^{-1}x) F_2(y) \, dy$$

Then for $F_1, F_2 \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$, we can verify that $F_1 * F_2 \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ whenever

convolution makes sense. In fact

$$\begin{aligned} (F_1 * F_2)(k_1 x k_2) &= \int_G F_1(y^{-1} k_1 x k_2) F_2(y) \, dy \\ &= \tau(k_2^{-1}) \int_G F_1(y^{-1} k_1 x) F_2(y) \, dy \\ &= \tau(k_2^{-1}) \int_G F_1(z^{-1} x) F_2(k_1 z) \, dz \\ &= \tau(k_2^{-1}) \int_G F_1(z^{-1} x) F_2(z) \, dz \, \tau(k_1^{-1}) \\ &= \tau(k_2^{-1}) (F_1 * F_2)(x) \tau(k_1^{-1}). \end{aligned}$$

We let $I_{\tau}(G)$ denote the set of all scalar valued functions f on G such that $f(kxk^{-1}) = f(x)$ for $k \in K, x \in G$ and $d_{\tau}\overline{\chi_{\tau}} * f = f = f * d_{\tau}\overline{\chi_{\tau}}$ where χ_{τ} and d_{τ} are character and dimension of τ respectively. We call elements of $I_{\tau}(G)$ as scalar valued τ -radial functions. For $f_1, f_2 \in I_{\tau}(G)$, their convolution is defined by

$$f_1 * f_2(x) = \int_G f_1(xy^{-1}) f_2(y) \, dy,$$

whenever the integral converges and it can be verified that $f_1 * f_2 \in I_{\tau}(G)$. We have the following proposition which gives an bijection between $\Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $I_{\tau}(G)$.

Proposition 2.1.2. There is a one-to-one correspondence between the spaces $\Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $I_{\tau}(G)$.

Proof. For given $F \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ we define f_F by $f_F(x) = d_{\tau} \operatorname{Tr} F(x)$. Then $f_F(kxk^{-1}) = d_{\tau} \operatorname{Tr} F(kxk^{-1}) = d_{\tau} \operatorname{Tr} (\tau(k)F(x)\tau(k^{-1})) = d_{\tau} \operatorname{Tr} F(x) = f_F(x)$, that is f_F is K-central. Now

$$(f_F * d_\tau \overline{\chi_\tau})(x) = d_\tau \int_K f_F(xk) \chi_\tau(k) dk$$

= $d_\tau^2 \int_K \operatorname{Tr} F(xk) \chi_\tau(k) dk$
= $d_\tau^2 \operatorname{Tr} \left[\int_K \tau(k^{-1}) \chi_\tau(k) dk F(x) \right]$
= $d_\tau \operatorname{Tr} F(x)$
= $f_F(x)$,

where we have used the Schur orthogonality relation for K with normalization $\int_K dk = 1$. Similarly we have $d_{\tau} \overline{\chi_{\tau}} * f_F = f_F$. Hence $f_F \in I_{\tau}(G)$. Conversely, suppose $f \in I_{\tau}(G)$. We define F_f by

$$F_f(x) = \int_K \tau(k) f(kx) \, dk.$$

Then

$$F_f(k_1xk_2) = \int_K \tau(k)f(kk_1xk_2)\,dk.$$

We put $kk_1 = k_3$ in the above to get

$$F_{f}(k_{1}xk_{2}) = \int_{K} \tau(k_{3}k_{1}^{-1})f(k_{3}xk_{2}) dk_{3}$$

$$= \int_{K} \tau(k_{3})f(k_{3}xk_{2}) dk_{3} \tau(k_{1}^{-1})$$

$$= \int_{K} \tau(k_{3})f(k_{2}^{-1}k_{2}k_{3}xk_{2}) dk_{3} \tau(k_{1}^{-1})$$

$$= \int_{K} \tau(k_{3})f(k_{2}k_{3}x) dk_{3} \tau(k_{1}^{-1}), \text{ since } f \text{ is } K\text{-central.}$$

Also we put $k_2k_3 = k_4$ in the above to get

$$F_f(k_1 x k_2) = \int_K \tau(k_2^{-1} k_4) f(k_4 x) \, dk_4 \, \tau(k_1^{-1})$$

= $\tau(k_2^{-1}) \int_K \tau(k_4) f(k_4 x) \, dk_4 \, \tau(k_1^{-1})$
= $\tau(k_2^{-1}) F_f(x) \tau(k_1^{-1}).$

Therefore $F_f \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$. Also for $F \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ we have

$$F_{f_F}(x) = \int_K \tau(k) f_F(kx) \, dk = d_\tau \int_K \tau(k) \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(kx) \right) \, dk.$$

Hence $F_{f_F}(x) = d_\tau \int_K \tau(k) \operatorname{Tr} (F(x)\tau(k^{-1})) dk = F(x)$ by Schur orthogonality relation.

Again for $f \in I_{\tau}(G)$ we have

$$f_{F_f}(x) = d_\tau \operatorname{Tr}(F_f(x)) = d_\tau \operatorname{Tr}\left(\int_K \tau(k)f(kx)\,dk\right) = d_\tau \int_K \chi_\tau(k)f(kx)\,dk.$$

Therefore $f_{F_f}(x) = d_{\tau} \overline{\chi_{\tau}} * f(x) = f(x)$. This shows that $F \mapsto f_F$ is a bijection between $\Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $I_{\tau}(G)$ with inverse $f \mapsto f_F$.

For $f_1, f_2 \in I_{\tau}$ and $F_1, F_2 \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ we have $F_{f_1*f_2} = F_{f_2} * F_{f_1}$ and $f_{F_1*F_2} = f_{F_2} * f_{F_1}$ whenever the convolutions make sense (see [62, p.3]). Therefore it follows that $I_{\tau}(G)$ is commutative if and only if $\Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ is commutative.

Let $C_R^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ be the space of all τ -radial infinitely differentiable compactly supported functions with support contained in the ball of radius R, that is $F \in C_R^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$, when $F(Ka_tK) = 0$, for all |t| > R. The set of all compactly supported τ -radial infinitely differentiable functions is denoted by $C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$. The corresponding sets for scalar valued functions are denoted by $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)_R$ and $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ respectively. Precisely, $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G) = \{f \in I_{\tau}(G) \mid f \text{ is compactly supported and } C^{\infty}\}$ and $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)_R = \{f \in I_{\tau}(G) \mid f \text{ is compactly supported in a ball of radius R and <math>C^{\infty}\}$. Also the set of infinitely differentiable τ -radial functions and the set of corresponding scalar valued functions are denoted by $C^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ respectively. We topologize $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ and $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ as follows (see [24]): A sequence $\{f_i\}$ in $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ converges to 0 if and only if there exists a compact set C of G such that $\operatorname{supp} f_i \subseteq C$ for all i and f_i along with all derivatives converges to 0 uniformly on C. A sequence $\{f_i\}$ in $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ converges to 0 if and only if f_i along with all derivatives converges to 0 uniformly on each compact subsets of G.

The τ -radial L^p -Schwartz spaces for 0 are defined by

$$C^{p}(G,\tau,\tau) = \{ F \in C^{\infty}(G,\tau,\tau) \mid \forall D_{1}, D_{2} \in \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g}), \forall N \in \mathbb{N}, \\ \sup_{t \geq 0} \|F(D_{1};a_{t};D_{2}\|_{\operatorname{End}V_{\tau}}(1+t)^{N}e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho t} < \infty \},$$

where $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})$ is the universal enveloping algebra of G.

The corresponding space of scalar valued functions is defined by

$$C^p_{\tau}(G) = \{ f \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G) \mid \forall D_1, D_2 \in \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g}), \forall N \in \mathbb{N}, \\ \sup_{t \ge 0} |f(D_1; a_t; D_2)| (1+t)^N e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho t} < \infty \}.$$

Here $F(D_1; a_t; D_2)$ (respectively $f(D_1; a_t; D_2)$) is the usual left and right derivatives of F (respectively of f) by D_1 and D_2 evaluated at a_t .

The spaces $C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau), C^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$ are topologically isomorphic with the function spaces $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G), C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ and $C_{\tau}^p(G)$ respectively through the map $F \mapsto f_F$ and its inverse $f \mapsto F_f$. We will mostly work with the scalar valued τ -radial functions. However it will be clear from the context whether we are considering scalar or EndV_{τ} valued functions. For any (scalar valued) function space $\mathcal{L}(G)$ the set of τ -radial functions in $\mathcal{L}(G)$ will be denoted by $\mathcal{L}_{\tau}(G)$. We recall the well known facts: For $0 , <math>C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ is dense in $C^p_{\tau}(G)$, $C^p_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $C^q_{\tau}(G)$ and for $1 \le p \le 2$, $C^p_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^p_{\tau}(G)$.

Let $\mathbb{D}(G, \tau)$ denotes the algebra of left-invariant differential operators acting on $C^{\infty}(G, \tau) = \{f : G \to V_{\tau} \mid f \text{ is } C^{\infty} \text{ and } f(xk) = \tau(k^{-1})f(x)\}.$

Definition 2.1.3. A function $\Phi \in C^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$, with $\Phi(e) = \text{Id}$ is called τ spherical function if Φ is an eigenfunction for $\mathbb{D}(G, \tau)$, i.e., there is a character χ_{Φ} of $\mathbb{D}(G, \tau)$ such that

$$D\Phi(\cdot)v = \chi_{\Phi}(D)\Phi(\cdot)v$$

for all $D \in \mathbb{D}(G, \tau)$ and all $v \in V_{\tau}$ (the representation space of τ).

Then we have the following characterizations for the τ -spherical functions (see [11], [46, Theorems B.2, B.12], [47, Theorems 6, 8]).

Theorem 2.1.4. Let $\Phi \in C^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$, with $\Phi(e) = \text{Id.}$ Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1) Φ is a τ -spherical function,
- (2) The map $F \mapsto \lambda_{\Phi}(F) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr} [F(x)\Phi(x^{-1})] dx$ is a character of $C_{c}^{\infty}(G,\tau,\tau),$
- (3) $\Phi * F = \lambda_{\Phi}(F)\Phi$, for all $F \in C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$,
- (4) Φ satisfies either one of the following (equivalent) functional equations:

(a)
$$d_{\tau} \int_{K} \tau(k) \Phi(xky) \, dk = \operatorname{Tr}(\Phi(y)) \Phi(x),$$

(b) $d_{\tau} \int_{K} \Phi(xky) \chi_{\tau}(k) \, dk = \Phi(y) \Phi(x) \text{ for all } x, y \in G$

Let P = MAN be a minimal parabolic subgroup of G. Given $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, we have the representation $\sigma \otimes e_{\lambda} \otimes 1$ of P where $e_{\lambda}(x) = e^{i\lambda x}$ is the (not necessarily unitary) character of A and 1 is the trivial representation of N. The minimal principal series representation $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda} = \operatorname{ind}_P^G(\sigma \otimes e_{\lambda} \otimes 1)$ is the representation induced by $\sigma \otimes e_{\lambda} \otimes 1$ from P to G. In our parameterization $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}$ is unitary if and only if $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ and they are also irreducible except maybe for $\lambda = 0$. The subquotient theorem of Harish-Chandra implies that each $\pi \in \widehat{G}$ is infinitesimally equivalent to a subquotient representation of a nonunitary principal series $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}$, for suitable $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. For a detailed account on construction and parametrization of representations we refer to [40, Ch. VII].

For $\pi \in \widehat{G}, \tau \in \widehat{K}$ and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ we let $m(\tau, \pi)$ (respectively $m(\sigma, \tau)$) denote the multiplicity of τ in $\pi|_K$ (respectively multiplicity of σ in $\tau|_M$). Also for $\tau \in \widehat{K}$ we

let $\widehat{M}(\tau) = \{ \sigma \in \widehat{M} \mid m(\sigma, \tau) > 0 \}$. We have the following result regarding the link between the commutativity of the algebra $I_{\tau}(G)$ and the multiplicity of τ in the elements of \widehat{G} . (See [29], [19, Theorem 3]. See also Proposition 5.1 and the Remarks following it in [46] for a relevant discussion.)

Proposition 2.1.5. The following conditions are equivalent:

- (1) For $f_1, f_2 \in I_{\tau}(G), f_1 * f_2 = f_2 * f_1$ whenever convolutions on both sides make sense.
- (2) $m(\tau,\pi) \leq 1$ for all $\pi \in \widehat{G}$.

We digress briefly to recall that for a unimodular locally compact group G, a compact subgroup K of G and a unitary irreducible representation τ of K, if the convolution algebra of continuous compactly supported τ -radial functions on G is commutative, then (G, K, τ) is called a Gelfand triple. The term *Gelfand triple* is coined by E. Pedon which generalizes the well known concept of Gelfand pair (see [46, section 5.2, Appendix B].)

We come back to the context of G, K and τ of the previous proposition. From now on we restrict our attention to those $\tau \in \widehat{K}$ for which $m(\tau, \pi) \leq 1$ for any $\pi \in \widehat{G}$. Then in particular $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ is commutative i.e. (G, K, τ) is a Gelfand triple. We note that by Frobenius reciprocity theorem $m(\tau, \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}) \leq 1$ is equivalent to the condition that $\tau|_M$ is multiplicity free. Unless stated otherwise, by $\tau \in \widehat{K}$ we shall mean such a τ in \widehat{K} .

For $\tau \in \widehat{K}$, $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, let $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$ be the matrix block of type τ of $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$. Precisely $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) := P_{\tau}\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x^{-1})(P_{\tau})^*$, where P_{τ} is the projection of $H_{\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}}$ (the representation space of $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}$) onto V_{τ} given by $P_{\tau} = d_{\tau} \int_{K} \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(k) \chi_{\tau}(k^{-1}) dk$. (See [46, 12, 13]. See also [11] where by abuse of notation the author writes the right-side projector P_{τ} to mean its dual operator P_{τ}^* .) The subquotient theorem implies that every (nonzero) τ -spherical function on G can be written as $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ for suitable $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Moreover this spherical function $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ admits the following integral representation

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \frac{d_{\tau}}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(xk)} \left[\tau(k) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau(K(xk)^{-1})\right] dk$$
(2.1.1)

where

$$P_{\sigma} = d_{\sigma} \int_{M} \tau(m^{-1}) \chi_{\sigma}(m) \, dm$$

is the projection of V_{τ} onto V_{σ} (representation space of σ) $\subseteq V_{\tau}$ and d_{σ} is the dimension of σ . The corresponding scalar valued τ -spherical function $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ is given

by:

$$\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \operatorname{Tr}(\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)) = d_{\tau} \int_{K \times M} e^{-(i\lambda + \rho)H(xk)} \chi_{\tau}(km^{-1}K(xk)^{-1})\chi_{\sigma}(m) \, dm \, dk.$$
(2.1.2)

The following proposition indicates the relation between $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$ and $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x^{-1})$.

Proposition 2.1.6. For $A \in \text{End}V_{\tau}$, let A^* be its adjoint. Then $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \left(\Phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau}(x^{-1})\right)^*$ and $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \overline{\phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau}(x^{-1})}$ for $\tau \in \widehat{K}$ as above, $x \in G, \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$.

Proof. Putting $g = h^{-1}$ in the identities H(ghk) = H(hk) + H(gK(hk)) and K(ghk) = K(gK(hk)), we get

$$H(hk) + H(h^{-1}K(hk)) = 0$$
 and $K(h^{-1}K(hk)) = k$.

Using these we have,

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \frac{d_{\tau}}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(xk)} \left[\tau(k) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau(K(xk)^{-1})\right] dk$$
$$= \frac{d_{\tau}}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} e^{(i\lambda+\rho)H(x^{-1}K(xk))} \left[\tau(K(x^{-1}K(xk))) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau(K(xk)^{-1})\right] dk.$$

We put $K(xk) = k_1$ in the above to get

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) &= \frac{d_{\tau}}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} e^{(i\lambda+\rho)H(x^{-1}k_{1})} \left[\tau(K(x^{-1}k_{1})) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau(k_{1}^{-1}) \right] e^{-2\rho H(x^{-1}k_{1})} dk_{1} \\ &= \frac{d_{\tau}}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} e^{(i\lambda-\rho)H(x^{-1}k_{1})} \left[\tau(k_{1}) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau \left(K(x^{-1}k_{1})^{-1} \right) \right]^{*} dk_{1} \\ &= \frac{d_{\tau}}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} \overline{e^{-(i\overline{\lambda}+\rho)H(x^{-1}k_{1})}} \left[\tau(k_{1}) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau \left(K(x^{-1}k_{1})^{-1} \right) \right]^{*} dk_{1} \\ &= \left(\Phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau}(x^{-1}) \right)^{*}. \end{split}$$

 $\frac{\text{We also have } \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \text{Tr}\left(\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)\right) = \text{Tr}\left(\Phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau}(x^{-1})\right)^{*} = \overline{\text{Tr}\left(\Phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau}(x^{-1})\right)} = \overline{\phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau}(x^{-1})}.$

One also has the following easier proof of the proposition above. For $\tau \in \widehat{K}$, $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, let $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)^*$ be the adjoint of the operator $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$. Then by unitarity it follows that $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)^* = \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x^{-1})$ for $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Hence $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)^* = \pi_{\sigma,\bar{\lambda}}(x^{-1})$ for $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ by analytic continuation. This proves the assertion.

Definition 2.1.7. For a suitable τ -radial function $F \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$, its τ -spherical transform at $(\sigma, \lambda) \in \widehat{M}(\tau) \times \mathbb{C}$ is defined by

$$\widehat{F}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr}[F(x)\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x^{-1})] \, dx, \qquad (2.1.3)$$

whenever the integral exists.

Correspondingly, for a suitable function $f \in I_{\tau}(G)$, its τ -spherical transform is given by

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{G} f(x) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x^{-1}) \, dx, \qquad (2.1.4)$$

whenever the integral exists. We have the following theorem which shows that a scalar valued function and its corresponding endomorphism valued function has same τ -spherical transform.

Theorem 2.1.8. For a suitable function $f \in I_{\tau}(G)$ and $F \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ we have

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) = \widehat{F_f}(\sigma,\lambda) \text{ for all } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau), \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$$

and

$$\widehat{F}(\sigma,\lambda) = \widehat{f_F}(\sigma,\lambda) \text{ for all } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau), \lambda \in \mathbb{C}.$$

Proof. Let e be the identity element of G. We have

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{G} f(x) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x^{-1}) \, dx = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} (f * \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau})(e) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}^{2}} (f * d_{\tau} \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau})(e).$$

By Proposition 2.1.2 there is a $F \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ such that $f(x) = d_{\tau} \operatorname{Tr}(F(x)) = f_F(x)$. Therefore $F = F_f$. Also we have $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \operatorname{Tr}(\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x))$. This shows that

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}^2} (f_F * f_{\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}})(e) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}^2} f_{\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}*F}(e) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \operatorname{Tr} \left(\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau} * F(e) \right).$$

That is

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \operatorname{Tr}\left(\int_{G} \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y^{-1}) F(y) \, dy\right) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr}\left(F(y) \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y^{-1})\right) \, dy.$$

Therefore $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \lambda) = \widehat{F}(\sigma, \lambda) = \widehat{F}_{f}(\sigma, \lambda)$. The other equality will follow similarly. This completes the proof.

The τ -spherical functions $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$, $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ satisfy the following functional equations

(see [11, Theorem 3.6], [46, Theorem B.2], [47, Theorem 6]):

$$d_{\tau} \int_{K} \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(xkyk^{-1}) \, dk = \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y), \qquad (2.1.5)$$

$$d_{\tau} \int_{K} \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(xkyk^{-1}) \, dk = \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y). \tag{2.1.6}$$

Using these it is easy to verify that for $f_1, f_2 \in I_\tau(G)$

$$\widehat{f_1 * f_2}(\sigma, \lambda) = \widehat{f_1}(\sigma, \lambda) \widehat{f_2}(\sigma, \lambda),$$

for $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ whenever both sides make sense.

Indeed using K-central property of f_1, f_2 and $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ we have,

$$\begin{split} \widehat{f_1 * f_2}(\sigma, \lambda) &= \int_G (f_1 * f_2)(x) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x^{-1}) \, dx \\ &= \int_G \int_G f_1(z) f_2(y) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y^{-1}z^{-1}) \, dz \, dy \\ &= \int_G \int_G \int_K f_1(z) f_2(kyk^{-1}) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y^{-1}z^{-1}) \, dk \, dz \, dy \\ &= \int_G \int_G \int_K f_1(z) f_2(y_1) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(k^{-1}y_1^{-1}kz^{-1}) \, dk \, dz \, dy_1 \\ &= \int_G \int_G \int_K f_1(z) f_2(y_1) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y_1^{-1}kz^{-1}k^{-1}) \, dk \, dz \, dy_1. \end{split}$$

Therefore

$$\widehat{f_1 * f_2}(\sigma, \lambda) = \int_F f_1(z) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(z^{-1}) dz \int_G f_2(y_1) \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y_1^{-1}) dy_1$$
$$= \widehat{f_1}(\lambda) \widehat{f_2}(\lambda).$$

From the integral representation (2.1.1) and (2.1.2) it follows that the operator norm of $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$ and the absolute value of $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ are bounded by a constant multiple of the elementary spherical function $\phi_{\Im\lambda}(x)$. From the estimates of ϕ_{λ} (see Proposition 1.0.1) we get the following:

Proposition 2.1.9. The τ -spherical functions satisfy the following properties.

- $(1) \ \ \textit{For} \ 1$
- (2) $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau} \in L^{p',\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ if $\lambda \in S_p$ for $1 \le p < 2$.

Corresponding statements are easy to formulate for $\operatorname{End} V_{\tau}$ -valued τ -spherical functions $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$. For this we substitute the absolute value by the norm of the

matrix $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ in the definition of L^p -norms, distribution functions etc.. The converse of these statements are not immediate from the corresponding statements for elementary spherical functions in Proposition 1.0.1. We will come back to this question (see Remark 6.1.8 (2)).

It is clear from Proposition 2.1.9 that for a function $f \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G), 1 \leq p < 2$ (respectively for $L^{p,q}_{\tau}(G), 1) its <math>\tau$ -spherical transform exists as convergent integral on S_p (respectively on S°_p).

2.2 τ -Radial Distributions

In this section we will introduce τ -radial distributions, tempered distributions and compactly supported distributions and their τ -spherical transforms. We begin by recalling some basic facts about distributions on \mathbb{R} .

The set of compactly supported infinitely differentiable functions, Schwartz space functions and infinitely differentiable functions on \mathbb{R} are denoted by $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}), \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ and $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ respectively. Any continuous linear functional on $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ (respectively on $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ and $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$) is called a *distribution* (respectively *tempered distribution* and *compactly supported distribution*) on \mathbb{R} . The set of all distributions, tempered distributions and compactly supported distributions on \mathbb{R} are denoted by $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})', \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})', C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ respectively. Any locally integrable function h on \mathbb{R} can be considered as a distribution T_h by $T_h(g) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} h(t)g(t) dt$ for $g \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. For $T_1, T_2 \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})', h \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ we define $T_1 * h(t) = T_1(L(t)h),$ $(T_1 * T_2)(h) = T_1 * (T_2 * h)(0)$ where (L(t)h)(s) = h(s - t).

Definition 2.2.1. For a compactly supported distribution T on \mathbb{R} , its euclidean Fourier transform is defined by $\widetilde{T}(\lambda) = T(e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)})$ for $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$.

Then it follows that if T_h is induced by a compactly supported function h on \mathbb{R} then $\widetilde{T_h}(\lambda) = T_h(e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} h(t)e^{-i\lambda t} dt = \widetilde{h}(\lambda).$

We define the Paley-Wiener space PW^D for distributions on \mathbb{R} as the space of entire functions $f : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$ satisfying $|f(\lambda)| \leq C(1+|\lambda|)^M e^{R|\Im\lambda|}$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, for some $M \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ and R > 0. Let PW_e^D be the set of even functions in PW^D . We endow PW^D with the topology of "analytic uniform structure" (see [21, p. 9], [38, p. 414]). The topology is defined as follows: Let P denote the set of all continuous positive functions $a(z) = a_1(\Re z)a_2(\Im z)$ ($z \in \mathbb{C}$), where a_1 dominates all polynomials and a_2 dominates all linear exponentials. For an $a \in P$ we let U_a denotes the set of all functions $F \in PW^D$ such that $|F(z)| \leq a(z)$ for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$. We topologize PW^D so that $\{U_a\}_{a\in P}$ is a fundamental system of neighborhoods of 0. Then a sequence $\{F_j\}$ converges to 0 in PW^D if and only if there exists $\alpha > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{z \in \mathbb{C}} |F_j(z)| \exp(-\alpha |\Im z|) (1+|z|)^{-\alpha} \to 0 \text{ as } j \to \infty.$$

Let PW_e^D be topologized by the subspace topology of PW^D . We have the following topological Paley-Wiener theorem for distributions on \mathbb{R} [21, Theorem 5.19]:

Theorem 2.2.2. The euclidean Fourier transform for distribution is a topological isomorphism between $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ and PW^D (respectively between $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_e$ and PW^D_e).

For a function $f \in C^{\infty}(G)$ we define its τ -radial projection f_{τ} as

$$f_{\tau}(x) = d_{\tau}^2 \quad \int_K (\overline{\chi_{\tau}} * f * \overline{\chi_{\tau}}) (kxk^{-1}) \, dk$$

A distribution W on G is called τ -radial if $W(f) = W(f_{\tau})$. Similarly we define τ radial tempered distribution and τ -radial compactly supported distribution. Let $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)', C_{\tau}^{2}(G)'$ and $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)'$ be the dual spaces of $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G), C_{\tau}^{2}(G)$ and $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ respectively. Then their elements are τ -radial distributions, tempered distributions and compactly supported distributions respectively. We use on $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)'$ the topology of the uniform convergence on bounded subsets of $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$.

We will be using the following notation:

$$f^{\vee}(x) = f(x^{-1}), f^*(x) = \overline{f(x^{-1})}, \ L(x)f(y) = f(x^{-1}y), \ \text{and} \ R(x)f(y) = f(yx)$$

where f is a function on G. Any locally integrable function $f \in I_{\tau}(G)$ can be considered as a τ -radial distribution W_f by $W_f(g) = \int_G f(x)g^{\vee}(x) dx$ for $g \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$. For $W, W_1, W_2 \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)'$ we define the following:

$$\overline{W}(f) = \overline{W(\overline{f})}, \ W^{\vee}(f) = W(f^{\vee}), \ W^{*}(f) = \overline{W(f^{*})}, \ (W * f)(x) = W^{\vee}(L(x)f^{\vee}),$$
$$(f * W)(x) = W^{\vee}(R(x^{-1})f^{\vee}) \ \text{and} \ (W_{1} * W_{2})(f) = W_{1}^{\vee} * [W_{2}^{\vee} * f^{\vee}](e)$$

where $f \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ and e is the identity element of G.

For suitable functions $f, g \in I_{\tau}(G)$, following results are easy to verify:

$$\overline{W}_f = W_{\overline{f}}, W_f^{\vee} = W_{f^{\vee}}, W_f^* = W_{f^*}, W_f * g = f * g,$$
$$g * W_f = g * f \text{ and } W_f * W_g = W_{f*g}.$$

Indeed,

- 1. $\overline{W_f}(g) = \overline{W_f(\overline{g})} = \overline{\int_G f(x)\overline{g}^{\vee}(x)} \, dx = \int_G \overline{f}(x)g^{\vee}(x) \, dx = W_{\overline{f}}(g)$. This proves $\overline{W_f} = W_{\overline{f}}$.
- 2. $W_f^{\vee}(g) = W_f(g^{\vee}) = \int_G f(x)g(x) \, dx = W_{f^{\vee}}(g)$ which proves $W_f^{\vee} = W_{f^{\vee}}$.
- 3. $W_f^*(g) = \overline{W_f(g^*)} = \overline{\int_G f(x)(g^*)^{\vee}(x) \, dx} = \int_G f^*(x)g^{\vee}(x) \, dx = W_{f^*}(g)$. This proves $W_f^* = W_{f^*}$.
- 4. $(W_f * g)(x) = (W_f)^{\vee} (L(x)g^{\vee}) = \int_G f(y)(L(x)(g)^{\vee})(y) dy = (f * g)(x)$. This proves $W_f * g = f * g$. Similarly we can prove $g * W_f = g * f$.
- 5. $W_f * W_g(h) = W_f^{\vee} * [W_g^{\vee} * h^{\vee}](e) = W_f^{\vee} * [g^{\vee} * h^{\vee}](e) = [f^{\vee} * g^{\vee} * h^{\vee}](e) = \int_G h(x)(f * g)^{\vee}(x) \, dx = W_{f*g}(h).$

Definition 2.2.3. For $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$, its τ -spherical transform is defined pointwise at $(\sigma, \lambda) \in \widehat{M}(\tau) \times \mathbb{C}$ by $\widehat{W}(\sigma, \lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} W(\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma, \lambda})$.

It is clear that when a distribution W is induced by a function $w \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$, then $\widehat{W}(\sigma,\lambda) = \widehat{w}(\sigma,\lambda)$. Using denseness of $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ in $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and the continuity of the τ -spherical transform it can be verified that for $W_1, W_2 \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and $h \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G), \ \widehat{W_1 * h}(\sigma,\lambda) = \widehat{W_1}(\sigma,\lambda)\widehat{h}(\sigma,\lambda)$. Also $(W_1 * W_2)^{\widehat{}}(\sigma,\lambda) = \widehat{W_1}(\sigma,\lambda).\widehat{W_2}(\sigma,\lambda)$.

2.3 Abel Transform and its Adjoint for τ -Radial Functions

This section is devoted to introduce Abel transform and the adjoint of Abel transforms. We establish a relation between the τ -spherical transform and Abel transform of suitable τ -radial functions and τ -radial compactly supported distributions.

Definition 2.3.1. For a function $F \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ the Abel transform of F is defined as:

$$\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F(t) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}}e^{\rho t} \int_{N} \operatorname{Tr}(F(a_{t}n) \circ P_{\sigma}) \, dn \text{ for each } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$$
(2.3.1)

whenever the integral make sense.

Correspondingly for a function $f \in I_{\tau}(G)$ and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ Abel transform of f is defined as:

$$\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(f)(t) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} e^{\rho t} \int_{M \times N} f(ma_t n) \chi_{\sigma}(m) \, dm \, dn \text{ for each } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau) \qquad (2.3.2)$$

whenever the integral make sense.

Note that when τ is trivial (i.e. the function f is K-biinvariant) then σ is also trivial and $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(f)(t)$ coincides with the well known Abel transform for Kbiinvariant functions. We have the following *slice projection* theorem for Abel transform (cf. [46, eq. 7.1]). For a suitable function h on \mathbb{R} let \tilde{h} be its euclidean Fourier transform that is, $\tilde{h}(\lambda) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} h(x) e^{-i\lambda x} dx$.

Theorem 2.3.2. For $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ and $f \in I_{\tau}(G)$, $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \lambda) = \widecheck{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(f)}(-\lambda)$ whenever both sides exist.

Proof. Let f be a suitable function in $I_{\tau}(G)$. Then

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) = \int_{G} f(x) \int_{K \times M} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(x^{-1}k)} \chi_{\tau}(km^{-1}(K(x^{-1}k)^{-1})\chi_{\sigma}(m) \, dm \, dk \, dx$$

$$= \int_{K \times M} \int_{G} f(ky^{-1})e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(y)} \chi_{\tau}(km^{-1}(K(y)^{-1})\chi_{\sigma}(m) \, dy \, dm \, dk.$$

We use the Iwasawa decomposition G = KNA and write $y = k_1 n^{-1} a_{-t}$ to get

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) = \int_{K \times M} \int_{K \times A \times N} f(ka_t n k_1^{-1}) e^{(i\lambda+\rho)t} \chi_\tau(km^{-1}k_1^{-1}) \chi_\sigma(m) \, dk_1 \, da_t \, dn \, dm \, dk$$

$$= \int_K \int_{K \times A \times N} \int_M f(ka_t n k_1^{-1}) e^{(i\lambda+\rho)t} \chi_\tau(km^{-1}k_1^{-1}) \chi_\sigma(m) \, dm \, dk_1 \, da_t \, dn \, dk$$

Substituting first $km^{-1} = k_3$ and then $k_1k_3^{-1} = k_2$ and using $f(k_3xk_3^{-1}) = f(x)$ we get

$$\begin{aligned} \widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda) &= \int_{M} \int_{K\times A\times N} \int_{K} f(k_{3}ma_{t}nk_{1}^{-1})\chi_{\tau}(k_{3}k_{1}^{-1}) dk_{3} dk_{1}e^{(i\lambda+\rho)t} da_{t} dn\chi_{\sigma}(m) dm \\ &= \int_{M} \int_{A\times N} \int_{K} \int_{K} f(k_{3}ma_{t}nk_{3}^{-1}k_{2}^{-1})\overline{\chi_{\tau}(k_{2})} dk_{2} dk_{3}e^{(i\lambda+\rho)t} da_{t} dn\chi_{\sigma}(m) dm \\ &= \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{M} \chi_{\sigma}(m) \int_{A\times N} \int_{K} f(k_{3}ma_{t}nk_{3}^{-1}) dk_{3}e^{(i\lambda+\rho)t} da_{t} dn dm \\ &= \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{A} \left(e^{\rho t} \int_{M\times N} f(ma_{t}n)\chi_{\sigma}(m) dm dn \right) e^{i\lambda t} dt \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f(t)e^{i\lambda t} dt. \end{aligned}$$

From the theorem above and the injectivity of the Fourier transform it follows that for two functions $f_1, f_2 \in I_{\tau}$ for which the τ -spherical transform and Abel transform exist,

$$\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(f_1 * f_2) = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f_1 * \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f_2 \quad \text{for all } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau).$$

From the domain of existence of the τ -spherical transform (see Section 2.1), Theorem 2.3.2 and Fubini's theorem we have the following *mapping properties* of the Abel transform:

Proposition 2.3.3. Let f be a measurable scalar valued τ -radial function on G. Then for all $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$:

(1) If $f \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G), 1 \le p < 2$ then $\int_{\mathbb{R}} |\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f(t)| e^{\gamma_p \rho |t|} dt \le C ||f||_{p,1}^*$.

(2) If $f \in L^{p,q}_{\tau}(G), 1 then <math>\int_{\mathbb{R}} |\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f(t)| e^{\alpha|t|} dt \le C ||f||_{p,q}^*$ for any $0 < \alpha < \gamma_p \rho$.

Proof. We note that $|\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f| \leq \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}|f|$ and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\sigma} |f|(t) e^{\pm \gamma_p \rho t} dt = \widehat{|f|}(\sigma, \mp i \gamma_p \rho) = \int |f(x)| \phi_{\sigma, \mp i \gamma_p \rho}^{\tau}(x^{-1}) dx \le \|\phi_{\sigma, \mp i \gamma_p \rho}^{\tau}\|_{p,\infty}^* \|f\|_{p,1}^*.$$

This proves (1). Similar argument proves (2).

Definition 2.3.4. For a measurable function f on \mathbb{R} adjoint of Abel transform \mathcal{A}^*_{σ} for $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ is defined by

$$A_{\sigma}^{*}f(y) = \frac{1}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} f(e^{H(yk)}) e^{-\rho(H(yk))} \left(\tau(k) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau(K(yk)^{-1})\right) dk.$$

It is clear that if f is a bounded function then $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^* f$ exists. As Iwasawa decomposition is a diffeomorphism $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^* f$ is infinitely differentiable whenever $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Also we observe that $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^* f$ is a End V_{τ} valued τ -radial function. That is $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^* f \in C^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$. The following theorem justifies the definition of adjoint of Abel transform.

Theorem 2.3.5. For a measurable function $F \in \Gamma(G, \tau, \tau)$ on G and a measurable function f on \mathbb{R} the following holds

$$\langle \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F, f \rangle = \langle F, \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^*f \rangle$$

whenever the inner products on both sides make sense.

Proof. We have

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F, f \rangle &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F(a_{t})\overline{f(a_{t})} \, dt \\ &= \frac{1}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{\rho t} \int_{N} \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(a_{t}n) \circ P_{\sigma}\right) \, dn\overline{f(a_{t})} \, dt \\ &= \frac{1}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K \times A \times N} e^{\rho t} \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(ka_{t}n) \circ \tau(k) \circ P_{\sigma}\right) \overline{f(a_{t})} \, dn \, dt \, dk. \end{aligned}$$

We put $ka_t n = x$ in the above integral to get,

$$\langle \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F, f \rangle = \frac{1}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(x) \circ \tau(K(x)) \circ P_{\sigma} \right) e^{-\rho H(x)} \overline{f(e^{H(x)})} \, dx$$
$$= \frac{1}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(x) \circ \overline{f(e^{H(x)})} e^{-\rho H(x)} \tau(K(x)) \circ P_{\sigma} \right) \, dx.$$

Again we put x = yk in the above and get,

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F, f \rangle &= \frac{1}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{G} \int_{K} \operatorname{Tr} \left(\tau(k^{-1}) \circ F(y) \circ \tau(K(yk)) \circ P_{\sigma} \overline{f(e^{H(yk)})} e^{-\rho H(yk)} \right) \, dk \, dy \\ &= \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(y) \circ \frac{1}{d_{\sigma}} \int_{K} \tau(K(yk)) \circ P_{\sigma} \circ \tau(k^{-1}) \overline{f(e^{H(yk)})} e^{-\rho H(yk)} \, dk \right) \, dy \\ &= \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(y) \circ \left(\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^{*} f(y) \right)^{*} \right) \, dy \\ &= \langle F, \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^{*} f \rangle. \end{aligned}$$

Remark 2.3.6. It is clear from the definition that if $f(a_t) = e^{-i\lambda t}$, then $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^* f(y) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(y)$. Therefore by the theorem above and Proposition 2.1.6 we have the following slice projection theorem for endomorphism valued functions. For a suitable τ -radial function F and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$

$$\widehat{F}(\sigma,\lambda) = \widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F}(-\lambda), \qquad (2.3.3)$$

where $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F}(-\lambda) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F(t)e^{i\lambda t}dt$ denotes the euclidean Fourier transform of $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F$ at $-\lambda$. In fact

$$\widehat{F}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr}\left(F(x)\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x^{-1})\right) \, dx = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \int_{G} \operatorname{Tr}\left(F(x)(\Phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau}(x))^{*}\right) \, dx.$$

Therefore,

$$\widehat{F}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} \langle F, \Phi_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda}}^{\tau} \rangle = \langle F, \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^{*}(e^{-i\overline{\lambda}(\cdot)}) \rangle = \langle \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F, e^{-i\overline{\lambda}(\cdot)} \rangle = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}F(t)e^{i\lambda t}dt.$$

We note that this result is equivalent to Theorem 2.3.2. We can extend the definition of Abel transform to compactly supported τ -radial distributions in the following way.

Definition 2.3.7. For $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$, its Abel transform $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W$ is defined by:

$$\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W(f) = W(\mathrm{Tr}\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^*f) \text{ for } f \in C^{\infty}(A), \text{ for each } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau).$$
(2.3.4)

We note that $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W$ is a compactly supported distribution on \mathbb{R} and the *slice* projection property is in-built in the definition above of the Abel transform for compactly supported distributions. That is

$$\widehat{W}(\sigma,\lambda) = \widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W}(\lambda). \tag{2.3.5}$$

In fact

$$\widehat{W}(\sigma,\lambda) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} W(\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}) = W\left(\operatorname{Tr}\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}^{*} e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}\right) = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma} W(e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}) = \widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W}(\lambda).$$

Use of the slice projection property also yields the following for $W_1, W_2 \in C^\infty_\tau(G)'$:

$$(\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W_1 * \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W_2)^{\sim}(\sigma, \lambda) = \widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W_1}(\sigma, \lambda)\widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W_2}(\sigma, \lambda) = \widehat{W_1}(\sigma, \lambda)\widehat{W_2}(\sigma, \lambda).$$

Therefore

$$(\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W_1 * \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}W_2) \widetilde{(\sigma, \lambda)} = (W_1 * W_2) \widetilde{(\sigma, \lambda)} = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(W_1 * W_2) \widetilde{(\sigma, \lambda)}.$$

By the injectivity of the euclidean Fourier transform from the relation above we get

$$\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(W_1 * W_2) = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(W_1) * \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}(W_2).$$

Chapter 3

Some Banach Algebras and Modules

In this chapter we shall continue to work with a Gelfand triple (G, K, τ) . We shall set our basic objects for which the Wiener-Tauberian type theorems will be proved in Chapter 6. We shall consider two different sets of Banach spaces of scalar valued τ -radial functions. Members of these sets can be viewed as generalizations of the group algebra $L^1_{\tau}(G)$. We shall investigate some properties of these spaces and find the domains of the τ -spherical transforms of the functions in these spaces. We shall also identify the Banach algebras and modules among these spaces.

For normed linear spaces \mathcal{U}, \mathcal{V} and \mathcal{W} by $\mathcal{V} \subseteq \mathcal{W}$ (respectively by $\mathcal{U} * \mathcal{V} \subseteq \mathcal{W}$) we mean both set inclusions and the associated norm inequalities:

 $\|v\|_{\mathcal{W}} \leq C \|v\|_{\mathcal{V}} \text{ (respectively } \|u * v\|_{\mathcal{W}} \leq C \|u\|_{\mathcal{U}} \|v\|_{\mathcal{V}} \text{ for all } u \in \mathcal{U}, v \in \mathcal{V}.$

3.1 Weighted Spaces

We shall consider the weights $w_{p,r}(x) = \phi_{i\gamma_p\rho}(x)(1 + \sigma(x))^r$, for $r \ge 0$ 0 ,which are naturally associated with the group. For <math>r and p as above we define the weighted L^1 -spaces:

$$L^1_{\tau}(G, w_{p,r}) = \{f: G \to \mathbb{C} \mid f \text{ is measurable and } \tau \text{-radial with } \|f\|_{w_{p,r}} < \infty \}$$

where

$$||f||_{w_{p,r}} = d_{\tau}^2 \int_G |f(x)| w_{p,r}(x) \, dx$$

Similar spaces have appeared already for instance in [17, 18]. It is clear that the τ -spherical transform of any function in these weighted spaces has analytic

extension (except for the degenerate case p = 2, which we shall treat separately). For convenience henceforth we will write $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ for $L^1_{\tau}(G, w_{p,r})$.

We note that $L^1_{\tau}(w_{1,0}) = L^1_{\tau}(G)$ and if $r \ge s \ge 0$ then $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r}) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,s})$. A few more such observations we write in the form of a proposition.

Proposition 3.1.1. We have the following set inclusions and corresponding norm inequalities:

- (a) If $1 \leq q then <math>L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{q,s}) \subseteq L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ for any r > 0, s > 0. If $1 \leq q \leq p \leq 2$ then $L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{q,s}) \subseteq L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ for s > r > 0. In particular $L^{1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ if $1 \leq p \leq 2$ and $r \geq 0$.
- (b) If $0 and <math>r \ge 0$ then $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r}) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(G)$.
- (c) If $1 then <math>L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \subsetneq L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0})$ and if r > 1 then $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G) \not \subset L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0})$.
- (d) For $1 \le q < p$, $L^{q,s}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ if $1 \le s \le \infty$, $r \ge 0$.

Proof. Assertion (a) and (b) follow comparing the weights (see Proposition 1.0.1) and noting that $L^1_{\tau}(G) = L^1_{\tau}(w_{1,0})$.

For (c) we note that $\phi_{i\gamma_p\rho} \in L^{p',\infty}(G)$ by Proposition 1.0.1 and hence $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \subset L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0})$.

Next we shall show that $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0}) \setminus L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ is nonempty for 1 . For <math>p in this range, we take a $g \in L^1_{\tau}(G) \setminus L^p_{\tau}(G)$ and consider $h = g\phi^{-1}_{i\gamma_p\rho}$. Then $h \in L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0})$, but as $\phi^{-1}_{i\gamma_p\rho} \geq 1$, $|h(x)| \geq |g(x)|$ and hence $h \notin L^p_{\tau}(G)$. As $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^p_{\tau}(G)$, the assertion follows.

Next we show $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G) \setminus L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0})$ is nonempty when r > 1.

As by Proposition 1.0.1, $\phi_{i\gamma_p\rho} \notin L^{p',s}(G//K)$ unless $s = \infty$ we have that there exists a nonnegative function $\psi \in L^{p,r}(G//K) \setminus L^1(G//K, w_{p,0})$. It is now easy to construct a function $f \in L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G) \setminus L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0})$ in the following way: We define $\tilde{f}: G \to \operatorname{End} V_{\tau}$ by

$$\widetilde{f}(x)v = \widetilde{f}(k_1a_tk_2)v = \psi(a_t)\tau(k_2^{-1}k_1^{-1})v, \ v \in V_{\tau}.$$

Let $f(x) = \operatorname{Tr}(\widetilde{f}(x)) = \psi(a_t)\operatorname{Tr}(\tau(k_2^{-1}k_1^{-1}))$. Then f is a τ -radial function and $|f(x)| \leq C_{\tau}\psi(x)$. Hence $f \in L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$. Also

$$\int_{G} |f(x)|\phi_{i\gamma_{p}\rho}(x)dx = C'_{\tau} \int_{G} \psi(x)\phi_{i\gamma_{p}\rho}(x)dx$$

which is infinite by the choice of ψ .

For (d) we use that for any $r \ge 0$ and $q < p_1 < p$, $\phi_{i\gamma_p\rho}(x)(1+\sigma(x))^r \le \phi_{i\gamma_{p_1}\rho}(x)$ and that $\phi_{i\gamma_{p_1}\rho} \in L^{q',1}(G)$ by Proposition 1.0.1. The result now follows from the properties of the Lorentz spaces.

We need now the following lemma.

Lemma 3.1.2. Let w_1 and w_2 be two radial measurable positive functions on G such that $w_2(x) \leq w_1(x)$ for all $x \in G$ and

$$\int_{K} w_2(xky) \, dk \le w_2(x) . w_2(y).$$

Let for i = 1, 2

 $L^{1}_{\tau}(G, w_{i}) = \{ f \in I_{\tau}(G) \mid f \text{ is measurable with } \|f\|_{w_{i}} = d^{2}_{\tau} \int_{G} |f(x)|w_{i}(x) \, dx < \infty \}.$

Then $L^1_{\tau}(G, w_1) \subset L^1_{\tau}(G, w_2)$ and $||f_1 * f_2||_{w_2} \leq ||f_1||_{w_1} ||f_2||_{w_2}$. In particular $L^1(G, w_2)$ is a Banach algebra.

Proof. We suppose $f_1 \in L^1_\tau(G, w_1), f_2 \in L^1_\tau(G, w_2)$. Then

$$\begin{split} \int_{G} |f_{1} * f_{2}(x)|w_{2}(x) \, dx &= \int_{G} \left| \int_{G} f_{1}(xy^{-1})f_{2}(y) \, dy \right| w_{2}(x) \, dx \\ &\leq \int_{G} \int_{G} |f_{1}(xy^{-1})| \, |f_{2}(y)| \, dyw_{2}(x) \, dx \\ &= \int_{G} \int_{G} |f_{1}(z)| \, |f_{2}(y)|w_{2}(zy) \, dy \, dz \quad (\text{putting } xy^{-1} = z) \\ &= \int_{G} \int_{G} \left| \int_{K} d_{\tau}f_{1}(zk^{-1})\overline{\chi_{\tau}(k)} \, dk \right| \, |f_{2}(y)|w_{2}(zy) \, dy \, dz \\ &\leq d_{\tau} \int_{G} \int_{G} \int_{K} |\overline{\chi_{\tau}(k)}| \, |f_{1}(z_{1})||f_{2}(y)|w_{2}(z_{1}ky) \, dk \, dy \, dz_{1} \\ &= d_{\tau}^{2} \int_{G} \int_{G} \int_{K} |f_{1}(z_{1})|w_{1}(z_{1})|f_{2}(y)|w_{2}(z_{1}ky)w_{1}^{-1}(z_{1}) \, dk \, dy \, dz_{1} \\ &\leq d_{\tau}^{2} \int_{G} \int_{G} \int_{G} |f_{1}(z_{1})|w_{1}(z_{1})|f_{2}(y)|w_{2}(y)dy. \end{split}$$

Therefore $||f_1 * f_2||_{w_2} \le ||f_1||_{w_1} ||f_2||_{w_2}$.

From the lemma above and Proposition 3.1.1 the following corollary is immediate.

Corollary 3.1.3. For $p, q \in (0, 2]$ and positive real numbers r, s(a) $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ is a Banach algebra, (b) $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,s})$ is a $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ module if r > s,

(c) $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ is a $L^1_{\tau}(w_{q,s})$ module if q < p. In particular if p > 1 then $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ is a $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ module and if $p \leq 1$ then $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ is a $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ module.

Proposition 3.1.4. For any $r \ge 0$ and $0 , <math>C^p_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ and the inclusion map $i: C^p_{\tau}(G) \to L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ is continuous.

Proof. We suppose that $f \in C^p_{\tau}(G)$ and $\rho_1(f) = \sup_{x \in G} |f(x)| (1 + \sigma(x))^{r+s} e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)}$ for some s > 1. Then

$$||f||_{w_{p,r}} = d_{\tau}^2 \int_G |f(x)| (1 + \sigma(x))^r \phi_{i\gamma_p \rho}(x) dx$$

$$\leq d_{\tau}^2 \rho_1(f) \int_G e^{-\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \phi_{i\gamma_p \rho}(x) \frac{1}{(1 + \sigma(x))^s} dx.$$

Therefore

$$||f||_{w_{p,r}} \leq d_{\tau}^2 \rho_1(f) \int_G \frac{e^{-2\rho\sigma(x)}}{(1+\sigma(x))^s} dx.$$

In the last step we have used the estimate (1.0.8) of ϕ_{λ} . Now by using polar decomposition it is easy to check that the integral is finite and thus $||f||_{w_{p,r}} \leq C\rho_1(f)$. Therefore $C^p_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ and the inclusion map $i: C^p_{\tau}(G) \to L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ is continuous. Also we have $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G) \subseteq C^p_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ and $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$.

Proposition 3.1.5. The τ -spherical transform of the functions in $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ have the following properties:

(1) If $f \in L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r}), 0 , then for all <math>\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is analytic on S_p° and continuous on the boundary. If $f \in L^1_{\tau}(w_{2,r}), r \ge 0$, then $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot), \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ exists as a convergent integral on \mathbb{R} .

(2) Let $f \in L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ with $0 and <math>r \ge 0$. Then for all $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}, w)$, where $w(t) = e^{\gamma_p \rho |t|}$. Moreover

$$\lim_{|\xi| \to \infty} \widehat{f}(\sigma, \xi + i\eta) = 0$$

uniformly in $\eta \in [-\gamma_p \rho, \gamma_p \rho].$

Proof. (1) We take a function $f \in L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ with $0 and <math>r \ge 0$ and $\lambda \in S_p$. Then

$$\int_{G} |f(x)| |\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)| dx = \int_{G} |f(x)| (1+\sigma(x))^{r} \phi_{i\gamma_{p}\rho}(x) \frac{|\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)|}{\phi_{i\gamma_{p}\rho}(x)(1+\sigma(x))^{r}} dx < \infty$$

as $|\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)| \leq C \phi_{i\Im\lambda}(x) \leq C \phi_{i\gamma_p\rho}(x)$. For 0 , a standard use of Fubini's

theorem, Morera's theorem and dominated convergence theorem shows that $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is analytic on S_n° and continuous on the boundary.

(2) From (1) above we know that $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ exists on S_p . We recall that for a suitable function h on \mathbb{R} , \widetilde{h} is its Euclidean Fourier transform i.e., $\widetilde{h}(\lambda) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} h(x)e^{-i\lambda x} dx$. As $f \in L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ with $0 , <math>|\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f| \le \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}|f|$ and $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f}(-\lambda) = \widehat{f}(\sigma, \lambda)$ for $\lambda \in S_p$, we have:

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} |\mathcal{A}_{\sigma} f(t)| e^{\gamma_p \rho |t|} \, dt < \infty.$$

Thus $g = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma} f$ is in the weighted space $L^1(\mathbb{R}, w)$ with weight $w(t) = e^{\gamma_p \rho |t|}$. This reduces the assertion to the Riemann-Lebesgue lemma for functions on \mathbb{R} which are integrable with an exponential weight. It is also clear that for η as in the hypothesis

$$|\widetilde{g}(\xi+i\eta)| \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}} |g(t)|e^{\eta|t|} dt \leq ||g||_{w,1},$$

where $||g||_{w,1} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |g(x)| e^{\gamma_p \rho |x|} dx$ the weighted L^1 -norm of g. To complete the proof of the assertion we now approximate g in $L^1(\mathbb{R}, w)$ by finite sums h of step functions and use $\tilde{h}(\xi + i\eta) \to 0$ as $|\xi| \to \infty$ uniformly in $\eta \in [-\gamma_p \rho, \gamma_p \rho]$ and note that

$$\begin{aligned} |\widetilde{g}(\xi + i\eta)| &\leq |\widetilde{g}(\xi + i\eta) - \widetilde{h}(\xi + i\eta)| + |\widetilde{h}(\xi + i\eta)| \\ &\leq ||g - h||_{w,1} + |\widetilde{h}(\xi + i\eta)|. \end{aligned}$$

Remark 3.1.6. The following remarks are in order.

- (a) The spaces $L^1_{\tau}(w_{2,r}), r \geq 0$ stand apart as the domains of the τ -spherical transforms of the functions in these spaces are no longer strips in the complex plane. We shall call this the degenerate case. The Wiener-Tauberian theorem for this case will be proved separately.
- (b) One can also consider weighted spaces $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ for $1 \le p \le 2$ and r < 0. Using the inequality $(1+\sigma(y))/(1+\sigma(x)) \le (1+\sigma(xy)) \le (1+\sigma(x))(1+\sigma(y))$ ([28, Prop. 4.6.11]) it can be shown that $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ is an $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,s})$ module when p, r are as above and |r| < s. Argument similar to what we have used in the previous proposition shows that the τ -spherical transform of functions in $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ extends analytically on S°_p and a Riemann-Lebesgue lemma holds on S°_p .

3.2 Lorentz Spaces

Our second set consists of Lorentz spaces $L^{p,q}_{\tau}(G)$ of scalar valued τ -radial functions.

We have seen in Chapter 2 that like the elementary spherical function ϕ_{λ} , the τ -spherical function $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ also satisfies some uniform estimates, L^p estimates as well as the Lorentz space estimates. The L^p estimates of ϕ_{λ} leads to the Kunze-Stein phenomenon for K-biinvariant functions (see Chapter 1). From Similar argument it follows that $L^p_{\tau}(G) * L^q_{\tau}(G) \subset L^q_{\tau}(G)$ with the associated norm inequality: $||f * g||_q \leq C ||f||_p ||g||_q$ when $1 \leq p < q \leq 2$ for τ -radial functions f, g. This is the Kunze-Stein phenomenon in its classical form for τ -radial functions.

Through the works of Herz, Lohoué, Lohoué and Rychner, Cowling and Ionescu sharper version of Kunze-Stein phenomenon is obtained for groups of real rank one which involves Lorentz spaces (see [16] for a comprehensive survey and for the references, see also [44, 17, 39]). This gives rise to new modules and algebras, which we shall see now.

Proposition 3.2.1. The spaces $L^{p,q}_{\tau}(G)$ satisfy the following properties:

- (1) For $1 \leq p < 2$, $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ is a Banach algebra.
- (2) $L^{\alpha,r}_{\tau}(G)$ is an $L^{q,1}_{\tau}(G)$ module for $1 < q \leq \alpha < 2$ and $1 \leq r \leq \infty$.
- (3) If $1 \le q then <math>C^q_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$ for $0 \le r < \infty$ and the inclusion map $i: C^q_{\tau}(G) \to L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$ is continuous.

We need the following theorem. [64, 16].

Theorem 3.2.2 (Zafran). Suppose T is a bilinear operator which is bounded from $L^{a_i,r_i}(A) \times L^{b_i,s_i}(B)$ to $L^{c_i,t_i}(C)$ for i = 0, 1 and $a_0 < a_1, b_0 < b_1, c_0 < c_1$. Suppose for $\theta \in (0,1)$,

$$\frac{1}{a_\theta} = \frac{1-\theta}{a_0} + \frac{\theta}{a_1}; \quad \frac{1}{b_\theta} = \frac{1-\theta}{b_0} + \frac{\theta}{b_1}; \quad \frac{1}{c_\theta} = \frac{1-\theta}{c_0} + \frac{\theta}{c_1}$$

and $(r, s, t) \in [1, \infty] \times [1, \infty] \times [1, \infty]$ satisfies $\frac{1}{r} + \frac{1}{s} \ge 1 + \frac{1}{t}$. Then T is bounded operator from $L^{a_{\theta}, r}(A) \times L^{b_{\theta}, s}(B)$ to $L^{c_{\theta}, t}(C)$.

Proof of Proposition 3.2.1. Assertion (1) is proved in [44, 16]. However it is possible to give a unified proof of (1) and (2). In this regard we need the following fundamental end point estimate of Ionescu ([39]):

$$L^{2,1}(G) * L^{2,1}(G) \subseteq L^{2,\infty}(G).$$

Specializing to τ -radial functions we get,

$$L^{2,1}_{\tau}(G) * L^{2,1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{2,\infty}_{\tau}(G).$$

We also have

$$L^p_{\tau}(G) * L^1_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^p_{\tau}(G)$$

for $p \ge 1$. This can be restated as:

$$L^{p,p}_{\tau}(G) * L^{1,1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{p,p}_{\tau}(G)$$
, for $p \ge 1$, in particular for $1 \le p < 2$.

Using Theorem 3.2.2 we get

$$L^{\alpha,r}_{\tau}(G) * L^{q,s}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{\alpha,t}_{\tau}(G)$$

where $\frac{1}{r} + \frac{1}{s} \ge 1 + \frac{1}{t}$ and $q \le \alpha$ (varying $1 \le p < 2$ we get all q such that $q \le \alpha$). We note that (r, 1, r) satisfies the relation above. Therefore

$$L^{\alpha,r}_{\tau}(G) * L^{q,1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{\alpha,r}_{\tau}(G)$$
 when $q \leq \alpha$.

This proves (2). In particular taking r = 1 and $\alpha = q = p$ we get $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ is a Banach algebra. This proves (1).

(3) We recall that $C^q_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^q_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{q,\infty}_{\tau}(G)$. Again $C^q_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^2_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{2,\infty}_{\tau}(G)$. Therefore by interpolation ([30, p. 64]) $C^q_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$ when $q and <math>0 < r \leq \infty$.

For a function $g \in C^q_{\tau}(G)$ we consider the seminorm

$$\rho_1(g) = \sup_{x \in G} |g(x)| e^{\frac{2}{q}\rho\sigma(x)}.$$

A function $g \in C^q_{\tau}(G)$ implies $\rho_1(g) < \infty$, that is for all $x \in G$,

$$|g(x)| \le Be^{-\frac{2}{q}\rho\sigma(x)}$$
, where $B = \rho_1(g) > 0$.

Let $f = \frac{1}{B}g$. We have, $|f(x)| \le e^{-\frac{2}{q}\rho\sigma(x)}$.

We recall that

$$\|f\|_{p,1}^* = \int_0^\infty d_f(t)^{1/p} \, dt$$

where $d_f(t) = m\{x \mid |f(x)| > t\}$ for t > 0, m being the Haar measure of G.

Then we have,

$$d_f(t) = 0 \text{ if } t > 1$$

= $m\{x \mid \sigma(x) < \frac{q}{2\rho} \log \frac{1}{t}\} \text{ if } t \le 1.$

Let us write β for $m_{\alpha} + m_{2\alpha}$. A direct calculation using the expression of the measure *m* yields the estimates

$$d_f(t) \le C \left[\frac{1}{\beta + 1} + \frac{1}{2\rho} (e^{q \log \frac{1}{t}} - e^{2\rho}) \right] \le C + \frac{1}{2\rho t^q} \text{ if } 0 < t < e^{-\frac{2\rho}{q}}$$

and

$$d_f(t) \le C \int_0^{\frac{q}{2\rho} \log \frac{1}{t}} r^\beta \, dr = \frac{C}{\beta+1} (\frac{q}{2\rho} \log \frac{1}{t})^{\beta+1} \text{ if } e^{-\frac{2\rho}{q}} \le t \le 1.$$

Now

$$\int_0^\infty d_f(t)^{1/p} \, dt \le \int_{e^{-\frac{2\rho}{q}}}^1 \left[\frac{C}{\beta+1} (\frac{q}{2\rho} \log \frac{1}{t})^{\beta+1} \right]^{1/p} \, dt + \int_0^{e^{-\frac{2\rho}{q}}} \left[C + \frac{1}{2\rho t^q} \right]^{1/p} \, dt.$$

The first integral converges as the integrand is continuous in t and the second integral converges as q < p. Thus $||f||_{p,1}^* \leq C$, where C is independent of f. Therefore $||g||_{p,1}^* \leq C\rho_1(g)$ for all $g \in C^q_{\tau}(G)$. Also since $||g||_{p,r}^* \leq ||g||_{p,1}^*$ for $r \geq 1$ the second part of the assertion follows. As $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$ and $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G) \subset C^q_{\tau}(G)$ it follows that $C^q_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$.

Remark 3.2.3. Note that it follows as a special case of a more general result proved in [9] that the spaces $L^{p,q}_{\tau}(G)$ are $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ modules for $1 and for <math>1 \le q \le \infty$. Using a result of Saeki modified by Cowling ([53,16]) one can show that $L^{\alpha,r}_{\tau}(G), r > 1$ is not an algebra and $L^{\alpha,r}_{\tau}(G)$ is not an $L^{\alpha,s}_{\tau}(G)$ module for s > 1.

Since by Proposition 3.1.1, $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,0}), 1 \leq p < 2$ and $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(w_{q,s}), 1 1$, the following proposition is immediate from Proposition 3.1.5.

Proposition 3.2.4. The τ -spherical transform of the functions in $L^{p,q}_{\tau}(G)$ have the following properties:

(1) Let $f \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$, $1 \leq p < 2$. Then for all $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is analytic on

 S_p° , continuous on ∂S_p and

$$\lim_{|\xi| \to \infty} \widehat{f}(\sigma, \xi + i\eta) = 0$$

uniformly in $\eta \in [-\gamma_p \rho, \gamma_p \rho].$

(2) Let $f \in L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$ with 1 1. Then for all $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is analytic on S°_{p} and

$$\lim_{|\xi|\to\infty}\widehat{f}(\sigma,\xi+i\eta)=0$$

uniformly in $\eta \in [-(\gamma_p \rho - \delta), (\gamma_p \rho - \delta)]$ for any $0 < \delta < \gamma_p \rho$.

Chapter 4

Spin Group, Spin Representations and Spherical Functions

4.1 Spin Group and Spin Representations

In this section we establish the required preliminaries for our main working example namely: $G = \text{Spin}_0(n, 1)$, the identity component of Spin(n, 1) and the spin representations. First we recall the algebraic definition of Spin(n, 1) (see [42] for details).

Let V be a vector space over a field k, q a quadratic form on V and $\mathcal{F}(V) = \sum_{r=0}^{\infty} \otimes^r V$ the tensor algebra of V. We suppose that $I_q(V)$ is the ideal in $\mathcal{F}(V)$ generated by all elements of the form $v \otimes v + q(v)1, v \in V$. Then the Clifford algebra is defined by $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) = \mathcal{F}(V)/I_q(V)$. The vector space V is naturally embedded in $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ as the image of $V = \otimes^1 V$ under canonical projection $\pi_q :$ $\mathcal{F}(V) \to \operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$.

Proposition 4.1.1. Let \mathcal{A} be an associative k-algebra with unit and $f: V \to \mathcal{A}$, be a linear map such that f(v).f(v) = -q(v).1 for all $v \in V$. Then f extends uniquely to a k-algebra homomorphism $\tilde{f}: \operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \to \mathcal{A}$. Moreover $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ is the unique associative k-algebra with this property.

We consider the automorphism $\alpha : \operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \to \operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ which extends the map $\alpha(v) = -v$ on V. Since α^2 is the identity, there is a decomposition $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) = \operatorname{Cl}^0(V,q) \oplus \operatorname{Cl}^1(V,q)$ where $\operatorname{Cl}^i(V,q) = \{\phi \in \operatorname{Cl}(V,q) : \alpha(\phi) = (-1)^i \phi\}$ for i = 0, 1 are the eigenspaces of α .

An element $\phi \in \operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ is invertible if there is a $\psi \in \operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ such that $\phi\psi = \psi\phi = \operatorname{Id}$, where Id is the identity in $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$. Then the set $\operatorname{Cl}^{\times}(V,q)$ of all invertible elements in $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ forms a group containing all elements $v \in V$ such that $q(v) \neq 0$. Let P(V,q) be the subgroup of $\operatorname{Cl}^{\times}(V,q)$ generated by all elements $v \in V$ with $q(v) \neq 0$.

Definition 4.1.2. The subgroup of P(V, q) generated by all $v \in V$ with $q(v) = \pm 1$ is called the Pin group of (V, q) and is denoted by Pin(V, q). The Spin group of (V, q) is $Spin(V, q) = Pin(V, q) \cap Cl^0(V, q)$.

Let V be an n dimensional vector space over \mathbb{R} which we identify with \mathbb{R}^n by choosing a basis. Let $q(x) = x_1^2 + \cdots + x_r^2 - x_{r+1}^2 - \cdots - x_{r+s}^2$, $r+s = n, 0 \le r \le n$ be a non-degenerate quadratic form on V. Then we denote $\operatorname{Spin}(V, q)$ by $\operatorname{Spin}(r, s)$. In particular when s = 0, i.e., when $q(x) = x_1^2 + \cdots + x_n^2$ then $\operatorname{Spin}(n, 0)$ is denoted by $\operatorname{Spin}(n)$. We also denote $\operatorname{Cl}(V, q)$ by Cl_n and $\operatorname{Cl}^0(V, q)$ by Cl_n^0 for V and q as above and s = 0.

Definition 4.1.3. The complex spin representation of Spin(n) is the homomorphism $\tau_n : \text{Spin}(n) \to \text{GL}_{\mathbb{C}}(S)$, given by restricting an irreducible complex representation $\text{Cl}_n \to \text{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(S, S)$ to $\text{Spin}(n) \subseteq \text{Cl}_n^0 \subseteq \text{Cl}_n$.

Note that the definition of τ_n does not depend on the choice of the (equivalence class of the) irreducible representation of the Clifford algebra Cl_n which is restricted.

Let G be $\text{Spin}_0(n, 1)$, the identity component of Spin(n, 1). Then in the notation of Chapter 1 K = Spin(n) and M = Spin(n-1). We recall that G and K are respectively the universal two-fold coverings of $\text{SO}_0(n, 1)$ and SO(n). The rest of the chapter is a reproduction of the relevant part from [13].

If τ_n is the classical complex spin representation of K then dim $\tau_n = \mathbb{C}^{2^{[n/2]}}$ where $[\cdot]$ denotes the integral part and:

- (a) If n is even then τ_n splits into two irreducible components positive and negative half-spin representations $\tau_n = \tau_n^+ \oplus \tau_n^-$ and $\tau_n^{\pm}|_M = \sigma_{n-1}$, where σ_{n-1} is the spin representation of M.
- (b) If n is odd then τ_n is irreducible and $\tau_n|_M = \sigma_{n-1}^+ \oplus \sigma_{n-1}^-$, where σ_{n-1}^{\pm} are irreducible components of the spin representation σ_{n-1} of M.

We note that $\sigma_{n-1} = \tau_{n-1}$. Following [13] we use different notation to emphasize the group M or K of which this is a representation.

The Lie algebras of G and K are $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{spin}(n, 1) \cong \mathfrak{so}(n, 1)$ and $\mathfrak{k} = \mathfrak{spin}(n) \cong \mathfrak{so}(n)$ respectively. We consider the element

$$H_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0_{n-1} & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathfrak{p},$$

where 0_{n-1} is the $(n-1) \times (n-1)$ zero matrix. Then $\mathfrak{a} := \{tH_0 \mid t \in \mathbb{R}\}$ is a Cartan subspace in \mathfrak{p} , and the corresponding analytic Lie subgroup $A = \{a_t \mid t \in \mathbb{R}\}$ where

$$a_t := \exp(tH_0) = \begin{pmatrix} \cosh t & 0 & \sinh t \\ 0 & I_{n-1} & 0 \\ \sinh t & 0 & \cosh t \end{pmatrix}.$$

 I_{n-1} being the $(n-1) \times (n-1)$ identity matrix. As usual we define $\alpha \in \mathfrak{a}^*$ by $\alpha(H_0) = 1$. Then $\Sigma = \{-\alpha, \alpha\}$, and the corresponding Weyl group $W = \{\pm \mathrm{Id}\}$. We shall use the identification of \mathfrak{a}^* and $\mathfrak{a}^*_{\mathbb{C}}$ with \mathbb{R} and \mathbb{C} respectively as in Chapter 1. We have here $\mathfrak{n} = \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}$, the unique positive root subspace and N the corresponding (abelian) analytic subgroup of G. Then the half-sum of positive roots ρ reduces simply to $\rho = \frac{n-1}{2}\alpha$, and will always be considered as a scalar $\rho = \frac{n-1}{2}$ by the above identification.

4.2 τ -Spherical Functions

Instead of an arbitrary element $\tau \in \widehat{K}$, from now on we will confine ourselves to the irreducible components of the complex spin representations τ_n . Precisely when n is even, then τ will denote one of $\{\tau_n^+, \tau_n^-\}$ and when n is odd then τ will denote τ_n . Also for n odd σ^+ and σ^- will denote respectively the representations σ_{n-1}^+ and σ_{n-1}^- and for n even σ will denote the representation σ_{n-1} . Henceforth in this chapter and in Chapter 5, 6, 7 we shall use the expression "n is even" and "n is odd" to distinguish between these two cases. For n even as $\widehat{M}(\tau)$ contains only one σ sometimes we will suppress σ and write $\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}, \Phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}, \widehat{f}, \mathcal{A}f$ instead of $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}, \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}, \widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot), \mathcal{A}_{\sigma}f$ respectively.

We recall that for an integer $n \ge 2$, the real hyperbolic space of dimension n is given by

$$\mathbb{H}^{n}(\mathbb{R}) = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} \mid L(x, x) = -1, x_{n+1} > 0 \}$$

where $x = (x_1, x_2, ..., x_{n+1})$ and

$$L(x,y) = y_1 x_1 + \dots + y_n x_n - y_{n+1} x_{n+1}.$$

We realize $\mathbb{H}^n(\mathbb{R})$ as G/K instead of more well known $\mathrm{SO}_0(n,1)/\mathrm{SO}(n)$. Then the τ -radial functions for τ as above are radial sections of the spinor bundles.

It is clear from the above that (G, K, τ) is a Gelfand triple by virtue of the multiplicity free criterion for $\tau|_M$ when $\tau \in \widehat{K}$ is either τ_n^+ or τ_n^- if n is even and is τ_n if n is odd (see Chapter 2, Proposition 2.15).

The τ -spherical functions reduces to,

$$\Phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \int_{K} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(xk)} \tau(kK(xk)^{-1}) \, dk \text{ when } n \text{ is even and}$$

$$\Phi_{\sigma^{\pm},\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = 2 \int_{K} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(xk)} [\tau(k) \circ P_{\sigma^{\pm}} \circ \tau(K(xk)^{-1})] dk, \text{ when } n \text{ is odd.}$$

In the above $P_{\sigma^{\pm}}$ is the orthogonal projection of V_{τ} onto its σ^{\pm} -isotypical component of $V_{\tau}(\sigma^{\pm}) \cong V_{\sigma^{\pm}}$.

It follows from the action of the nontrivial Weyl group element on the principal series representations (see [40, Chapter VII]) that $\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \phi_{-\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$ when *n* is even and $\phi_{\sigma^+,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \phi_{\sigma^-,-\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$, $\phi_{\sigma^-,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \phi_{\sigma^+,-\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$ when *n* is odd. From this we get the corresponding properties of the τ -spherical transform: For *n* even, $\widehat{f}(\lambda) = \widehat{f}(-\lambda)$ and for *n* odd $\widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \lambda) = \widehat{f}(\sigma^-, -\lambda)$, $\widehat{f}(\sigma^-, \lambda) = \widehat{f}(\sigma^+, -\lambda)$.

If $\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}}$ denotes the *Casimir operator* in the enveloping algebra of \mathfrak{g} then (see [13])

$$(-\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}})\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(\cdot) = \{\lambda^2 + \rho^2 - \frac{(n-1)(n-2)}{8}\}\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(\cdot) \text{ for each } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau).$$
(4.2.0)

Also if D is the Dirac operator then we have (see [13])

$$\mathbf{D}^2 = -\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}} - \frac{n(n-1)}{8} \mathrm{Id}.$$

This shows that

$$\mathrm{D}^2\Phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}(\cdot) = \lambda^2 \Phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}(\cdot) \text{ for each } \sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau) \text{ and } \lambda \in \mathbb{C}.$$

Let $d\nu(\lambda) = \nu(\lambda)d\lambda$ denote the Plancherel measure on \mathfrak{a}^* which is identified

as \mathbb{R} . Here $d\lambda$ is the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{R} and the density $\nu(\lambda)$ is given by,

$$\nu(\lambda) = 2^{3-2n} [(\frac{n}{2} - 1)!]^{-2} \lambda \coth(\pi \lambda) \prod_{j=1}^{\frac{n}{2}-1} [\lambda^2 + j^2] \text{ for } n \text{ even and}$$

$$\nu(\lambda) = 2^{-2} \pi^{-1} [\frac{n-1}{2} (\frac{n-1}{2} + 1) \cdots (n-2)]^{-2} \prod_{j=1}^{\frac{n-1}{2}} (\lambda^2 + (j-\frac{1}{2})^2) \text{ for } n \text{ odd.}$$

We have the following inversion formula for τ -radial functions. We note that the discrete series representations of G does not appear in the formula (see [13]).

j = 1

Theorem 4.2.1. Let $F \in C^2(G, \tau, \tau)$. Then for n even and n odd respectively we have

$$F(x) = \int_0^\infty \widehat{F}(\lambda) \Phi_\lambda^\tau(x) \, d\nu(\lambda) \, and \tag{4.2.1}$$

$$F(x) = \sum_{\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)} \int_0^\infty \widehat{F}(\sigma, \lambda) \Phi_{\sigma, \lambda}^\tau(x) \, d\nu(\lambda) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{F}(\sigma^+, \lambda) \Phi_{\sigma^+, \lambda}^\tau(x) \, d\nu(\lambda). \quad (4.2.2)$$

Consequently for $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ and n even and n odd respectively

$$f(x) = d_{\tau} \int_{0}^{\infty} \widehat{f}(\lambda) \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x) \, d\nu(\lambda) \text{ and}$$

$$f(x) = d_{\tau} \sum_{\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \widehat{f}(\sigma, \lambda) \phi_{\sigma, \lambda}^{\tau}(x) \, d\nu(\lambda) = d_{\tau} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{f}(\sigma^{+}, \lambda) \phi_{\sigma^{+}, \lambda}^{\tau}(x) \, d\nu(\lambda).$$

$$(4.2.4)$$

We also have the following Plancherel formula (see [13]):

Theorem 4.2.2. Let $F \in C^2(G, \tau, \tau)$. Then for n even and n odd respectively we have

$$\begin{split} \|F\|_{L^{2}(G,\tau,\tau)}^{2} &= 2^{\frac{n}{2}-1} \int_{0}^{\infty} |\widehat{F}(\lambda)|^{2} d\nu(\lambda) \text{ and} \\ \|F\|_{L^{2}(G,\tau,\tau)}^{2} &= 2^{\frac{n-1}{2}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left[|\widehat{F}(\sigma^{+},\lambda)|^{2} + |\widehat{F}(\sigma^{-},\lambda)|^{2} \right] d\nu(\lambda) = 2^{\frac{n-1}{2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\widehat{F}(\sigma^{+},\lambda)|^{2} d\nu(\lambda) \\ \end{split}$$

Now we have

$$||F||_{L^2(G,\tau,\tau)}^2 = \langle F,F\rangle = \int_G \operatorname{Tr}\left(F(x)F(x)^*\right) \, dx = \operatorname{Tr}\left(\int_G F(x)F(x)^* \, dx\right).$$

Therefore

$$||F||^2_{L^2(G,\tau,\tau)} = \operatorname{Tr}\left(\int_G F(x)G(x^{-1})\,dx\right)$$
 where $G(x) = F(x^{-1})^*$.

This shows that (see Chapter 2)

$$||F||_{L^2(G,\tau,\tau)}^2 = \operatorname{Tr}\left((F * G)(e)\right) = \frac{1}{d_\tau} f_{F*G}(e) = \frac{1}{d_\tau} (f_G * f_F)(e).$$

Hence $||F||^2_{L^2(G,\tau,\tau)} = \frac{1}{d_\tau} \int_G f_G(x) f_F(x^{-1}) dx$. Since $f_G(x) = \overline{f_F(x^{-1})}$ it follows that

$$\|F\|_{L^2(G,\tau,\tau)}^2 = \frac{1}{d_\tau} \|f_F\|_{L^2_\tau(G)}^2.$$
(4.2.5)

As a consequence of Plancherel Theorem 4.2.2 and equation (4.2.5) we have the following Plancherel Theorem for scalar valued functions:

Theorem 4.2.3. Let $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$. Then for n even and n odd respectively we have

$$\|f\|_{L^{2}_{\tau}(G)}^{2} = 2^{\frac{n}{2}-1} d_{\tau} \int_{0}^{\infty} |\widehat{f}(\lambda)|^{2} d\nu(\lambda) \text{ and} \\\|f\|_{L^{2}_{\tau}(G)}^{2} = 2^{\frac{n-1}{2}} d_{\tau} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left[|\widehat{f}(\sigma^{+},\lambda)|^{2} + |\widehat{f}(\sigma^{-},\lambda)|^{2}\right] d\nu(\lambda) = 2^{\frac{n-1}{2}} d_{\tau} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\widehat{f}(\sigma^{+},\lambda)|^{2} d\nu(\lambda)$$

Chapter 5

Schwartz Space Isomorphism and Paley-Wiener Theorems

5.1 Introduction

In this Chapter we shall prove two theorems which characterize τ -radial elements of two spaces on G, namely the L^p -Schwartz spaces (0) and the space ofcompactly supported distributions, where <math>G and τ are as in the previous chapter. These characterizations will be used to prove the main theorems.

Our starting point is the following Paley-Wiener theorem for τ -radial function which is proved in [13]. For R > 0 we define the Paley-Wiener space $PW_R(\mathbb{C})$ as the space of all entire functions $h : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$ satisfying for each $N \in \mathbb{N}$

$$|h(\lambda)| \leq C_N (1+|\lambda|)^{-N} e^{R|\Im\lambda|}$$
 for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$

for some constant $C_N > 0$ depending on N. We will denote the set of all even functions in $PW_R(\mathbb{C})$ by $PW_R(\mathbb{C})_e$. Also we let $PW(\mathbb{C}) = \bigcup_{R>0} PW_R(\mathbb{C})$ and $PW(\mathbb{C})_e = \bigcup_{R>0} PW_R(\mathbb{C})_e$. We topologize $PW_R(\mathbb{C})$ in the following way: A sequence $\{F_j\}$ in $PW_R(\mathbb{C})$ converges to 0 in $PW_R(\mathbb{C})$ if and only if for any polynomial P, $P(\lambda)F_j(\lambda)$ converges to 0 uniformly in some strip about $\Re \lambda = 0$. We endow $PW(\mathbb{C})$ with the inductive limit topology (see [24]).

We quote the following Paley-Wiener theorem from [13]:

Theorem 5.1.1 (Camporesi-Pedon). The following Paley-Wiener theorem is true for τ -radial functions:

(a) For n even, the map $F \mapsto \widehat{F}$ is a topological isomorphism between: $C^{\infty}_{R}(G,\tau,\tau)$ and $PW_{R}(\mathbb{C})_{e}$. As a consequence the map $f \mapsto \widehat{f}$ is a topological isomorphism between $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)_{R}$ and $PW_{R}(\mathbb{C})_{e}$. (b) For n odd, the maps $F \mapsto \widehat{F}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ and $F \mapsto \widehat{F}(\sigma^-, \cdot)$ both are topological isomorphisms between: $C^{\infty}_R(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $PW_R(\mathbb{C})$. As a consequence the maps $f \mapsto \widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ and $f \mapsto \widehat{f}(\sigma^-, \cdot)$ both are topological isomorphisms between $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)_R$ and $PW_R(\mathbb{C})$.

From this it follows (as in the K-biinvariant case) that if n is even the map $F \mapsto \widehat{F}$ is a topological isomorphism between: $C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $PW(\mathbb{C})_e$. Also if n is odd the maps $F \mapsto \widehat{F}(\sigma^+, \cdot), F \mapsto \widehat{F}(\sigma^-, \cdot)$ are topological isomorphisms between: $C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $PW(\mathbb{C})$.

Let $C_R^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ denote the set of infinitely differentiable functions on \mathbb{R} supported in [-R, R] and let $C_R^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$ be the set of even functions in $C_R^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. From the euclidean Paley-Wiener Theorem (see [52]) and the slice-projection property of the Abel transform (see Section 2.3), it is clear that for n even $F \mapsto \mathcal{A}F$ is a topological isomorphism between $C_R^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $C_R^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$; also for n odd $F \mapsto \mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}F$ and $F \mapsto \mathcal{A}_{\sigma^-}F$ are topological isomorphisms between $C_R^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $C_R^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$.

We shall first take up the Schwartz space isomorphism theorem.

5.2 Schwartz Space Isomorphism Theorem

Our proof for L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorem for τ -radial function is an adaptation of Anker's proof of the corresponding theorem for K-biinvariant functions (see [1]) which cleverly uses the Paley-Wiener Theorem to avoid the intricacies of asymptotic expansion of spherical functions. The L^p -Schwartz spaces $C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $C^p_{\tau}(G)$ are defined in Section 2.1.

We recall the following properties of the τ -spherical functions for both n even and odd (see Chapter 1, Chapter 4 and equation (5.3.3) below):

- (1) $\|\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)\|_{\operatorname{End}V_{\tau}} \leq C\phi_{i\Im\lambda}(x) \leq C(1+\sigma(x))^{r}e^{-(\rho-|\Im\lambda|)\sigma(x)},$ for all $x \in G, \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau),$
- (2) $\|\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(E_1;x;E_2)\|_{\operatorname{End}V_{\tau}} \leq C(1+|\lambda|)^{r_1}\phi_{i\Im\lambda}(x) \leq C(1+|\lambda|)^{r_1}(1+\sigma(x))^r e^{(-\rho+|\Im\lambda|)\sigma(x)}$ for each $E_1, E_2 \in \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})$ and for x, λ, σ as above,

(3)
$$(-\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}})\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(\cdot) = \left\{\lambda^2 + \rho^2 - \frac{(n-1)(n-2)}{8}\right\}\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(\cdot)$$
 for λ and σ as above.

We also recall that for both the cases n even and odd the Plancherel density ν satisfies $|\nu(\lambda)| \leq C(1+|\lambda|)^b$ for some constant b > 0, for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. It is well known that $PW(\mathbb{C})$ (respectively $PW(\mathbb{C})_e$) is a dense subspace of $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ (respectively of $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$).

We define $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$ to be the set of all functions $h: S_p \to \mathbb{C}$ which are continuous on S_p , holomorphic on S_p° (when p = 2 then the function is simply C^{∞} on $S_2 = \mathbb{R}$) and satisfies $\sup_{\lambda \in S_p} (1 + |\lambda|)^r |\frac{d^m}{d\lambda^m} h(\lambda)| < \infty$, for all $r, m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$. Let $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$ and $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_o$ denote the subspaces of $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$ consisting of even and odd functions respectively. Topologized by the seminorms above it can be verified that $\mathcal{S}(S_p), \mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$ and $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_o$ are Fréchet spaces. With this preparation we are ready to state the theorems.

Theorem 5.2.1. Let $0 be fixed. Then for any <math>\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ $F \mapsto \widehat{F}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is a topological isomorphism between $C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $S(S_p)_e$ when n is even and between $C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $S(S_p)$ when n is odd.

Proof. Suppose n is even. Since in this case $\tau|_M$ contains unique $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ we omit σ from the notation. Let $F \in C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$. It is clear from Proposition 3.1.4 and Proposition 3.1.5 that $\widehat{F}(\lambda)$ is analytic on S_p° and continuous on the boundary of S_p . As $\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau} = \phi_{-\lambda}^{\tau}$ it follows that \widehat{F} is even. We shall first show that $\sup_{\lambda \in S_p} (1 + |\lambda|)^r \left| \frac{d^s}{d\lambda^s} \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right| < \infty$ for any nonnegative integers r and s, which will prove $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$. For this it is sufficient to show that

$$\sup_{\lambda \in S_p} \left| P(\frac{d}{d\lambda}) \left[\left\{ \lambda^2 + \rho^2 - \frac{(n-1)(n-2)}{8} \right\}^s \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right] \right| < \infty$$
(5.2.0)

for any polynomial P and any nonnegative integer s. Indeed if we assume (5.2.0), then taking P to be a constant and using the continuity of \hat{F} we get

$$\sup_{\lambda \in S_p} (1+|\lambda|)^r |\widehat{F}(\lambda)| < \infty$$

for any r > 0. Using this and

$$\left| (\lambda^2 + c^2)^s \frac{d}{d\lambda} \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right| \le \left| 2s\lambda(\lambda^2 + c^2)^{s-1} \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right| + \left| \frac{d}{d\lambda} \left[(\lambda^2 + c^2)^s \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right] \right|,$$

for any constant c, we have $\sup_{\lambda \in S_p} |(\lambda^2 + c^2)^s \frac{d}{d\lambda} \widehat{F}(\lambda)| < \infty$. Estimates defining the seminorms of $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$ involving higher derivatives will follow in a similar fashion.

Now using the fact that the Casimir operator $\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}}$ is formally self-adjoint with respect the L^2 inner product and (4.2.0) we have,

$$\begin{split} &P\left(\frac{d}{d\lambda}\right) \left[\left\{ \lambda^2 + \rho^2 - \frac{(n-1)(n-2)}{8} \right\}^s \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right] \\ &= P\left(\frac{d}{d\lambda}\right) \left[\left\{ \lambda^2 + \rho^2 - \frac{(n-1)(n-2)}{8} \right\}^s \frac{1}{d_\tau} \int_G \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(x) \circ \Phi_\lambda^\tau(x^{-1})\right) dx \right] \\ &= P\left(\frac{d}{d\lambda}\right) \left[\frac{1}{d_\tau} \int_G \operatorname{Tr} \left(F(x) \circ \left(-\Omega_\mathfrak{g}\right)^s \Phi_\lambda^\tau(x^{-1})\right) dx \right] \\ &= P\left(\frac{d}{d\lambda}\right) \left[\frac{1}{d_\tau} \int_G \operatorname{Tr} \left(\left(-\Omega_\mathfrak{g}\right)^s F(x) \circ \Phi_\lambda^\tau(x^{-1})\right) dx \right] \\ &= \frac{1}{d_\tau} \int_G \operatorname{Tr} \left(\left(-\Omega_\mathfrak{g}\right)^s F(x) \circ P\left(\frac{d}{d\lambda}\right) \Phi_\lambda^\tau(x^{-1})\right) dx. \end{split}$$

Using the polar decomposition (see Chapter 1, equation (1.0.4)) we get

$$\begin{split} & \left| P(\frac{d}{d\lambda}) \left[\left\{ \lambda^2 + \rho^2 - \frac{(n-1)(n-2)}{8} \right\}^s \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right] \right| \\ \leq & C \int_{K \times \overline{\mathbb{R}^+} \times K} \left| \operatorname{Tr} \left((-\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}})^s F(k_1 a_t k_2) \circ \left(P(\frac{d}{d\lambda}) \Phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(k_2^{-1} a_{-t} k_1^{-1}) \right) \right| e^{2\rho t} \, dk_1 \, dt \, dk_2 \\ \leq & C \int_{K \times \overline{\mathbb{R}^+} \times K} \left\| (-\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}})^s F(k_1 a_t k_2) \right\|_{\operatorname{End} V_{\tau}} \left\| P(\frac{d}{d\lambda}) \Phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(k_2^{-1} a_{-t} k_1^{-1}) \right\|_{\operatorname{End} V_{\tau}} e^{2\rho t} \, dk_1 \, dt \, dk_2 \end{split}$$
We have (see [32])

We have (see [32])

$$\left\| P(\frac{d}{d\lambda}) \Phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(k_2^{-1}a_{-t}k_1^{-1}) \right\|_{\text{End}V_{\tau}} \le C(1+|t|)^{r_1} e^{(|\Im\lambda|-\rho)|t|} \le C(1+|t|)^{r_2} e^{(\frac{2}{p}-2)\rho|t|}.$$

Also since $F \in C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$ we have

$$\|(-\Omega_{\mathfrak{g}})^{s}F(k_{1}a_{t}k_{2})\|_{\mathrm{End}V_{\tau}} \leq C(1+t)^{-(r_{2}+2)}e^{-\frac{2}{p}\rho t}\beta(F) \text{ for } t \geq 0$$

where β is a seminorm of the L^p -Schwartz space function. Therefore, we have

$$\sup_{\lambda \in S_p} \left| P(\frac{d}{d\lambda}) \left[\left\{ \lambda^2 + \rho^2 - \frac{(n-1)(n-2)}{8} \right\}^s \widehat{F}(\lambda) \right] \right| \le C\beta(F).$$

This shows that $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$ and the map $F \mapsto \widehat{F}$ is continuous.

Since $C^p(G, \tau, \tau) \subseteq L^2(G, \tau, \tau)$ by Plancherel theorem (Theorem 4.2.2) it follows that $F \mapsto \widehat{F}$ is injective. Now we shall show that the map $F \mapsto \widehat{F}$ from $C^p(G,\tau,\tau)$ to $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$ is surjective and the inverse map is continuous. We note that $C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $PW(\mathbb{C})_e$ are dense in $C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$ and $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$ respectively. Therefore to complete the theorem it is sufficient to show that given a seminorm β of $C^p(G, \tau, \tau)$, there is a seminorm γ on $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$ such that

$$\beta(F) \leq C\gamma(\widehat{F}), \text{ for all } F \in C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau).$$

We shall break the remainder of the proof in a few steps and use the following notation. Let $\gamma_{r,s}^{(p)}(f) = \sup_{\lambda \in S_p} (1+|\lambda|)^r |\frac{d^s}{d\lambda^s} f(\lambda)|$ for $f \in \mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$ and

$$\beta(F) = \sup_{x \in G} (1 + \sigma(x))^r \| F(E_1; x; E_2) \|_{\operatorname{End}V_{\tau}} e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \text{ for } F \in C^p(G, \tau, \tau).$$

From now on we shall use the notation $\|\cdot\|$ to mean $\|\cdot\|_{\operatorname{End}V_{\tau}}$.

For each positive integer l, let $C_l = [-l\rho, l\rho]$ and $G_l = K \exp(C_l H_0) K$. Then G is disjoint union of $G_2, G_3 \setminus G_2, G_4 \setminus G_3, \cdots$.

Step 1: From inversion formula of C_c^{∞} function (Theorem 4.2.1) we have $F(E_1; x; E_2) = \int_0^{\infty} \widehat{F}(\lambda) \Phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(E_1; x; E_2) \nu(\lambda) d\lambda$. Therefore using the estimates of $\Phi_{\lambda}(E_1; x; E_2)$ and $\nu(\lambda)$ given above we have,

$$\begin{aligned} \|F(E_1;x;E_2)\| &\leq \int_0^\infty |\widehat{F}(\lambda)| \|\Phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(E_1;x;E_2)\|\nu(\lambda) \, d\lambda \\ &\leq C\phi_0(x) \int_0^\infty (1+|\lambda|)^{b_1} |\widehat{F}(\lambda)| \, d\lambda. \end{aligned}$$

Now, $\sup_{x \in G_2} (1 + \sigma(x))^r ||F(E_1; x; E_2)|| e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)}$

$$\leq C \sup_{x \in G_2} (1 + \sigma(x))^r \phi_0(x) e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \int_0^\infty (1 + |\lambda|)^b |\widehat{F}(\lambda)| d\lambda$$

$$\leq C \sup_{\lambda \in \mathbb{R}} (1 + |\lambda|)^{b+2} |\widehat{F}(\lambda)| \text{ (since } G_2 \text{ is compact)}$$

$$= C \gamma_{b+2,0}^{(2)} (\widehat{F}).$$

Hence we have

$$\sup_{x \in G_2} (1 + \sigma(x))^r \| F(D; x; E) \| e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \le C\gamma_{b+2,0}^{(2)}(\widehat{F}).$$
(5.2.1)

Step 2: Let $w \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ be such that

$$w = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{on} & (-\infty, 0] \\ & & \\ 1 & \text{on} & [1, \infty). \end{cases}$$

We define $w_l(t) = w(l + \frac{t}{\rho})w(l - \frac{t}{\rho})$. Then w_l is an even function and

$$w_l = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{on} & C_{l-1} \\ \\ 0 & \text{on} & C_l^c. \end{cases}$$

Here C_l^c denotes the complement of C_l in \mathbb{R} . We have $\mathcal{A}F = w_l\mathcal{A}F + (1-w_l)\mathcal{A}F$. Let $g_l(t) = (1 - w_l(t))\mathcal{A}F(t)$. Since $F \in C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$, $\mathcal{A}F \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$ and hence $g_l \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$. Therefore, there is $F_l \in C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ such that $\mathcal{A}F_l = g_l$.

Step 3: As $\mathcal{A}F = w_l \mathcal{A}F + g_l$, $\mathcal{A}F$ and g_l are equal on C_l^c . That is $\mathcal{A}F$ and g_l may differ only on C_l . This shows that F and F_l may differ only on G_l . Hence for $x \in G_{l+1} \setminus G_l$, $F(x) = F_l(x)$. Also arguing as in Step 1 we have,

$$||F_l(E_1; x; E_2)|| \le C\phi_0(x)\gamma_{b_1+2,0}^{(2)}(\widehat{F}).$$

Step 4: Let ∇ denotes the Laplacian on \mathbb{R} . Then,

$$\begin{split} \gamma_{b_{1}+2,0}^{(2)}(\widehat{F}_{l}) &= \sup_{\lambda \in \mathbb{R}} (1+|\lambda|)^{b_{1}+2} |\widehat{F}_{l}(\lambda)| \\ &= \sup_{\lambda \in \mathbb{R}} (1+|\lambda|)^{b_{1}+2} |\widehat{g}_{l}(\lambda)| \text{ since } \widehat{F}_{l} = \widetilde{g}_{l} \\ &= \sup_{\lambda \in \mathbb{R}} (1+|\lambda|)^{b_{1}+2} |\int_{\mathbb{R}} g_{l}(t) e^{-i\lambda t} dt| \\ &\leq C \sup_{\lambda \in \mathbb{R}} \sum_{k=0}^{b_{1}+2} |\int_{\mathbb{R}} g_{l}(t) \nabla^{k} e^{-i\lambda t} dt| \\ &= C \sup_{\lambda \in \mathbb{R}} \sum_{k=0}^{b_{1}+2} |\int_{\mathbb{R}} \nabla^{k} g_{l}(t) e^{-i\lambda t} dt| \\ &\leq C \sum_{k=0}^{b_{1}+2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\nabla^{k} g_{l}(t)| dt \\ &\leq C \sum_{k=0}^{b_{1}+2} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} (1+|t|)^{2} |\nabla^{k} g_{l}(t)| \\ &= C \sum_{k=0}^{b_{1}+2} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \left[(1+|t|)^{2} |\nabla^{k} \{(1-w_{l}(t))\mathcal{A}F(t)\}| \right] \\ &= C \sum_{k=0}^{b_{1}+2} \sup_{\mathbb{R} \setminus C_{l-1}} \left[(1+|t|)^{2} |\nabla^{k} \mathcal{A}F(t)|. \end{split}$$

The last inequality follows as $1 - w_l$ and all its derivatives are bounded.

 $\begin{aligned} \text{Step 5: Now } \sup_{x \in G_{l+1} \setminus G_l} (1 + \sigma(x))^r \|F(E_1; x; E_2)\| e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \\ &= \sup_{x \in G_{l+1} \setminus G_l} (1 + \sigma(x))^r \|F_l(E_1; x; E_2)\| e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \\ &\leq \sup_{x \in G_{l+1} \setminus G_l} (1 + \sigma(x))^r e^{(\frac{2}{p} - 1)\rho\sigma(x)} \gamma_{b_1 + 2, 0}^{(2)}(\widehat{F}_l) \text{ (by Step 3)} \\ &\leq C l^{r_1} e^{(\frac{2}{p} - 1)\rho l} \gamma_{b_1 + 2, 0}^{(2)}(\widehat{F}_l) \\ &\leq C \sum_{k=0}^{b_1 + 2} \sup_{\mathbb{R} \setminus C_{l-1}} (1 + |t|)^{r_1 + 2} e^{(\frac{2}{p} - 1)\rho t} \left| \nabla^k \mathcal{A}F(t) \right| \text{ (by Step 4)} \\ &\leq C \sum_{m=0}^{r_1 + 2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1 + |\lambda|)^{b_1 + 2} \left| \nabla^m \widehat{F}(\lambda + i(\frac{2}{p} - 1)\rho) \right| d\lambda \\ &\leq C \sum_{m=0}^{r_1 + 2} \sup_{\lambda \in S_p} (1 + |\lambda|)^{b_1 + 4} |\nabla^m \widehat{F}(\lambda)|. \end{aligned}$

The last but one inequality follows from the fact that

$$P(t)e^{(\frac{2}{p}-1)\rho t}Q(\frac{\partial}{\partial t})g(t) = C\int_{\mathbb{R}}P(i\frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda})\left\{Q(i\lambda - (\frac{2}{p}-1)\rho)h(\lambda + i(\frac{2}{p}-1)\rho)\right\}e^{i\lambda t}dt$$

where $g(t) = c \int_{\mathbb{R}} h(\lambda) e^{i\lambda t} d\lambda$ and P, Q are polynomials. Hence we have

$$\sup_{x \in G_{l+1} \setminus G_l} (1 + \sigma(x))^r \| F(E_1; x; E_2) \| e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \le C \sum_{m=0}^{r_1+2} \sup_{\lambda \in S_p} (1 + |\lambda|)^{b_1+4} |\nabla^m \widehat{F}(\lambda)|.$$
(5.2.2)

Therefore, it follows from equation (5.2.1) and equation (5.2.2) that

$$\sup_{x \in G} (1 + \sigma(x))^r \| F(D; x; E) \| e^{\frac{2}{p}\rho\sigma(x)} \le C \sum_{m=0}^{r_1+2} \sup_{\lambda \in S_p} (1 + |\lambda|)^{b_1+4} |\nabla^m \widehat{F}(\lambda)|$$

where C is independent of F. Hence

$$\beta(F) \leq C\gamma(\widehat{F})$$
 for all $F \in C_c^{\infty}(G, \tau, \tau)$ for some seminorm γ on $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$.

This completes the proof for n even.

Similarly for n odd we can prove that $F \mapsto \widehat{F}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ and $F \mapsto \widehat{F}(\sigma^-, \cdot)$ are topological isomorphisms between $C^p_{\tau}(G)$ and $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$.

As an immediate consequence we have the following corollary:

Corollary 5.2.2. Let $0 be fixed. Then for any <math>\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ $f \mapsto \widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is a topological isomorphism between $C^p_{\tau}(G)$ and $S(S_p)_e$ when n is even and between $C^p_{\tau}(G)$ and $S(S_p)$ when n is odd.

Remark 5.2.3. The theorem can also be proved relating τ -spherical transform to Jacobi transform (see [13]) and using the corresponding theorems for Jacobi transform (see [26]). In [13] Camporesi-Pedon proved the case p = 2 of the theorem above using Jacobi transform.

5.3 Paley-Wiener Theorem for Distributions

Let G, K, τ be as in the previous section. We associate a locally integrable function f on \mathbb{R} , with a distribution W_f on \mathbb{R} in the following way: For $g \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$,

$$W_f(g) = d_\tau^2 \int_0^\infty f(\lambda)g(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda) \text{ if } n \text{ is even and}$$
(5.3.1)

$$W_f(g) = d_\tau^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(\lambda)g(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda) \text{ if } n \text{ is odd}, \qquad (5.3.2)$$

where $d\nu(\lambda) = \nu(\lambda)d\lambda$ is the Plancherel measure for τ -radial function on G.

A distribution W on \mathbb{R} is called even if $W(f) = W(f_e)$ where $f_e(x) = (f(x) + f(-x))/2$. Let $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ and $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_e$ denote the set of compactly supported and compactly supported even distributions on \mathbb{R} respectively.

Definition 5.3.1. Let $W \in C^2_{\tau}(G)'$. For any $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, we define its τ -spherical transform $\widehat{W}(\sigma, \cdot) = \widehat{W}_{\sigma}$ by

$$\widehat{W}_{\sigma}(\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)) = W(f).$$

We recall that when n is even $\tau|_M$ contains a unique $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$. Therefore in this case \widehat{W}_{σ} will be denoted by \widehat{W} and the definition above reduces to $\widehat{W}(\widehat{f}) = W(f)$. Note that in this case (i.e. when n is even) $f \mapsto \widehat{f}$ is an isomorphism between $C^2_{\tau}(G)$ and $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$. We extend \widehat{W} on $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ as for any $g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}), \ \widehat{W}(g) = \widehat{W}(g_e)$. This makes \widehat{W} an even tempered distribution on \mathbb{R} .

When n is odd we note that $f \mapsto \widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is an isomorphism between $C^2_{\tau}(G)$ and $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ for any $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$. Therefore in this case \widehat{W}_{σ} defines a tempered distribution on \mathbb{R} . We also note that

$$\widehat{W}_{\sigma^+}\left(\widehat{f}(\sigma^-,\cdot)\right) = \widehat{W}_{\sigma^-}\left(\widehat{f}(\sigma^+,\cdot)\right)$$

which can be verified by noting that for any $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ (with *n* odd) there exists $g \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ such that $\widehat{g}(\sigma^+, \cdot) = \widehat{f}(\sigma^-, \cdot)$ and consequently $\widehat{g}(\sigma^-, \cdot) = \widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$.

It is easy to verify that the Definition 5.3.1 matches with Definition 2.2.3 when $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$. Here we indicate the proof. It is enough to prove that the two definitions coincide for functions in $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ as $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ is dense in $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$. When *n* is even, for a function *w* in $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ using Theorem 4.2.1 we have

$$\int_{G} w(x) f^{\vee}(x) \, dx = d_{\tau}^2 \int_0^{\infty} \widehat{w}(\lambda) \widehat{f}(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda),$$

for every $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ where we recall that $f^{\vee}(x) = f(x^{-1})$. The left hand side of this identity is w(f) when w is interpreted as a tempered distribution (see Chapter 2) and hence is the same as $\widehat{w}(\widehat{f})$ by Definition 5.3.1. Here \widehat{w} is the τ -spherical transform of w interpreted as a tempered distribution. Again interpreting the function \widehat{w} (which is the τ -spherical transform of the function w) as a distribution on \mathbb{R} , the right hand side is its action on the function \widehat{f} (see equation (5.3.1)) which is in the Schwartz space on \mathbb{R} . Thus the two definitions of τ -spherical transform agree for functions in $C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ when *n* is even. Similarly for *n* odd we can show that the definitions coincide for $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$.

Lemma 5.3.2. For $W \in C^2_{\tau}(G)'$, $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ and $h \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$, W(h * f) = (W * h)(f).

Proof. We have $(h * f)(x) = \int_G h(xy)f(y^{-1}) dy = \int_G (L(y)h^{\vee})^{\vee}(x)f^{\vee}(y) dy$. Therefore,

$$W(h*f) = \int_{G} W\left((L(y)h^{\vee})^{\vee} \right) f^{\vee}(y) \, dy = \int_{G} (W*h)(y)f^{\vee}(y) \, dy = (W*h)(f).$$

A function $f : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$ is said to be rapidly decreasing if for each $N \in \mathbb{N}$ there is $C_N > 0$ such that $|f(\lambda)| \leq C_N (1 + |\lambda|)^{-N}$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Also a function $f : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$ is called *slowly increasing* if there exists a nonnegative integer M such that $|f(\lambda)| \leq C(1 + |\lambda|)^M$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. We recall that the spaces PW^D and PW_e^D are Paley-Wiener spaces for distributions defined in Section 2.2.

We prove the following *Paley-Wiener theorem* for τ -radial distributions.

Theorem 5.3.3. For any $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, the τ -spherical transform $W \mapsto \widehat{W}_{\sigma}$ is a topological isomorphisms between $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and PW^{D}_{e} when n is even and between $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and PW^{D}_{e} when n is odd.

Proof. We shall deal with cases n even and odd separately.

(a) Suppose n is even. As mentioned above in this case $\tau|_M$ contains a unique $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ and we will omit σ from the notation. We take a W_1 in PW_e^D . Using W_1 we define a tempered τ -radial distribution $W : C_{\tau}^2(G) \to \mathbb{C}$ by $W(f) = d_{\tau}^2 \int_0^{\infty} W_1(\lambda) \widehat{f}(\lambda) d\nu(\lambda)$. Since $\nu(\lambda)$ has polynomial growth on \mathbb{R} and $W_1(\lambda)$ is slowly increasing, by dominated convergence theorem it follows that $f \mapsto W(f)$ is continuous. We shall show that W is actually compactly supported. For this it is sufficient to show that $W * h \in C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$, for all $h \in C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ (see [20, Theorem 1]). We note that for all $h \in C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$, W * h is a tempered distribution and $\widehat{W} * h$ is an even tempered distribution on \mathbb{R} (since by Corollary 5.2.2, any element $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$, can be written as $f(\lambda) = \widehat{g}(\lambda)$ for some $g \in C_{\tau}^2(G)$).

For $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ and h as above we have,

$$W(h * f) = d_{\tau}^2 \int_0^\infty W_1(\lambda) \widehat{h}(\lambda) \widehat{f}(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda).$$

Therefore by Lemma 5.3.2

$$\widehat{W * h}(\widehat{f}) = d_{\tau}^2 \int_0^\infty W_1(\lambda)\widehat{h}(\lambda)\widehat{f}(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda).$$

Let $g(\lambda) = W_1(\lambda)\widehat{h}(\lambda), \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Then $\widehat{W * h}(\widehat{f}) = g(\widehat{f})$ for all $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$, i.e., $\widehat{W * h} = g$ (where equality is in the sense of distribution). Hence, $\widehat{W * h}(\lambda) =$ $g(\lambda)$. Since W_1 is slowly increasing and \hat{h} is rapidly decreasing, g is rapidly decreasing. Again as both of them are of exponential type, so is g. Moreover gis even. Therefore by Theorem 5.1.1, $W * h \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$. This proves that W is a compactly supported distribution.

We shall show that $\widehat{W}(\lambda) = W_1(\lambda)$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Since W is compactly supported, for $h \not\equiv 0$ $\in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$, we have $\widehat{W * h}(\lambda) = \widehat{W}(\lambda)\widehat{h}(\lambda)$ and hence $\widehat{W}(\lambda)\widehat{h}(\lambda) = W_1(\lambda)\widehat{h}(\lambda)$, i.e., $[\widehat{W}(\lambda) - W_1(\lambda)]\widehat{h}(\lambda) = 0$. Since both the factors are entire and $h \neq 0$, $\widehat{W}(\lambda) = W_1(\lambda)$, for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$.

For the converse we take an element $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$. Then $\widehat{W}(\lambda) = \widehat{W}(-\lambda)$, as $\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = \phi_{-\lambda}^{\tau}(x).$

Since, $W: C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G) \to \mathbb{C}$ is continuous with respect to the topology of $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$, there exists $X_1, X_2, \cdots, X_r \in \mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}})$ and a compact set Ω in G such that for any $f \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G),$

$$|W(f)| \le C \sum_{i=1}^{r} \sup_{x \in \Omega} |f(X_i; x)| \text{ for some } C > 0.$$

Now

eun

$$\begin{split} \sup_{x \in \Omega} |\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(X_{i};x)| \\ &= \sup_{x \in \Omega} \left| \frac{d}{dt} \right|_{t=0} \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(\exp(tX_{i})x)| \\ &= \sup_{x \in \Omega} \left| \frac{d}{dt} \right|_{t=0} \int_{K} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(\exp(tX_{i})xk)} \chi_{\tau}[kK(\exp(tX_{i})xk)^{-1}] dk| \\ &= \sup_{x \in \Omega} \left| \int_{K} \frac{d}{dt} \left(e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(\exp(tX_{i})xk)} \right) \chi_{\tau}[kK(\exp(tX_{i})xk)^{-1}] \right|_{t=0} \\ &+ \int_{K} e^{-(i\lambda+\rho)H(\exp(tX_{i})xk)} \frac{d}{dt} \left(\chi_{\tau}[kK(\exp(tX_{i})xk)^{-1}] \right) \Big|_{t=0} dk| \\ &\leq C_{1}(\sup_{x \in \Omega} |\phi_{\lambda}(X_{i};x)| + \sup_{x \in \Omega} |\phi_{\lambda}(x)|) \\ &\leq C_{2}((1+|\lambda|)^{d}e^{R|\Im\lambda|} + e^{R|\Im\lambda|}), \end{split}$$

for some positive constants C_1, C_2, R, d .

In the last step we have used the inequality (see [28, Proposition 4.6.2])

$$|\phi_{\lambda}(X_i;x)| \le C(1+|\lambda|)^d \phi_{i\Im\lambda}(x) \text{ for some constants } C, d > 0.$$
(5.3.3)

Therefore $\sup_{x\in\Omega} |\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(X_i;x)| \leq a(1+|\lambda|)^d e^{R|\Im\lambda|}$. This shows that $|\widehat{W}(\lambda)| \leq C(1+|\lambda|)^M e^{R|\Im\lambda|}$, for some $C, M, R > 0, (M \in \mathbb{Z})$.

We shall show that $\lambda \mapsto \widehat{W}(\lambda)$ is entire. Firstly $\lambda \mapsto \widehat{W}(\lambda)$ is continuous (since, $\lambda_n \to \lambda_0$ implies $\phi_{\lambda_n}^{\tau} \to \phi_{\lambda_0}^{\tau}$ in the topology of $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$. So $\widehat{W}(\lambda_n) \to \widehat{W}(\lambda_0)$). Let Γ be a closed rectangular path in \mathbb{C} . We shall show that $\int_{\Gamma} \widehat{W}(\lambda) d\lambda = 0$. Let $F = \int_{\Gamma} \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau} d\lambda$, then $F(x) = \int_{\Gamma} \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x) d\lambda = 0$ (since $\lambda \mapsto \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x)$ is entire). Therefore $F \equiv 0$. This shows that $0 = W(F) = \int_{\Gamma} W(\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}) d\lambda = \int_{\Gamma} \widehat{W}(\lambda) d\lambda$. Hence $\lambda \mapsto \widehat{W}(\lambda)$ is entire.

Hence the τ -spherical transform gives a bijection between these two spaces $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and PW^{D}_{e} . Therefore we give the topology on PW^{D}_{e} so that the τ -spherical transform becomes a topological isomorphism. The proof of [38, Proposition 1] shows that this topology coincide with the topology given by the analytic uniform structure. This implies that the τ -spherical transform is a topological isomorphism.

(b) Suppose n is odd. Temporarily for this proof we shall use the following notation for convenience

$$\widehat{f}_{+}(\cdot) = \widehat{f}(\sigma^{+}, \cdot), \widehat{f}_{-}(\cdot) = \widehat{f}(\sigma^{-}, \cdot), \widehat{W}_{+} = \widehat{W}_{\sigma^{+}}, \widehat{W}_{-} = \widehat{W}_{\sigma^{-}}.$$

Let W_1 be in PW^D . We define

$$W(f) = d_{\tau}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} W_1(\lambda) \widehat{f}_+(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda), \text{ for } f \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G).$$

Then as in the case (a) we can show that W is a tempered distribution. Next we shall show that W is compactly supported distribution. For this we shall show $W * h \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$, for all $h \in C^{\infty}_{c,\tau}(G)$ (see [20, Theorem 1]). Let $f \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$, then

$$\begin{split} W(h*f) &= d_{\tau}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} W_1(\lambda) \widehat{h}_+(\lambda) \widehat{f}_+(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda), \\ i.e., \ (W*h)(f) &= d_{\tau}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} W_1(\lambda) \widehat{h}_+(\lambda) \widehat{f}_+(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda), \\ i.e., \ \widehat{(W*h)}_+(\widehat{f}_+) &= d_{\tau}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} W_1(\lambda) \widehat{h}_+(\lambda) \widehat{f}_+(\lambda) \, d\nu(\lambda). \end{split}$$

Thus we have $(\widehat{W*h})_+(\widehat{f}_+) = g_+(\widehat{f}_+)$, where $g_+(\lambda) = W_1(\lambda)\widehat{h}_+(\lambda)$. This shows

that $(\widehat{W} * \widehat{h})_+ = g_+$ in the sense of distribution on \mathbb{R} . Therefore, $(\widehat{W} * \widehat{h})_+(\lambda) = W_1(\lambda)\widehat{h}_+(\lambda)$. As in (a) above we can show that, $(\widehat{W} * \widehat{h})_+$ is rapidly decreasing, exponential type function. So by Theorem 5.1.1 W * h is a compactly supported function. Therefore, W is a compactly supported τ -radial distribution on G. Also similar to the even case it follows that $\widehat{W}_+(\lambda) = W_1(\lambda)$.

For the converse direction our argument is similar to that of (a).

Therefore, $W \mapsto \widehat{W}_+$ is a bijection between $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and PW^D . Since the map $W \mapsto \widehat{W}_+$ is a bijection we give the topology on PW^D so that the map is a topological isomorphism. Here also the proof of [38, Proposition 1] shows that this topology coincides with the topology given by "analytic uniform structure" on PW^D . So the τ -spherical transform $W \mapsto \widehat{W}_+$ is a topological isomorphism between $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and PW^D .

Exactly through the same steps as above we can also prove that $W \mapsto \widehat{W}_{-}$ is a topological isomorphism between $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and PW^{D} . This completes the proof.

It follows from Theorem 5.3.3 and slice projection property (2.3.5) that if n is even then for $X \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$, $\mathcal{A}X$ is a unique element of $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_{e}$ such that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{A}X}(\lambda) = \mathcal{A}X(\psi_{\lambda}) = X(\mathrm{Tr}\mathcal{A}^*\psi_{\lambda}) = \widehat{X}(\lambda) \text{ where } \psi_{\lambda}(x) = (e^{i\lambda x} + e^{-i\lambda x})/2.$$

Similarly when n is odd then for $X \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$, $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}X$ and $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^-}X$ are unique elements in $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ such that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}}X(\lambda) = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}X(e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}) = X(\operatorname{Tr}\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}^*e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}) = \widehat{X}_{\sigma^+}(\lambda) \text{ and}$$
$$\widetilde{\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^-}}X(\lambda) = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma^-}X(e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}) = X(\operatorname{Tr}\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^-}^*e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}) = \widehat{X}_{\sigma^-}(\lambda).$$

From the Paley-Wiener theorems for distributions (Theorem 2.2.2 and Theorem 5.3.3) it is immediate that for n even $\mathcal{A} : C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)' \to C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_{e}$ is a topological isomorphism and for n odd both $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^{+}}$ and $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^{-}} : C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)' \to C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ are topological isomorphisms.

Chapter 6

Wiener-Tauberian Theorems

6.1 Wiener-Tauberian Theorems for Lorentz Spaces and Weighted Spaces

In this section we shall state and prove analogues of Wiener-Tauberian theorem for the Banach algebras and modules considered in Chapter 3, where the triple (G, K, τ) is as in Chapter 4.

We state here the two main theorems of this section.

Theorem 6.1.1. For some index set Λ , let $\{f_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ be a collection of functions in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \cap L^{q,1}_{\tau}(G)$ where $1 \leq q . For <math>\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ let

$$Z_{\sigma} = \{ z \in S_p \mid \widehat{f}_{\alpha}(\sigma, z) = 0 \text{ for all } \alpha \in \Lambda \}.$$

If for all $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, Z_{σ} is empty and there exists an $\alpha(\sigma) \in \Lambda$ such that $\widehat{f_{\alpha(\sigma)}}$ satisfies for $t \in \mathbb{R}$

$$\limsup_{|t| \to \infty} |\widehat{f_{\alpha(\sigma)}}(\sigma, t)e^{Ke^{|t|}}| > 0 \text{ for all } K > 0$$
(6.1.1)

then the ideal generated by $\{f_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$.

Theorem 6.1.2. Let $0 and <math>\{f_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ be a collection of functions in $L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{q,r})$ for some 0 < q < p where Λ is an index set. For $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, let

$$Z_{\sigma} = \{ z \in S_p \mid \widehat{f}_{\alpha}(\sigma, z) = 0 \text{ for all } \alpha \in \Lambda \}.$$

If for every $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, Z_{σ} is empty and there exits $\alpha(\sigma) \in \Lambda$ such that $f_{\alpha(\sigma)}$ satisfies (6.1.1) then the ideal generated by $\{f_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ in $L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ is dense in $L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$. Before entering into the proofs we shall discuss the necessity of the hypothesis. First we shall give a brief sketch of the construction of a function in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ whose τ -spherical transform does not vanish anywhere in S_p , which does not satisfy condition (6.1.1) and the ideal generated by f is not dense in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$. This will establish the necessity of an additional condition like (6.1.1). This is an adaptation of the corresponding construction of a K-biinvariant integrable function on $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ (see [25]).

Let *n* be even. We fix p_1, p_2 such that $p_2 . Let <math>\alpha = \pi/2\gamma_{p_1}\rho$. For $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, we define the functions $F(\lambda) = e^{-\cosh\lambda\alpha}$ and $G(\lambda) = 4(e^{\lambda\alpha} + e^{-\lambda\alpha} + 2)^{-1}$. It is easy to check that both $F, G \in \mathcal{S}(S_{p_2})_e$. By Corollary 5.2.2 there exist $f, g \in C^{p_2}_{\tau}(G)$ such that $\hat{f} = F$ and $\hat{g} = G$. It is clear that F does not vanish anywhere on S_p . We recall that $C^{p_2}_{\tau}(G)$ is a dense subspace of $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ (see Chapter 3). We assume that $I_f = \{\beta * f \mid \beta \in L^1_{\tau}(G)\}$ is dense in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$. Then there is a sequence $\{g_n\}$ in $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ such that $g_n * f$ converges to g in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}$. For $\lambda \in S_{p_1}$ we have,

$$|\widehat{g_n * f}(\lambda) - \widehat{g}(\lambda)| \le \int_G |(g_n * f - g)(x)\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x^{-1})| \, dx \le C_{\tau} ||g_n * f - g||_{p,1}^* ||\phi_{i\Im\lambda}||_{p',\infty}^*.$$

Therefore

$$|\widehat{g_n * f}(\lambda) - \widehat{g}(\lambda)| \le C_\tau ||g_n * f - g||_{p,1}^* ||\phi_{i\gamma_{p_1\rho}}||_{p',\infty}^*$$

This implies that $g_n * f \to \hat{g}$ uniformly on S_{p_1} . That is

$$\widehat{g}_n(\lambda)F(\lambda) \to G(\lambda)$$
 uniformly on S_{p_1} . (6.1.2)

Let \mathbb{D} be the open unit disc and let $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$ be its closure. Let $A(\mathbb{D})$ be the disc algebra, that is the algebra of all functions $f : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{C}$ which are holomorphic on \mathbb{D} and continuous on $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$, endowed with the supremum norm. Let $A_0(\mathbb{D}) = \{f \in A(\mathbb{D}) \mid f(z) = f(-z) \forall z \in \overline{\mathbb{D}} \text{ and } f(i) = f(-i) = 0\}$. We equip $A_0(\mathbb{D})$ with the subspace topology of $A(\mathbb{D})$.

We consider the conformal map $\psi(\lambda) = i(e^{\pi\lambda/2\gamma_{p_1}\rho} - 1)(e^{\pi\lambda/2\gamma_{p_1}\rho} + 1)^{-1}$ from the strip S_{p_1} onto $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$, which maps \mathbb{R} on the line segment joining i and -i. In particular $\psi(0) = 0$, $\psi(\infty) = i$, $\psi(-\infty) = -i$, $\psi(i\gamma_{p_1}\rho) = -1$ and $\psi(-i\gamma_{p_1}\rho) = 1$. Then from (6.1.2) we have $\widehat{g}_n(\psi^{-1}(z))F(\psi^{-1}(z)) \to G(\psi^{-1}(z))$ uniformly on $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$. Since $F(\psi^{-1}(z)) = \exp\left(\frac{z^2-1}{z^2+1}\right)$ and $G(\psi^{-1}(z)) = z^2 + 1$, it follows that $z^2 + 1$ is in the closed ideal I (with respect to topology of uniform convergence) generated by $\exp\left(\frac{z^2-1}{z^2+1}\right)$ in $A_0(\mathbb{D})$. This is not possible since every element of I decays very fast along imaginary axis. Therefore $\overline{I_f}$ is a proper subset of $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$. We note that f does not satisfy condition (6.1.1). This construction works also for the case n odd where we have to substitute \hat{f} by $\hat{f}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ in the argument above.

For the nonvanishing condition of the τ -spherical transform, we suppose that there is a $\lambda_0 \in Z_{\sigma}$ for a fixed $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$. We define $T(f) = \widehat{f}(\sigma, \lambda_0)$. Then $T : L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \to \mathbb{C}$ is an algebra homomorphism and hence KerT is a proper maximal ideal in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ where Ker $T = \{f \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \mid T(f) = 0\}$. Precisely Ker $T \supseteq$ $\{f_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \Lambda\}$. Hence the ideal generated by $\{f_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ is proper, which shows the necessity of the nonvanishing condition in Theorem 6.1.1. Similar argument works for Theorem 6.1.2.

We may point out here that all the available analogues of WTT (see [22,7]) impose the nonvanishing condition of the Fourier transform in a strip slightly larger than the domain of the Fourier transform. Only exceptions are [6] (announced in [5]) and [18]. But both of these papers deal only with the case of integrable K-biinvariant functions on $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ and it appears difficult to extend the method for more general groups or for more general functions. Here for τ -radial functions we have considered the nonvanishing condition only on the appropriate domain.

We shall isolate a few steps of the proof of the theorems as the following lemmas. We recall that for any $p \in (0, 2]$, $\gamma_p = 2/p - 1$. For any $\delta > 0$ we define the augmented strip

$$S_{p,\delta} = \{ z \in \mathbb{C} \mid |\Im z| \le \gamma_p \rho + \delta \}.$$

Let $A^p(\delta)$ be the space of continuous functions $F: S_{p,\delta} \to \mathbb{C}$ which are holomorphic on $S_{p,\delta}^{\circ}$, and satisfy $\lim_{|\xi|\to\infty} F(\xi + i\eta) = 0$ on $S_{p,\delta}$. We endow $A^p(\delta)$ with the supremum norm topology. Let $A_0^p(\delta)$ be the subspace of even functions in $A^p(\delta)$, equipped with the subspace topology. Let $\mathbb{T} = \partial \mathbb{D}$ be the boundary of \mathbb{D} and $A_1(\mathbb{D}) = \{f \in A(\mathbb{D}) \mid f(i) = f(-i) = 0\}.$

We equip both $A_1(\mathbb{D})$ and $A_0(\mathbb{D})$ with the subspace topology of $A(\mathbb{D})$. We denote the closed ideal generated by a function $f \in A(\mathbb{D})$ in $A(\mathbb{D})$ by $\langle f(z) \rangle$. Henceforth by an ideal we will mean a closed ideal unless mentioned otherwise. It is easy to show that $A_1(\mathbb{D}) = \langle (z - i)(z + i) \rangle$. We recall that every maximal ideal of $A(\mathbb{D})$ is of the form $M_{\lambda} = \{f \in A(\mathbb{D}) \mid f(\lambda) = 0\}$ for some point λ in the closed unit disc (see [37, p. 87]). We also need the following generalization of a theorem given in [37, p.88].

Lemma 6.1.3. If J is a non-zero closed ideal of $A(\mathbb{D})$ contained in precisely two maximal ideals M_{λ_1} and M_{λ_2} with $K = \{\lambda_1, \lambda_2\} \subset \mathbb{T}$ then J is the closed principal ideal generated by

$$f(z) = (z - \lambda_1)(z - \lambda_2) \exp\left[\rho_1 \frac{z + \lambda_1}{z - \lambda_1} + \rho_2 \frac{z + \lambda_2}{z - \lambda_2}\right]$$

where ρ_1, ρ_2 are non-negative real numbers.

Proof. Clearly $J \subseteq H^1(\mathbb{D})$ where $H^1(\mathbb{D})$ is the class of analytic functions f in the open unit disc \mathbb{D} for which the functions $f_r(\theta) = f(re^{i\theta})$ are bounded in L^1 norm as $r \to 1$. If the greatest common divisor of the inner parts of the nonzero functions in J is F = B.S then B = 1 and $S(z) = \exp\left[-\int \frac{e^{i\theta}+z}{e^{i\theta}-z} d\mu(\theta)\right]$ for some unique singular positive measure μ on \mathbb{T} (see [37, Theorem p. 67, Lemma p. 85]). Therefore $J = \{Sg \mid g \in A(\mathbb{D})$ which vanishes on $K\}$ (see [37, Theorem on p. 85]). We know that, S is analytic on \mathbb{D} and continuous on $\mathbb{T} \setminus K_1$ where K_1 is the closed support of μ (see [37, second Theorem on p. 68]). Also S is not extendable continuously to the points of K_1 . Let g be any element of $A(\mathbb{D})$ which vanishes exactly on K. The continuity of Sg on \mathbb{T} then implies that $K_1 \subseteq K$. Therefore $S(z) = \exp\left[\rho_1 \frac{z+\lambda_1}{z-\lambda_1} + \rho_2 \frac{z+\lambda_2}{z-\lambda_2}\right]$ where $\rho_1 = \mu(\{\lambda_1\})$ and $\rho_2 = \mu(\{\lambda_2\})$. Let $J_1 = \langle (z - \lambda_1)(z - \lambda_2)S(z) \rangle$. We have $J_1 \subseteq J$. Suppose $\Re\lambda_1, \Re\lambda_2 \ge 0$. Then for any $g \in A(\mathbb{D})$, which vanishes on K,

$$S(z)g(z)\frac{(z-\lambda_1)(z-\lambda_2)}{(z-\lambda_1-\frac{1}{n})(z-\lambda_2-\frac{1}{n})} \in J_1.$$

Also

$$S(z)g(z)\frac{(z-\lambda_1)(z-\lambda_2)}{(z-\lambda_1-\frac{1}{n})(z-\lambda_2-\frac{1}{n})} \to S(z)g(z)$$

uniformly in $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$ as $n \to \infty$. Therefore $J \subseteq J_1$ as J_1 is closed. Hence $J = J_1$. Similar argument works for the other cases (i.e when both $\Re \lambda_1$ and $\Re \lambda_2$ are nonpositive or one of them is positive while the other is negative). Therefore $J = \left\langle (z - \lambda_1)(z - \lambda_2) \exp\left[\rho_1 \frac{z + \lambda_1}{z - \lambda_1} + \rho_2 \frac{z + \lambda_2}{z - \lambda_2}\right] \right\rangle$ where ρ_1, ρ_2 are non-negative real numbers. This completes the proof.

Lemma 6.1.4. If I_0 and I_1 are ideals of $A_0(\mathbb{D})$ and $A_1(\mathbb{D})$ respectively then there are ideals J_0 and J_1 of $A(\mathbb{D})$ such that $I_0 = J_0 \cap A_0(D)$ and $I_1 = J_1 \cap A_1(D)$.

The proof of this lemma is omitted as it is similar to [7, Lemma 1.2]. We say that a function f on $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$ decays less than exponential at μ if for all K > 0

$$\limsup_{z \to \mu} |f(z)e^{K\frac{\mu+z}{\mu-z}}| > 0.$$
(6.1.3)

- **Lemma 6.1.5.** (a) Let I_1 be an ideal in $A_1(\mathbb{D})$. If the functions in I_1 have no common zero other than $\pm i$ and if I_1 contains a function which satisfies (6.1.3) for $\mu = \pm i$, then $I_1 = A_1(\mathbb{D})$.
 - (b) Let I₀ be an ideal in A₀(D). If the functions in I₀ have no common zero other than ±i and if I₀ contains a function which satisfies (6.1.3) for μ = ±i, then I₀ = A₀(D).

Proof. (a) We have by Lemma 6.1.4, $I_1 = J_1 \cap A_1(\mathbb{D})$ where J_1 is an ideal of $A(\mathbb{D})$.

If J_1 is contained in three or more maximal ideals, then the zero set of J_1 has at least three elements. This contradicts the fact that $I_1 = J_1 \cap A_1(\mathbb{D})$ since the zero set of I_1 has two elements. Hence J_1 can be contained in precisely one maximal ideal or in precisely two maximal ideals.

If J_1 is contained in only one maximal ideal then by Beurling-Rudin theorem (see [37, Corollary p. 88]) J_1 is $\langle (z - \alpha)^k \rangle$ where α is a point in open unit disc \mathbb{D} and k is a positive integer, or it is of the form $\langle (z - \lambda)e^{\rho \frac{z+\lambda}{z-\lambda}} \rangle$ where λ is a point on the boundary \mathbb{T} and ρ is a non-negative real number. But the first case is not possible as the functions in I_1 have no common zero in \mathbb{D} . The second case with $\lambda \in \mathbb{T} \setminus \{i, -i\}$ contradicts the hypothesis as the only common zero of the functions in $I_1 \subseteq J_1$ is $\{\pm i\}$. Also the second case with $\rho > 0$ and $\lambda = \pm i$ is not also possible as it contradicts (6.1.3). Only possibility thus is $\rho = 0$ and $\lambda = \pm i$ in the second case. Hence $J_1 = \langle z - i \rangle$ or $J_1 = \langle z + i \rangle$. Since $A_1(\mathbb{D}) = \langle (z - i)(z + i) \rangle$, $J_1 \supseteq A_1(\mathbb{D})$. Therefore $I_1 = A_1(\mathbb{D})$.

If J_1 is contained in precisely two maximal ideals, say P and Q then P and Q are of the form $P = M_i = \{f \in A(\mathbb{D}) \mid f(i) = 0\}, Q = M_{-i} = \{g \in A(\mathbb{D}) \mid g(-i) = 0\}$. Therefore by Lemma 6.1.3

$$J_1 = \left\langle (z-i)(z+i) \exp\left[\rho_1 \frac{z+i}{z-i} + \rho_2 \frac{z-i}{z+i}\right] \right\rangle$$

where ρ_1 and ρ_2 are non-negative real numbers. But this is possible only when $\rho_1 = \rho_2 = 0$ as otherwise it contradicts (6.1.3). Therefore $J_1 = \langle (z - i)(z + i) \rangle = A_1(\mathbb{D})$. Hence $I = A_1(\mathbb{D})$. This completes the proof.

(b) Slight modification of the argument above proves (b).

Lemma 6.1.6. Let $\delta > 0$ and 0 be fixed.

(a) If n is odd then the set of functions

$$\mathcal{F}_{p,\delta} = \{ f \in C^p_\tau(G) : \widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \lambda) \in A^p(\delta) \text{ and } \widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \lambda) e^{K\lambda^2} \in A^p(\delta) \text{ for some } K > 0 \}$$

is dense in $C^p_{\tau}(G)$.

(b) If n is even then the set of functions

$$\mathcal{F}_{p,\delta} = \{ f \in C^p_\tau(G) : \widehat{f}(\lambda) \in A^p_0(\delta) \text{ and } \widehat{f}(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2} \in A^p_0(\delta) \text{ for some } K > 0 \}$$

is dense in $C^p_{\tau}(G)$.

Proof. We will prove (a). For proving (b) we only have to replace $\widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ by \widehat{f} and $A^p(\delta)$ by $A_0^p(\delta)$. Let $g \in C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$. Since $f \mapsto \widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ is a topological isomorphism between $C_{\tau}^p(G)$ and $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$ (see Chapter 5), it is sufficient to show that there is a sequence $f_m \in \mathcal{F}_{p,\delta}$ such that $\widehat{f_m}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ converges to $\widehat{g}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ in $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$. Let $F_m(\lambda) = \widehat{g}(\sigma^+, \cdot)(\lambda)e^{-\lambda^2/m}$ for $m \in \mathbb{N}$. Clearly $F_m \in \mathcal{S}(S_p)$. By Corollary 5.2.2 there is $f_m \in C_{\tau}^p(G)$ such that $\widehat{f_m}(\sigma^+, \lambda) = F_m(\lambda)$. Therefore $f_m \in \mathcal{F}_{p,\delta}$. We shall show that $\widehat{f_m}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ converges to $\widehat{g}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ in the topology of $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$. For fixed $r \in \mathbb{N}$, we consider $|\lambda^r[\widehat{f_m}(\sigma^+, \lambda) - \widehat{g}(\sigma^+, \lambda)]| = |\lambda^r \widehat{g}_+(\lambda)||1 - e^{-\lambda^2/m}|$. The first term converges to zero as $|\lambda| \to \infty$ and the second term converges to zero uniformly on every compact subset of $S_{p,\delta}$ as $m \to \infty$. Since $\widehat{f_m}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ and $\widehat{g}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ are analytic, by Cauchy's integral formula it follows that on the smaller strip S_p the same is true for all derivatives of $\lambda^r(\widehat{f_m}(\sigma^+, \lambda) - \widehat{g}(\sigma^+, \lambda))$. This completes the proof.

Lemma 6.1.7. Let $\delta > 0$ and 0 be fixed. For <math>n even, let f be a τ -radial measurable function and $\{f_i\}$ be a sequence of τ -radial measurable functions such that $\hat{f}_i, \hat{f} \in A_0^p(\delta)$. If there is a K > 0 such that $\hat{f}(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2} \in A_0^p(\delta)$ and if $\hat{f}_i(\lambda)$ converges to $\hat{f}(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2}$ in the topology of $A_0^p(\delta)$, then $\hat{f}_i(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2}$ converges to $\hat{f}(\lambda)$ in the topology of $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$.

For n odd if we replace \widehat{f} and \widehat{f}_i respectively by $\widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ and $\widehat{f}_i(\sigma^+, \cdot)$ and $A_0^p(\delta)$ by $A^p(\delta)$ in the hypothesis then $\widehat{f}_i(\sigma^+, \lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2}$ converges to $\widehat{f}(\sigma^+, \lambda)$ in the topology of $\mathcal{S}(S_p)$.

Proof. We will prove only for the case when n is even. The case of odd n can be proved through similar steps.

As $\widehat{f}(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2} \in A_0^p(\delta)$ and $\widehat{f}_i(\lambda) \in A_0^p(\delta)$, using Cauchy's integral formula it can be shown that \widehat{f} and $\widehat{f}_i(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2}$ are in $\mathcal{S}(S_p)_e$.

Since both $\widehat{f}_i(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2}$ and $\widehat{f}(\lambda)$ are holomorphic, it is sufficient to prove that, for an arbitrary $r \in \mathbb{N}$, $|\lambda^r[\widehat{f}_i(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2} - \widehat{f}(\lambda)]|$ converges to zero uniformly in the strip $S_{p,\delta}$ as $i \to \infty$. Now $|\lambda^r[\widehat{f}_i(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2} - \widehat{f}(\lambda)]| = |\lambda^r e^{-K\lambda^2}||\widehat{f}(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2} - \widehat{f}_i(\lambda)|$. The first factor is a bounded function and the second factor converges to zero uniformly on $S_{p,\delta}$. Hence $|\lambda^r[\widehat{f}_i(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2} - \widehat{f}(\lambda)]|$ converges to zero uniformly on $S_{p,\delta}$ as $i \to \infty$. Therefore the lemma follows.

With this preparation we shall enter into the main part of the proof.

Proof of Theorem 6.1.1. We shall first prove the theorem for n even. In this case $\tau|_M$ contains a unique $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$. Therefore we can omit σ from the notation for this case and in particular denote the function $f_{\alpha(\sigma)}$ simply by f_{α_0} .

Since $f_{\alpha} \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G) \cap L^{q,1}_{\tau}(G)$, \widehat{f}_{α} is analytic on S°_{q} and continuous on S_{q} by Proposition 3.2.4 (1). That is \widehat{f}_{α} is analytic on $S^{\circ}_{p,\delta}$ and continuous on $S_{p,\delta}$, where $\delta = (\gamma_{q} - \gamma_{p})\rho > 0$. Also by Proposition 3.2.4 $\lim_{|\xi| \to \infty} \widehat{f}_{\alpha}(\xi + i\eta) = 0$ for $|\eta| \leq \gamma_{q}\rho$. We consider the strip

$$T = \left\{ z \mid \gamma_p \rho < |\Im z| \le \gamma_p \rho + \frac{\delta}{2} \right\}.$$

We take a function f_{β} from the collection $\{f_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$. Let Z(T) be the set of all zeros of \hat{f}_{β} in T.

As zeros of an analytic function in a connected open set are isolated we choose countably many disjoint open rectangles R_i such that $Z(T) \subset \bigcup_i R_i \subset T$ and each R_i contains only one zero of \hat{f}_{β} .

We suppose R_1 has a zero of \widehat{f}_{β} at a_1 of order n_1 . Note that a_1 is at a positive distance from S_p . As $\widehat{f}_{\beta}(\lambda) = \widehat{f}_{\beta}(-\lambda)$, we have $\widehat{f}_{\beta}(\lambda) = (\lambda^2 - a_1^2)^{n_1}g(\lambda)$ where $g(\lambda)$ is an even function which is analytic on $S_{p,\delta/2}^{\circ}$ and $g(\pm a_1) \neq 0$. We choose a $q < q_1 < p$ such that $\gamma_{q_1}\rho < |\Im a_1|$. That is $a_1 \notin S_{q_1}$.

We define a function H on S_{q_1} by

$$H(\lambda) = \frac{e^{-\lambda^2}}{(\lambda^2 - a_1^2)^{n_1}}.$$

Then $H \in \mathcal{S}(S_{q_1})_e$ and hence by Corollary 5.2.2 there exists $h \in C^{q_1}_{\tau}(G)$ such that $\widehat{h}(\lambda) = H(\lambda)$ for $\lambda \in S_{q_1}$. Let $f_{\beta} * h = f_{\beta,1}$. Then $f_{\beta,1} \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ by Proposition 3.2.1 (3) and $\widehat{f_{\beta,1}}(\lambda) = \widehat{f_{\beta}}(\lambda)\widehat{h}(\lambda) = g(\lambda)e^{-\lambda^2}$ for $\lambda \in S_{q_1}$. But as g is analytic on $S^{\circ}_{p,\delta/2}$ it follows that $\widehat{f_{\beta,1}}$ extends analytically on $S^{\circ}_{p,\delta/2}$ and $\lim_{|\xi|\to\infty}\widehat{f_{\beta,1}}(\xi+i\eta) = 0$ on $S_{p,\delta/2}$. From this using Cauchy's integral formula and Corollary 5.2.2 we get that $f_{\beta,1} \in C^{q_1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$. We also note that $\widehat{f_{\beta,1}}(\lambda) \neq 0$ for all $\lambda \in R_1$ and $\widehat{f_{\beta,1}}(\lambda) \neq 0$ whenever $\widehat{f_{\beta}}(\lambda) \neq 0$. In this way we can construct a collection $f_{\beta,i} \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ such that $\widehat{f_{\beta,i}}(\lambda) \neq 0$ on R_i and $\widehat{f_{\beta,i}}(\lambda) \neq 0$ whenever $\widehat{f_{\beta}}(\lambda) \neq 0$. By definition the functions $f_{\beta,i}$ is in the ideal generated by $\{f_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$

as $C^{q_1}_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$. We consider the collection

$$\Gamma = \{ f_{\alpha}, f_{\beta,i} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda, i = 1, 2, \cdots \}.$$

Then $Z_{\Gamma} = \{ z \in S_{p,\delta/2} \mid \widehat{f}(z) = 0, \text{ for all } f \in \Gamma \}$ is empty.

It is clear that $\widehat{f} \in A_0^p(\delta/2)$ for all $f \in \Gamma$. We consider the conformal map

$$\psi(\lambda) = \frac{i(e^{\pi\lambda/2(\gamma_p\rho + \frac{\lambda}{2})} - 1)}{e^{\pi\lambda/2(\gamma_p\rho + \frac{\lambda}{2})} + 1}$$

from the strip $S_{p,\delta/2}$ onto the closure of \mathbb{D} , which maps \mathbb{R} on the line segment joining *i* and -i. In particular $\psi(0) = 0$, $\psi(\infty) = i$, $\psi(-\infty) = -i$, $\psi(i(\gamma_p \rho + \frac{\delta}{2})) = -1$ and $\psi(-i(\gamma_p \rho + \frac{\delta}{2})) = 1$. Through ψ we can identify the functions on $A_0^p(\delta/2)$ as the functions on $A_0(\mathbb{D})$. We abuse the notation to denote both the function on $A_0^p(\delta/2)$ and its realization on $A_0(\mathbb{D})$ by \hat{f} . Note that it follows from (6.1.1) that, as a function in $A_0(\mathbb{D})$, $\widehat{f_{\alpha_0}}$ satisfies (6.1.3).

Let \widehat{I} be the algebraic ideal in $A_0(\mathbb{D})$ generated by the τ -spherical transforms of the functions in Γ . Then \widehat{I} satisfies the hypothesis of Lemma 6.1.5(b) and hence is dense in $A_0^p(\delta/2)$ under the supremum norm. We note that $A_0^p(\delta/2) = A_0^{p_1}(\delta')$ for some $p_1 < p$ such that $\gamma_{p_1}\rho < \gamma_p\rho + \delta/2$ and $0 < \delta' < \delta/2$. We take a function $\xi \in \mathcal{F}_{p_1,\delta'} \subset C_{\tau}^{p_1}(G)$ (as described in Lemma 6.1.6). Then by definition the function $\lambda \mapsto \widehat{\xi}(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2}$ is in $A_0^{p_1}(\delta')$ for some K > 0. Now by denseness of \widehat{I} there exists $\{F_n\} \subset \widehat{I}$ such that $F_n(\lambda) \to \widehat{\xi}(\lambda)e^{K\lambda^2}$ as $n \to \infty$ uniformly in $\lambda \in S_{p_1,\delta'}$. Since $e^{-K\lambda^2} \in A_0^{p_1}(\delta')$ we have that $F_n(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2} \in \widehat{I}$.

Therefore by Lemma 6.1.7, $F_n(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2} \to \widehat{\xi}(\lambda)$ in $\mathcal{S}(S_{p_1})_e$. It follows easily from Cauchy's integral formula that the function $F_n(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2}$ is in $S(S_{p_1})_e$.

Since $F_n \in \widehat{I}$, we can assume without loss of generality that $F_n = \widehat{f} h_1$ for some $f \in \Gamma$ and $h_1 \in A_0^{p_1}(\delta')$. Thus for $K = K_1 + K_2$, $K_1, K_2 > 0$, $F_n(\lambda)e^{-K\lambda^2} = \widehat{f}(\lambda)e^{-K_1\lambda^2}h_1(\lambda)e^{-K_2\lambda^2} = (m_1 * m_2)\widehat{(\lambda)}$ where $\widehat{m_1}(\lambda) = \widehat{f}(\lambda)e^{-K_1\lambda^2}$ and $\widehat{m_2}(\lambda) = h_1(\lambda)e^{-K_2\lambda^2}$ and $\widehat{m_1}, \widehat{m_2} \in \mathcal{S}(S_{p_1})_e$. As the τ -spherical transform is a topological isomorphism from $C_{\tau}^{p_1}(G)$ to $\mathcal{S}(S_{p_1})_e$ it follows that $m_1, m_2 \in C_{\tau}^{p_1}(G)$. It is also clear that m_1 and hence $m_1 * m_2$ is in the ideal generated by elements of Γ in $L_{\tau}^{p,1}(G)$. This completes the proof for the case n even.

For the case when n is odd we have to modify the proof in the following way. First we note that as $\widehat{f}(\sigma_+, \lambda) = \widehat{f}(\sigma_-, -\lambda)$, it is enough to work with $\widehat{f}(\sigma_+, \lambda)$. In the above line of argument we take $H(\sigma_+, \lambda) = \frac{e^{-\lambda^2}}{(\lambda - a_1)^{n_1}}$, and proceed in an analogous fashion.

For the proof of Theorem 6.1.2 one can follow the similar line of argument and

use the corresponding Propositions and Lemmas. We omit the proof.

Remark 6.1.8. The following remarks are in order.

(1) The Kunze-Stein phenomenon (see Chapter 3), Corollary 3.1.3 and Proposition 3.2.1 show that we can formulate WTT also in many other setup; for instance:

- (a) $L^p_{\tau}(G)$ under $L^{q,r}_{\tau}(G)$ action where $1 \le q < p, \ 1 \le r \le q$,
- (b) $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$ as an $L^{q,1}_{\tau}(G)$ module, where $1 < q \le p < 2$ and $1 \le r \le \infty$, $L^{p,r}_{\tau}(G)$ as $L^{1}_{\tau}(G)$ module for $1 and <math>1 \le r \le \infty$,
- (c) $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,s})$ as $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,r})$ module where $r > s \ge 0$,
- (d) $L^1_{\tau}(w_{p,s})$ as $L^1_{\tau}(w_{q,r})$ module where q < p and $r, s \in \mathbb{R}$ with $s \ge 0$.

We notice that (b) includes the weak L^p spaces for 1 . Starting from similar hypothesis and with easy modifications of the method used in Theorem 6.1.1 and in Theorem 6.1.2 we can prove these theorems. We omit them for brevity.

(2) We recall that for $1 , the elementary spherical function <math>\phi_{\lambda} \in L^{p',\infty}(G)$ if and only if $\lambda \in S_p$ and from this it follows that if $\lambda \in S_p$ then $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau} \in L^{p',\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ (see Chapter 2). The following simple argument using WTT proves that if $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau} \in L^{p',\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ then $\lambda \in S_p$.

We suppose for some point $(\sigma, \lambda_0) \in \widehat{M}(\tau) \times (\mathbb{C} \setminus S_p)$, $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda_0}^{\tau} \in L_{\tau}^{p',\infty}(G)$. Then $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda_0}^{\tau}$ defines a continuous linear functional on $L_{\tau}^{p,1}(G)$. In other words τ -spherical transform of any function in $L_{\tau}^{p,1}$ exists as a convergent integral at λ_0 . We choose a $\delta > 0$ such that the augmented strip $S_{p,\delta}$ does not contain λ_0 . We consider a collection of τ -radial C_c^{∞} functions on G such that the τ -spherical transforms of this collection have no common zero in $S_{p,\delta}$, but all of them vanish at λ_0 . Then by Theorem 6.1.2, this collection of functions generates a dense ideal in $L_{\tau}^{p,1}(G)$ because any C_c^{∞} function automatically satisfies condition (6.1.1) by Phragmén-Lindelöf Theorem. Using continuity of spherical transform at λ_0 . This contradicts the fact that there is a τ -radial $C_c^{\infty}(G)$ function which has nonzero τ -spherical transform at λ_0 . (Such a function can be constructed using Paley-Wiener Theorem.)

6.2 Wiener-Tauberian Theorems based on Unitary Dual

In this section we shall prove two Wiener-Tauberian type theorems to point out two different features of the theorem. In both of these theorems the nonvanishing condition imposed on the function will be only on the unitary dual of the group. The triple (G, K, τ) is as in the previous section.

In Remark 6.1.8 we have observed that it is possible to formulate and prove WTT for many function spaces acting by convolution on many others. Thus the basic formulation of the Wiener-Tauberian theorem involves two function spaces \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 , where \mathcal{F}_1 acts on \mathcal{F}_2 by convolution. We find sufficient condition which we put on a set of functions \mathcal{G} in \mathcal{F}_2 such that under \mathcal{F}_1 action \mathcal{G} generates a dense linear subspace of \mathcal{F}_2 . Often the sufficient condition is also necessary, for instance for a WTT for $L^{p,1}$ functions the generator should have nonvanishing τ -spherical transform on the strip S_p . This makes the situation extremely rigid. We will see below that the rigidity of the condition on the generator can be weakened.

To keep things simple we shall consider only the Banach algebra $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ and we shall put condition on a single function instead of an arbitrary collection. It is not difficult to see how the theorem below generalizes for other Banach algebras and modules discussed in Chapter 3 and for arbitrary collection of functions as generators. Easy modification of the argument will prove these generalizations. We recall that

$$S_{1,\delta} = \{ z \mid |\Im z| \le 1 + \delta \}.$$

Theorem 6.2.1. Let $f \in L^1_{\tau}(G)$ be such that $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ extends holomorphically to $S^{\circ}_{1,\delta}$ for some $\delta > 0$. Furthermore if

- (1) $|\widehat{f}(\sigma,\xi+i\eta)| \longrightarrow 0 \text{ as } |\xi| \longrightarrow \infty \text{ on } S_{1,\delta},$
- (2) f satisfies (6.1.1)

(3) For each $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \lambda) \neq 0$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$,

then there exists a vector subspace A of $C^2_{\tau}(G)$ such that $h * f \in L^1_{\tau}(G)$ for all $h \in A$ and the ideal generated by $\{h * f \mid h \in A\}$ in $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^1_{\tau}(G)$.

Proof. First we take up the case n even. Since \hat{f} is holomorphic on $S_{1,\delta}^{\circ}$, zeros of \hat{f} cannot have limit point in a smaller strip $S_{1,\delta/2}$ except at $\pm\infty$. We can divide the strip $S_{1,\delta/2}$ into countably many rectangles R_i with disjoint interiors such that exactly one zero of \hat{f} is in R_i° . By hypothesis this zero does not lie on the real line. Suppose R_i° has a zero of \hat{f} at a_i of order n_i . Then $\hat{f}(\lambda) = F_i(\lambda)(\lambda^2 - a_i^2)^{n_i}$ where $F_i(\pm a_i) \neq 0$. It is clear that a_i is at a positive distance from the real line.

We consider the function $H_i(\lambda) = \frac{e^{-\lambda^2}}{(\lambda^2 - a_i^2)^{n_i}}$.

One verifies that $H_i|_{\mathbb{R}}$ is in $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$ and hence using Schwartz space isomorphism there is a $h_i \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ such that $\widehat{h}_i(\lambda) = H_i(\lambda)$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$.

Now

$$\widehat{h_i * f}(\lambda) = \widehat{h_i}(\lambda)\widehat{f}(\lambda) = e^{-\lambda^2}F_i(\lambda)$$

has analytic extension on $S_{1,\delta/2}$, does not vanish anywhere on R_i and satisfies (1) of the hypothesis. We also note that $\widehat{h_i * f}(\lambda) \neq 0$ whenever $\widehat{f}(\lambda) \neq 0$.

From the condition $|\widehat{f}(\xi + i\eta)| \longrightarrow 0$ as $|\xi| \longrightarrow \infty$ on $S_{1,\delta}$, it follows that $|F_i(\xi + i\eta)| \longrightarrow 0$ as $|\xi| \longrightarrow \infty$ on $S_{1,\delta/2}$. Using Cauchy's integral formula it can be shown that the derivatives of F_i are bounded on S_1 and hence $F_i(\lambda).e^{-\lambda^2}$ is in the image of $C^1_{\tau}(G)$ under τ -spherical transform. This shows that the function $f * h_i$ is in $L^1_{\tau}(G)$.

In this way for each i, we can construct h_i and consider the collection of functions $\{h_i * f \mid i = 0, 1, 2, ...\}$. We note that τ -spherical transform of these collection of functions have no common zero in $S_{1,\delta/2}$. It is also clear that $f * h_i$ satisfies condition (2) of the hypothesis. Thus this collection satisfy the conditions of Theorem 6.1.2 for p = 1, r = 0. Therefore by Theorem 6.1.2 the ideal generated by $h_i * f$ in $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^1_{\tau}(G)$. It is clear that $A = \{h_i\} \subseteq C^2_{\tau}(G)$.

For the case when n is odd a routine modification will prove the theorem. \Box

Next we take up the WTT for a degenerate case of the algebras described in Chapter 3. We recall that for $r \ge 0$

$$L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{2,r}) = \{ f \text{ measurable } | \int_{G} |f(x)|\phi_{0}(x)(1+\sigma(x))^{r} dx < \infty \}$$

is an algebra and $L^p_{\tau}(G) \subseteq L^1_{\tau}(w_{2,r})$ for $1 \leq p < 2$. We shall prove the following Wiener-Tauberian theorem for this algebra.

Theorem 6.2.2. For an index set Λ let $\{f_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ be a collection of functions such that for every $\alpha \in \Lambda$, $f_{\alpha} \in L^{p_{\alpha}}_{\tau}(G)$ for some $p_{\alpha} \in [1,2)$. Then the ideal generated by the collection in $L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{2,r}), r \geq 0$ is dense in $L^{1}_{\tau}(w_{2,r})$ if and only if for any $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ the collection $\{\widehat{f}_{\alpha}(\sigma, \lambda) \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ does not have common zero on \mathbb{R} .

We note that unlike the Wiener-Tauberian theorems proved in Section 6.1, this theorem resembles the euclidean Wiener-Tauberian theorem. For a tempered distribution W on \mathbb{R} and $g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$, we define a tempered distribution W.g on \mathbb{R} by the rule W.g(h) = W(gh), where $h \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$.

We need the following two lemmas.

Lemma 6.2.3. Let W be a tempered distribution on \mathbb{R} and $\{g_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\} \subseteq \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ be a collection of functions such that $W.g_{\alpha} = 0$ for all $\alpha \in \Lambda$. Then support of W is contained in $\cap_{\alpha \in \Lambda} \{\lambda \in \mathbb{R} \mid g_{\alpha}(\lambda) = 0\}.$

Proof. We suppose that t is in the support of W but $g_{\alpha_0}(t) \neq 0$ for some $\alpha_0 \in \Lambda$. Since $g_{\alpha_0}(t) \neq 0$, there is a neighbourhood V_t of t such that $g_{\alpha_0}(s) \neq 0$ for all $s \in V_t$. Therefore there is a function $\psi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $g_{\alpha_0}(s)\psi(s) = 1$ for all $s \in V_t$. Also t is in the support of W implies that there is a C_c^{∞} function ϕ supported on V_t such that $W(\phi) \neq 0$. Therefore $g_{\alpha_0}\psi\phi = \phi$. Now $W.g_{\alpha_0} = 0$ implies $W.g_{\alpha_0}(\phi\psi) = 0$. This shows that $W(g_{\alpha_0}\phi\psi) = 0$. Therefore $W(\phi) = 0$, which is not possible. Hence $g_{\alpha}(t) = 0$ for all $\alpha \in \Lambda$.

Lemma 6.2.4. Let $\{f_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\} \subseteq S(\mathbb{R})$ (respectively $\{f_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\} \subseteq S(\mathbb{R})_{e}$) be a collection of functions such that $\{\tilde{f}_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ has no common zero on \mathbb{R} , where \tilde{f}_{α} is the euclidean Fourier transform of f_{α} . Then the ideal generated by f_{α} (under convolution) in $S(\mathbb{R})$ (respectively in $S(\mathbb{R})_{e}$) is dense in $S(\mathbb{R})$ (respectively in $S(\mathbb{R})_{e}$).

Proof. Let V be the ideal generated by $\{f_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in \Lambda} \subseteq \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$. Let T be a tempered distribution on \mathbb{R} such that $T(\phi) = 0$ for all $\phi \in V$. Then for any $g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ we have $T(g * f_{\alpha}) = 0$ which implies that $(T * f_{\alpha})(g) = 0$. Hence $T * f_{\alpha} \equiv 0$ as a distribution. Therefore $\widetilde{T * f_{\alpha}} \equiv 0$, i.e., $\widetilde{T}.\widetilde{f_{\alpha}} \equiv 0$. So support of \widetilde{T} is contained in $\cap_{\alpha \in \Lambda} \{\lambda \mid \widetilde{f_{\alpha}}(\lambda) = 0\}$ by Lemma 6.2.3. By the hypothesis it follows that $\widetilde{T} \equiv 0$. Hence T = 0. Similar argument works when f_{α} 's are also even.

Proof of Theorem 6.2.2. Let n be even. Then $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ is unique and we shall omit the obvious σ from the notation. We take $f_{\alpha} \in L^{p_{\alpha}}_{\tau}(G)$ from the collection in the hypothesis. By Corollary 5.2.2 there exists a function $g \in C^{p_{\alpha}}_{\tau}(G)$ such that $\widehat{g}(\lambda) = e^{-\lambda^2}$ for all $\lambda \in S_{p_{\alpha}}$. Then for any $p \in (p_{\alpha}, 2)$, by Theorem 3.2.4 \widehat{f}_{α} is bounded on S_p . Using Cauchy's integral formula it follows that $\widehat{f}_{\alpha}.\widehat{g} \in \mathcal{S}(S_2)_e =$ $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$. Using Corollary 5.2.2 again we have $f_{\alpha} * g \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$. Let $h_{\alpha} = f_{\alpha} * g$. In this way we get a collection $\{h_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ inside the ideal generated by $\{f_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ in $C^2_{\tau}(G)$. We notice that $\widehat{h_{\alpha}}(\lambda) \neq 0$ whenever $\widehat{f}_{\alpha}(\lambda) \neq 0$. Therefore the collection $\{\widehat{h_{\alpha}} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ does not have common zero on \mathbb{R} . It is thus sufficient to prove that the ideal generated by $\{h_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ in $L^1_{\tau}(w_{2,r})$ is dense in $L^1_{\tau}(w_{2,r})$.

As Abel transform is a topological isomorphism between $C^2_{\tau}(G)$ and $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$, we also have $\mathcal{A}h_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$ for all $\alpha \in \Lambda$. Let I and J respectively be the ideal generated by $\{h_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ in $C^{2}_{\tau}(G)$ and the ideal generated by $\{\mathcal{A}h_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ in $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_{e}$. Let \overline{I} and \overline{J} be the closure of I in $C^{2}_{\tau}(G)$ and the closure of J in $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_{e}$ respectively. By Theorem 2.3.2 $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}h_{\alpha}}$ has no common zero. Hence by Lemma 6.2.4 $\overline{J} = \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_{e}$.

Let $*_{\mathbb{R}}$ be the convolution on \mathbb{R} . For any $g_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$ as $g_{\alpha} *_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A} h_{\alpha} = \mathcal{A}(\mathcal{A}^{-1}g_{\alpha} * h_{\alpha})$ where $\mathcal{A}^{-1}g_{\alpha} \in C^2_{\tau}(G)$ we have $J \subset \mathcal{A}I$ and hence $\overline{\mathcal{A}I} = \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$. But as $\mathcal{A}(\overline{I}) = \overline{\mathcal{A}I}$ we have $\mathcal{A}\overline{I} = \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$. As Abel transform is a topological isomorphism between $C^2_{\tau}(G)$ and $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})_e$ we finally have $\overline{I} = C^2_{\tau}(G)$. The result now follows from the facts that topology of $C^2_{\tau}(G)$ is stronger than the topology of $L^1_{\tau}(w_{2,r})$ and $C^2_{\tau}(G)$ is dense in $L^1_{\tau}(w_{2,r})$ (see Chapter 3).

A routine modification of the argument above proves the assertion for the case when n is odd.

Remark 6.2.5. We note that this proof cannot be adopted for the Wiener-Tauberian theorems we have proved earlier. For example in the case of $L^1_{\tau}(G)$ we have to work with an L^1 -tempered distribution W and a function $g \in \mathcal{S}(S_1)$ in Lemma 6.2.3. To make $W.g(\phi\psi)$ meaningful $\phi\psi$ has to be in $\mathcal{S}(S_1)$ which is the image of $C^1_{\tau}(G)$ under τ -spherical transform. Here ϕ cannot be compactly supported as ϕ has to be analytic on S°_1 . So we can only assume that ϕ analytic on S°_1 and very rapidly decreasing. Therefore to make $\phi\psi$ rapidly decreasing ψ cannot grow fast. But the function ψ chosen in the proof has to be analytic on S°_1 and that takes away the liberty to make it decay arbitrarily outside V_t .

Chapter 7

Invariant Subspace Theorem of Schwartz

7.1 Schwartz's Theorem

We recall Schwartz's theorem on \mathbb{R} ([56]).

Theorem 7.1.1. (Schwartz 1947) Let f be a nonzero function in $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Then the space $V_f = \{W * f \mid W \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'\}$ contains the function $x \mapsto e^{i\lambda x}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Moreover the linear space generated by these $e^{i\lambda x}$ and their derivatives $\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}e^{i\lambda x}$, $j=1, 2, \ldots$ which are in V_f , is dense in V_f .

For even functions on \mathbb{R} we have the following version of this theorem (see [3]): For $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, let $\psi_{\lambda}(x) = \frac{e^{i\lambda x} + e^{-i\lambda x}}{2}$.

Theorem 7.1.2. Let f be a nonzero even function in $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Then the space $V_f = \overline{\{W * f \mid W \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_e\}}$ contains ψ_{λ} for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Moreover the linear space generated by these $\psi_{\lambda}(x)$ and their derivatives $\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\psi_{\lambda}(x)$, j=1, 2,... which are in V_f , is dense in V_f .

With G, K, τ as in Chapter 4, for τ -radial functions the object which corresponds to the plane wave $x \mapsto e^{i\lambda x}$ is the τ -spherical function $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}$. In view of this we offer the following analogue of the theorem above.

Theorem 7.1.3. Let f be a nonzero function in $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ and V_f is the closure of $\{W * f \mid W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'\}$ (in $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ topology). Then for each $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, V_f contains the function $x \mapsto \phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ (λ depends on σ). Moreover the linear space generated by these $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$ and their derivatives $\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$, j = $1, 2, \ldots$ which are in V_f , is dense in V_f . **Remark 7.1.4.** We recall that for a τ -radial function f, its translations are not in general τ -radial. The appropriate operation which substitute translation in this setup is the τ -radial translation, by which we mean the projection of the translated function on the space of τ -radial functions. We note that the space V_f defined in the statement above is also the closure of the τ -radial translations of f. Precisely we define the τ -radial translation $\rho_x^{\tau}(f)$ of a function $f \in C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ by an element $x \in G$ by

$$\rho_x^{\tau}(f)(y) = d_{\tau} \int_K (\overline{\chi_{\tau}} * L(x)f)(kyk^{-1}) \, dk = d_{\tau} \int_K \int_K f(x^{-1}k_1^{-1}kyk^{-1}) \overline{\chi_{\tau}(k_1)} \, dk_1 \, dk_1 \, dk_2 \, d$$

Let W_f be the closure of $\{\rho_x^{\tau}(f) \mid x \in G\}$. Then $V_f = W_f$. Indeed using the denseness of $C_{c,\tau}^{\infty}(G)$ in $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)'$ it is not difficult to show that $V_f \subseteq W_f$. For the other side for every $x \in G$, we define $W_x \in C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)'$ by $W_x(g) = g(x^{-1})$ for $g \in C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)$. A straightforward computation then shows that $(W_x * f)(y) =$ $\rho_x^{\tau}f(y)$. Thus Theorem 7.1.3 can be rewritten using τ -radial translations, instead of convolution with elements in $C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)'$.

Proof of Theorem 7.1.3. (a) Suppose n is even. Then as in this case $\tau|_M$ contains a unique $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ we will omit σ from the notation. Using the isomorphism of the Abel transform \mathcal{A} between $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_e$ and the reflexivity of $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$ we define a linear operator $T: C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G) \longrightarrow C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$ by the following:

$$\mathcal{A}W(Tg) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}}W(g) \text{ for } W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)', g \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G).$$

As \mathcal{A} is a topological isomorphism between the dual spaces $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_{e}$ (see Section 2.3 and Section 5.3), T is also a topological isomorphism.

Since $\mathcal{A}(W)(T\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}}W(\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}) = \widehat{W}(\lambda) = \mathcal{A}(W)(\psi_{\lambda})$ for all $W \in C_{\tau}^{\infty}(G)'$ and as \mathcal{A} is an isomorphism, we have $T\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau} = \psi_{\lambda}$, equivalently $T^{-1}\psi_{\lambda} = \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}$.

We note that

$$\frac{\psi_{\lambda+h} - \psi_{\lambda}}{h} \to \frac{d}{d\lambda}\psi_{\lambda} \text{ as } h \to 0$$

in the topology of $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$. Using the fact that T is a topological isomorphism we have

$$(T)^{-1}\left(\frac{\psi_{\lambda+h}-\psi_{\lambda}}{h}\right) \to (T)^{-1}\left(\frac{d}{d\lambda}\psi_{\lambda}\right)$$

as $h \to 0$ in the topology of $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$. But $(T)^{-1}(\psi_{\lambda+h}) = \phi^{\tau}_{\lambda+h}$. Therefore

$$\lim_{h \to 0} \frac{\phi_{\lambda+h}^{\tau} - \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}}{h} = (T)^{-1} \left(\frac{d}{d\lambda} \psi_{\lambda} \right).$$

In other words we have $T\left(\frac{d}{d\lambda}\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}\right) = \frac{d}{d\lambda}(\psi_{\lambda}).$

By repeated use of the argument above we get,

$$T(\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}) = \frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\psi_{\lambda}, \ j = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$

and equivalently

$$T^{-1}\left(\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\psi_{\lambda}\right) = \frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}, \ j = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$
(7.1.1)

Now we consider Tf where f is as in the hypothesis. Let $V_{Tf} = \overline{\{S * Tf \mid S \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_e\}}$. We claim that

$$V_{Tf} = \overline{\{T(W * f) \mid W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'\}}.$$
(7.1.2)

Note that every $S \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_e$ can be written as $S = \mathcal{A}W$ for some $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$. Thus we have $V_{Tf} = \overline{\{\mathcal{A}W * Tf \mid W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'\}}$. It is sufficient to show that

$$\mathcal{A}W * Tf = T(W * f). \tag{7.1.3}$$

We take an arbitrary $S_1 \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'_e$. Then $S_1 = \mathcal{A}W_1$ for some $W_1 \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$. Now,

$$\mathcal{A}(W_1)(\mathcal{A}W * Tf) = \mathcal{A}W_1 * (\mathcal{A}W * Tf)(0)$$

$$= (\mathcal{A}W_1 * \mathcal{A}W) * Tf(0)$$

$$= \mathcal{A}(W_1 * W) * Tf(0)$$

$$= \mathcal{A}(W_1 * W)(T(f))$$

$$= \frac{1}{d_\tau}(W_1 * W)(f).$$

On the other hand,

$$\mathcal{A}(W_1)(T(W * f)) = \frac{1}{d_\tau} W_1(W * f) = \frac{1}{d_\tau} W_1(f * W) = \frac{1}{d_\tau} (W_1 * W)(f).$$

As both sides of (7.1.3) are functions in $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})_e$ and $S_1 = \mathcal{A}W_1$ is an arbitrary element of the dual space, this proves (7.1.3) and establishes the claim.

Now it is clear from Theorem 7.1.2 that V_{Tf} contains ψ_{λ} for some λ and these ψ_{λ} and their derivatives $\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\psi_{\lambda}$ which are in V_{Tf} generate a dense subspace in V_{Tf} . From (7.1.2) and (7.1.1) now the theorem follows using that T is a topological isomorphism.

(b) Suppose *n* is odd. As in (a) using the isomorphism $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+} : C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)' \to C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ and the reflexivity of $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ we define a linear operator $T : C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G) \to C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ by the following:

$$\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}W(Tg) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}}W(g) \text{ for } W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)', g \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G).$$

Since \mathcal{A}_{σ^+} is a topological isomorphism between $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'$ (see Section 2.3 and Section 5.3), T is also a topological isomorphism. Also since $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}(W)(T\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma^+,\lambda}) = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}}W(\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma^+,\lambda}) = \widehat{W}_{\sigma^+}(\lambda) = \mathcal{A}_{\sigma^+}(W)(e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)})$ for all $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ and as \mathcal{A}_{σ^+} is an isomorphism, we have $T\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma^+,\lambda} = e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}$. Following the steps similar to (a) we get

$$T(\frac{d^{j}}{d\lambda^{j}}\phi_{\sigma^{+},\lambda}^{\tau}) = \frac{d^{j}}{d\lambda^{j}}e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}, j = 0, 1, 2, \cdots$$

and equivalently

$$T^{-1}\left(\frac{d^{j}}{d\lambda^{j}}e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}\right) = \frac{d^{j}}{d\lambda^{j}}\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma^{+},\lambda}, j = 0, 1, 2, \cdots$$
(7.1.4)

Let $V_{Tf} = \overline{\{S * Tf \mid S \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})'\}}$. Then as in (a) we have

$$V_{Tf} = \overline{\{T(W * f) \mid W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'\}}.$$

By Theorem 7.1.1 V_{Tf} contains $e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. These $e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}$ and their derivatives $\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}e^{-i\lambda(\cdot)}$ which are in V_{Tf} generate a dense subspace in V_{Tf} . From (7.1.4) it follows that V_f contains $\phi_{\sigma^+,\lambda}^{\tau}$ and these $\phi_{\sigma^+,\lambda}^{\tau}$ and their derivatives $\frac{d^j}{d\lambda^j}\phi_{\sigma^+,\lambda}^{\tau}$ generate a dense subspace in V_f . Since $\phi_{\sigma^+,\lambda}^{\tau} = \phi_{\sigma^-,-\lambda}^{\tau}$, the theorem follows for $\sigma = \sigma^-$ also. This completes the proof.

We shall conclude this section with the observation that if a higher derivative of a τ -spherical function belongs to V_f then so does any of its lower derivative. Apart from those used in the theorem above we shall use the notation:

$$\phi_{\lambda_0,k}^{\tau}(x) = \frac{d^k}{d\lambda^k} \phi_{\lambda}^{\tau}(x)|_{\lambda=\lambda_0}, \phi_{\sigma^{\pm},\lambda_0,k}^{\tau}(x) = \frac{d^k}{d\lambda^k} \phi_{\sigma^{\pm},\lambda}^{\tau}(x)|_{\lambda=\lambda_0} \text{ and } \psi_{\lambda_0,k} = \frac{d^k}{d\lambda^k} \psi_{\lambda}|_{\lambda=\lambda_0}$$

We claim that if $\phi_{\lambda_0,k}^{\tau}(x)$ (respectively $\phi_{\sigma^{\pm},\lambda_0,k}^{\tau}(x)$) is in V_f for n even (respectively for n odd) then so is $\phi_{\lambda_0,l}^{\tau}(x)$ (respectively $\phi_{\sigma^{\pm},\lambda_0,l}^{\tau}(x)$) for any $0 \leq l \leq k$.

We consider the case when n is even. We suppose that $\phi_{\lambda_0,1}^{\tau} \in V_f$. Then

 $\psi_{\lambda_{0},1} = T(\phi_{\lambda_{0},1}^{\tau}) \in V_{Tf}$. This implies that $s \mapsto \psi_{\lambda_{0},1}(s+t) + \psi_{\lambda_{0},1}(s-t) \in V_{Tf}$ for any $t \in \mathbb{R}$ as V_{Tf} is invariant under convolutions by even compactly supported distributions (hence invariant under *even translations*). We use the following identity

$$\psi_{\lambda_0,1}(s+t) + \psi_{\lambda_0,1}(s-t) - 2\psi_{\lambda_0}(t)\psi_{\lambda_0,1}(s) = -2t\sin(\lambda_0 t)\psi_{\lambda_0}(s)$$

to infer that the map $s \mapsto \psi_{\lambda_0}(s) = T(\phi_{\lambda_0}^{\tau})(s) \in V_{Tf}$. Therefore $\phi_{\lambda_0}^{\tau} \in V_f$, since T is a topological isomorphism. A repeated use of this argument proves the assertion.

For the case n odd the argument is similar except we have to use the identity:

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}e^{-i\lambda(s+t)} - e^{-i\lambda t}\frac{d}{d\lambda}e^{-i\lambda s} = (-ite^{-i\lambda t})e^{-i\lambda s} \text{ for all } s, t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

7.2 Some Related Results

In this section we continue to work with G, K and τ as in the previous section. The following is a consequence of Theorem 7.1.3 which can be thought of as a Wiener-Tauberian theorem for distributions.

Corollary 7.2.1. Let $\{T_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha\in\Lambda}$ be a collection of compactly supported τ -radial distributions on G such that for each $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$, $\widehat{T_{\alpha}}(\sigma, \cdot)$ has no common zero in \mathbb{C} . Then the space generated by $\{T_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha\in\Lambda}$ defined by $\{T_{\alpha}*W \mid W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)', \alpha \in \Lambda\}$ is dense in $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$.

Proof. We suppose that the space generated by $\{T_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in \Lambda}$ is not dense in $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$. Then there exists $f \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ such that $(T_{\alpha} * W)(f) = 0$ for all $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)', \alpha \in \Lambda$. A. Therefore we have $T_{\alpha}(W * f) = 0$ for all $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)', \alpha \in \Lambda$. Hence $T_{\alpha}(V_f) = 0$ for all $\alpha \in \Lambda$. But for each $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau)$ by Theorem 7.1.3 V_f contains $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda_0}$ for some $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{C}$. Hence $\widehat{T_{\alpha}}(\sigma, \lambda_0) = 0$ for all $\alpha \in \Lambda$. This contradicts the hypothesis. This completes the proof.

Mean periodic functions: A function in $f \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ is mean periodic if there is a $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ such that W * f = 0 (see [24]), equivalently if V_f is proper subspace of $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$, where V_f is as defined in Theorem 7.1.3. We shall see that if a nonzero τ -radial C^{∞} function is in one of the following classes then it is not mean periodic:

- (1) $f \in L^p_{\tau}(G), 1 \le p \le 2$,
- (2) $f \in L^{p,\infty}_{\tau}(G), 1 , that is f is weak-<math>L^p$,

(3) $f \in L^1_{\tau}(G, w_{2,0}) = \{ f \text{ measurable and } \tau \text{-radial } | \int_G |f(x)|\phi_0(x)dx < \infty \},$

We notice that by the properties of ϕ_{λ} mentioned in Chapter 1, it follows that $L^{1}_{\tau}(G, w_{2,0})$ contains the classes described in (2) and hence in particular contains $L^{p}_{\tau}(G), 1 . It is also clear that <math>L^{1}_{\tau}(G, w_{2,0}) \supset L^{1}_{\tau}(G)$ as ϕ_{0} is bounded by 1. Therefore we shall check the property only for functions in $L^{1}_{\tau}(G, \phi_{0}) \cap C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ and in $L^{2}_{\tau}(G) \cap C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$.

Let f be a nonzero function either in $L^1_{\tau}(G, w_{2,0}) \cap C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ or in $L^2_{\tau}(G) \cap C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$. We suppose that for some $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$, W * f = 0. Then $\widehat{W}(\sigma, \lambda)\widehat{f}(\sigma, \lambda) = 0$ for almost every $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Since f is a nonzero function $\widehat{f}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is nonzero on a set of positive measure. Therefore $\widehat{W}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is zero on that set of positive measure. Since by Paley-Wiener Theorem (see Theorem 5.3.3) $\widehat{W}(\sigma, \cdot)$ is an entire function, it follows that $\widehat{W}(\sigma, \cdot) \equiv 0$. Therefore W = 0.

The range $1 \leq p \leq 2$ is sharp in the sense that for any q > 2, there are functions in $L^q_{\tau}(G) \cap C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ which are mean periodic. Indeed for a fixed q > 2we consider the function $f = \phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}$ for some $\lambda \in S^{\circ}_{q'}$. Then $f \in L^q_{\tau}(G) \cap C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$. It is easy to construct a nonzero $W \in C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)'$ such that $\widehat{W}(\sigma,\lambda) = 0$ (see Theorem 5.3.3). For this W,

$$\begin{split} W * \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) &= \int_{K} (W * \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau})(k^{-1}xk) \, dk = \int_{K} W^{\vee} \left(L(k^{-1}xk)(\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau})^{\vee}(\cdot) \right) \, dk \\ &= \int_{K} W(\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(\cdot k^{-1}xk)) \, dk = \frac{1}{d_{\tau}} W(\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x)\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(\cdot)) = \widehat{W}(\sigma,\lambda)\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x). \end{split}$$

Therefore $W * \phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}(x) = 0$. This shows that $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ is mean periodic.

A question connected with failure of the Wiener-Tauberian Theorem:

As the functions $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau} \in L^{q,\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ when $\lambda \in S_{q'}, q > 2$, (see Chapter 2) a natural question at this point is: Does an arbitrary closed L^1 -invariant subspace of $L^{q,\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ contain $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ for some λ ? That is we ask if we can have an analogue of Schwartz's theorem where the space $C^{\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ is replaced by $L^{q,\infty}_{\tau}(G)$. We shall show that the answer is negative. Precisely for any q > 2 there is a function $g \in L^{q,\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ such that the closure of $I_g = \{\beta * g \mid \beta \in L^1_{\tau}(G)\}$ does not contain $\phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{\tau}$ for any $\sigma \in \widehat{M}(\tau), \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Interestingly this is related with the failure of the Wiener-Tauberian theorem of the commutative Banach algebra $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G), 1 \leq p < 2$ which we shall discuss now.

We fix a $p \in [1,2)$. We have noted in Chapter 2 that the Gelfand spectrum of $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ is S_p and hence the τ -spherical transform of a function $f \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ has to be necessarily nonvanishing on S_p so that f generates a dense ideal under convolution in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$. However we recall that this condition is not sufficient. A counter example is constructed in Chapter 6 to show that there is a function f in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$ whose τ -spherical transform does not vanish anywhere in S_p , but the ideal generated by f is not dense in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$.

We take that function $f \in L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$, whose τ -spherical transform is nonzero for all $\lambda \in S_p$ but $I_f = \{\beta * f \mid \beta \in L^{\tau}_{\tau}(G)\}$ is not dense in $L^{p,1}_{\tau}(G)$. Then there exists $g \in L^{p',\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ such that $\int_G g(x)\overline{h(x)} dx = 0$ for all $h \in \overline{I_f}$. A use of Fubini's theorem shows that $\int_G f(x)\overline{k(x)} dx = 0$ for all $k \in \overline{I_g}$, where $I_g = \{\beta * g \mid \beta \in L^1_{\tau}(G)\}$. We suppose that $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda_0} \in \overline{I_g} \subset L^{p',\infty}_{\tau}(G)$ for some $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{C}$. Then $\int_G f(x)\overline{\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda_0}(x)} dx = 0$, i.e., $\int_G f(x)\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\overline{\lambda_0}}(x^{-1}) dx = 0$ by Proposition 2.1.6. Therefore $\widehat{f}(\sigma,\overline{\lambda_0}) = 0$. But as $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda_0} \in L^{p',\infty}_{\tau}(G)$, $\lambda_0 \in S_p$ (see Chapter 6). Hence $\overline{\lambda_0} \in S_p$. This contradicts the assumption.

We may point out that the argument above works also for L^1 -invariant subspace of $L^{q,r}_{\tau}(G)$, with $q > 2, 1 \le r < \infty$. Precisely, we recall that (see Chapter 2) for q > 2, if $\lambda \in S^{\circ}_{q'}$, then $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda} \in L^{q,r}_{\tau}(G)$ for $1 \le r < \infty$. We can show as above that there exists a function $g \in L^{q,r}_{\tau}(G)$, such that the closed L^1 -invariant subspace generated by g does not contain any $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}$.

Conversely we suppose that there exists a function $g \in L^{q,r}_{\tau}(G)$ with q > 2, $1 \leq r < \infty$ such that the closed L^1 -invariant subspace I_g generated by g does not contain any $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}$. Then for any $\lambda \in S^{\circ}_{q'}$ there exists a function $f_{\lambda} \in L^{q',r'}_{\tau}(G)$ such that $f_{\lambda}(I_g) = 0$ and $f_{\lambda}(\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}) \neq 0$. Thus we get a collection $\mathcal{F} = \{f_{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in S^{\circ}_{q'}\}$ in $L^{q',r'}_{\tau}(G)$ such that their τ -spherical transform do not have common zero in $S^{\circ}_{q'}$. But as $f_{\lambda}(I_g) = 0$, we have $g(I_{f_{\lambda}}) = 0$ for all $\lambda \in S^{\circ}_{q'}$ where $I_{f_{\lambda}} = \{\beta * f_{\lambda} \mid \beta \in L^1_{\tau}(G)\}$. Therefore g(I) = 0 where I is the closure of span $\cup_{\lambda \in S^{\circ}_{q'}} I_{f_{\lambda}}$. Thus assuming that there is a L^1 -invariant subspace of $L^{q,r}_{\tau}(G)$ which does not contain any $\phi^{\tau}_{\sigma,\lambda}$, we can show that the Wiener-Tauberian theorem for $L^{q',r'}_{\tau}(G)$ based on nonvanishing τ -spherical transform on its domain fails.

Chapter 8

Revisiting Schwartz's Theorem on $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$

8.1 Statement of the Theorem

In this Chapter we shall prove a version of the Schwartz's theorem for the group $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ without any restriction on K-finiteness. This result will strengthen the analogue of Schwartz's theorem proved in [24]. Our method is based on a generalization of the notion of *simplicity* (see [34, p.315] for the corresponding notion on right K-invariant functions). Our theorem is inspired by a result of Helgason and Sengupta where the corresponding result is proved for rank one symmetric spaces (see [36]).

Throughout this chapter G and \mathfrak{g} will denote the group $\mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$ and its Lie algebra $\mathfrak{sl}(2, \mathbb{R})$ respectively. In the notation of Chapter 1, here $K = \mathrm{SO}(2) \cong S^1$ which we parametrize as $\{k_{\theta} \mid \theta \in [0, 2\pi)\}$ and equip with the normalized Haar measure $dk = d\theta/2\pi$. The unitary dual \hat{K} of K is parametrized by integers. Precisely $\hat{K} = \{e_n \mid n \in \mathbb{Z}\}$ where $e_n(k_{\theta}) = e^{in\theta}$. We note that for any integer $n, (G, K, e_n)$ is a Gelfand triple (see [4]). By abuse of notation we shall denote the K-types simply by the integers n. For each pair of integers (m, n) of the same parity (i.e. either both even or both odd integers) we have the (m, n)th spherical function $\Phi_{\lambda}^{m,n}$ which is the object corresponding to the elementary spherical function in analysis of K-biinvariant functions. In particular $\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,n}$ is the n-spherical function in the language of Section 2.1. An explicit definition of $\Phi_{\lambda}^{m,n}$

The following theorem is due to Ehrenpreis and Mautner (see [24]).

Theorem 8.1.1 (Ehrenpreis-Mautner). Let V be a (both sided) translation in-

variant nonzero closed subspace of $C^{\infty}(G)$. Then either for each $m, n \in 2\mathbb{Z}$ or for each $m, n \in 2\mathbb{Z} + 1$, there exists $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ such that V contains $x \mapsto \Phi_{\lambda}^{m,n}(x)$ where λ depends on m, n.

We shall prove the following stronger version. Here $C^{\infty}(G)_n$ is the set of right n type functions in $C^{\infty}(G)$.

Theorem 8.1.2. Let V_n be a (left) translation invariant nonzero closed subspace of $C^{\infty}(G)_n$. Then there exists $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ such that V_n contains the function

$$e_{\lambda,k}^n: x \mapsto e^{-\lambda H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e_n(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1})$$
 for all $k \in K$.

If V is a (both sided) translation invariant nonzero closed subspace of $C^{\infty}(G)$ then either for each $n \in 2\mathbb{Z}$ or for each $n \in 2\mathbb{Z} + 1$, there exists $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ which depends on n such that V contains the function $x \mapsto e_{\lambda,k}^n(x)$ for all $k \in K$.

The spaces $C^{\infty}(G)$ and $C^{\infty}(G)_n$ are equipped with the usual Fréchet topology (see Chapter 2). We note that the elements of $C^{\infty}(G)_n$ can be considered as smooth sections of the line bundle E_n (see Introduction for definition) associated with the K-type n. Here the object which naturally corresponds with the exponential function $e^{i\lambda x}$ is the function $e^n_{\lambda,k}$. It is an eigensection (of the Laplace-Beltrami operator of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})/SO(2)$) of the bundle E_n . It is not difficult to verify that Theorem 8.1.1 follows from Theorem 8.1.2 as $\int_K e^n_{\lambda,k}(x)\overline{e_m(k)} dk = \Phi^{n,m}_{\lambda-1}(x)$. Theorem 8.1.2 will be proved in Section 8.3.

8.2 Preliminaries

We need the following additional preliminaries apart from those given above. Four important elements of \mathfrak{g} are

$$X = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, H = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, Y = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \overline{Y} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

We suppose that $\exp(\theta X) = k_{\theta}, \exp(2tH) = a_t, \exp(\xi Y) = n_{\xi}$. Then $A = \{a_t : t \in \mathbb{R}\}$ is a vector subgroup and $N = \{n_{\xi} : \xi \in \mathbb{R}\}$ is a nilpotent subgroup of G. We fix the Iwasawa decomposition G = KAN and if for $x \in G$, $x = k_{\theta}a_tn_{\xi}$ is its corresponding decomposition then we write H(x) for t and K(x) for k_{θ} . Clearly H is left K-invariant and right N-invariant. In this group $m_{\alpha} = 0$ and $m_{2\alpha} = 1$ and hence $\rho = 1$. The Haar measure splits according to the Iwasawa decomposition as $dx = e^{2t} dk dt dn$ where $dk = dk_{\theta} = \frac{d\theta}{2\pi}$ is the normalized Haar measure of K and $dn = dn_{\xi} = d\xi$ as well as $da = da_t = dt$ are both Lebesgue measures on \mathbb{R} .

A complex valued function f on G is said to be of *left* (respectively *right*) K-type n if $f(k_{\theta}x) = e^{in\theta}f(x)$ (respectively $f(xk_{\theta}) = f(x)e^{in\theta}$). Functions of left K-type m and right K-type n are also referred as functions of type (m, n). By $f_{m,n}$ we denote the projection of f in left type m and right type n, which is defined (whenever possible) by

$$f_{m,n}(x) = \int_K \int_K f(k_\theta x k_\phi) e^{-im\theta} e^{-in\phi} dk_\theta dk_\phi.$$

It can be verified that $f_{m,n}$ is a (m, n)-type function. It will also be called to as the (m, n)-th component of f. Let $C^{\infty}(G)_{m,n}$ and $C^{\infty}(G)_n$ respectively denote the set of (m, n) type and right n type C^{∞} functions on G. We recall that (see [4]) if $f \in C^{\infty}(G)$ then $f = \sum_{m,n \in \mathbb{Z}} f_{m,n}$ in the $C^{\infty}(G)$ topology. The following results are easy to verify:

- (1) If f is of type (m, n) where m is odd and n is even then $f \equiv 0$,
- (2) If $n \neq r$ then $f_{m,n} * g_{r,s} \equiv 0$ and $f_{m,n} * g_{n,s}$ is of type (m, s),
- (3) If either $m \neq -r$ or $n \neq -s$ then $\int_G f_{m,n}(x)g_{r,s}(x)dx = 0$.

The complexification of \mathfrak{g} is denoted by $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}$ and the universal algebra of $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}$ is denoted by \mathcal{U} . The Casimir element Ω of \mathcal{U} is defined by

$$\Omega = H^2 + H - Y\overline{Y}.$$

The centre \mathcal{Z} of \mathcal{U} is generated by Ω . Each $X \in \mathfrak{g}$ gives a left invariant vector field L_X and right invariant vector field R_X by the formulas

$$L_X f(x) = f(x; X) = \frac{d}{dt} f(x \exp(tX)) \Big|_{t=0}$$
$$R_X f(x) = f(X; x) = \frac{d}{dt} f(\exp(tX)x) \Big|_{t=0}.$$

These identifications give an isomorphism between \mathcal{U} and the algebra of left invariant differential operators on G, and an anti-isomorphism between \mathcal{U} and the algebra of right invariant operators. If $g_1, g_2 \in \mathcal{U}$ are considered as right invariant and left invariant differential operators respectively, then their action at any $x \in G$ will be denoted by $f(g_1; x; g_2)$. The elements of \mathcal{Z} corresponds to the biinvariant differential operators on G. Let $M = \{\pm I\}$ where I is the identity matrix. Then M is the centre of G and $\widehat{M} = \{\sigma^+, \sigma^-\}$ where σ^- is the only nontrivial element of \widehat{M} . We let $\mathbb{Z}^{\sigma} = 2\mathbb{Z}$ if $\sigma = \sigma^+$ and $\mathbb{Z}^{\sigma} = 2\mathbb{Z} + 1$ if $\sigma = \sigma^-$. Corresponding to each $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ the principal series representation $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}$ in the *compact picture* is given by

$$\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)f(k) = e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})}f(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) \text{ for } f \in L^2(K,\sigma)$$
(8.2.1)

where $L^2(K, \sigma)$ is the subspace of $L^2(K)$ generated by $\{e_n \mid n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}\}$. Precisely $L^2(K, \sigma) = \{f \in L^2(K) \mid f(km) = \sigma(m)f(k), \text{ for all } k \in K, \sigma \in M\}$. We also have the following relation:

$$\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)^* = \pi_{\sigma,-\overline{\lambda}}(x^{-1})$$
 for each $x \in G, \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$,

where $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)^*$ is the adjoint of the operator $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$. For $\sigma \in \widehat{M}, \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and $m, n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ we define

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(x) = \langle \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)e_m, e_n \rangle = \int_K e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e_m(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1})\overline{e_n(k)} \, dk$$

where $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ is the inner product in $L^2(K, \sigma)$. Thus $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(x)$ is the (m, n)-th matrix coefficient of the operator $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$. In particular when m = n = 0 and $\sigma = \sigma^+$, then $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{0,0}$ is the elementary spherical function ϕ_{λ} . It is easy to check that $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}$ is of type (n, m). For an (m, n) type function f on G its (m, n)-th spherical transform is defined by

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda)_{m,n} = \int_G f(x) \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(x^{-1}) \, dx.$$

It also follows from (3) above that if f is of type (m, n), then

$$\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda)_{r,s} = \int_G f(x)\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{r,s}(x^{-1})\,dx = 0 \text{ if } r \neq m \text{ or if } s \neq n.$$

We note that an integer n determines a $\sigma = \sigma(n) \in \widehat{M}$ by the condition $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$. Therefore sometimes we may omit the obvious σ and write $\Phi_{\lambda}^{m,n}$ for $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}$ and $\widehat{f}(\lambda)_{m,n}$ for $\widehat{f}(\sigma,\lambda)_{m,n}$.

The infinitesimal representation of \mathfrak{g} induced by $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}$ is given by

$$\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(L)v = \left.\frac{d}{dt}\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(\exp tL)v\right|_{t=0} \text{ for } L \in \mathfrak{g}, v \in L^2(K,\sigma).$$

We define $E = 2H + i(Y - \overline{Y})$ and $F = -2H + i(Y - \overline{Y})$. Then $\{X, E, F\}$ form a basis of $\mathfrak{g}_{\mathbb{C}}$ and for $\sigma \in \widehat{M}, \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$, we have (see [4, 4.4 and

4.6])

$$\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(E)e_n = (n+\lambda+1)e_{n+2}$$

$$\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(F)e_n = (n-\lambda-1)e_{n-2}$$

$$\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(X)e_n = ine_n.$$

Using these it is easy to verify that:

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(E;x) = (n+\lambda-1)\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n-2}(x)$$
(8.2.2)

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(x;E) = (m+\lambda+1)\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m+2,n}(x)$$
(8.2.3)

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(F;x) = (n-\lambda+1)\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n+2}(x)$$
(8.2.4)

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(x;F) = (m-\lambda-1)\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m-2,n}(x)$$
(8.2.5)

for $m, n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$.

It follows from equation (8.2.4), (8.2.5) that $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m+2,n-2}(F;x^{-1};F)$ is a constant multiple of $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n}(x^{-1})$ where the constant is a polynomial in λ , depending on m, n. We take a nonzero function $f \in C_c^{\infty}(G)_{m,n}$. Then there is a $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ such that $\int_G f(x) \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m+2,n-2}(F;x^{-1};F) dx$ is nonzero. Hence by change of variable it follows that $\int_G f(F;x;F) \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m+2,n-2}(x^{-1}) dx$ is nonzero. This implies that $f(F;\cdot;F)$ is of type (m+2,n-2). Through similar argument we can show that f(x;E), f(x;F) and f(E;x) are of type (m, n+2), (m, n-2) and (m-2, n) respectively. Thus given integers (r,s) of the parity of (m, n) repeating the process above we can find D_1, D_2 in \mathcal{U} such that $f(D_1; x; D_2)$ is of type (r, s).

These facts and a density argument yields the following:

Proposition 8.2.1. For a right n type C^{∞} function f on G and a fixed integer m (same parity of n), there is a $D \in \mathcal{U}$ such that $f(\cdot; D)$ is a right m type function.

8.3 Proof of the Theorem

The following lemma gives a symmetry property of $\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,n}$.

Lemma 8.3.1. For each $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ we have,

$$\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,n}(y^{-1}x)$$

$$= \int_{K} \left[e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e^{-(-\lambda+1)H(y^{-1}k^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) \overline{e_{n}(K(y^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1})} \right] dk.$$

Proof. We have

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,n}(y^{-1}x) &= \langle \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(y^{-1}x)e_n, e_n \rangle \\ &= \langle \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)e_n, (\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(y^{-1}))^*e_n \rangle \\ &= \langle \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)e_n, \pi_{\sigma,-\bar{\lambda}}(y)e_n \rangle \\ &= \int_K \pi_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)e_n(k)\overline{\pi_{\sigma,-\bar{\lambda}}(y)e_n(k)} \, dk. \end{split}$$

The lemma now follows from the definition of $\pi_{\sigma,\lambda}$ (see equation (8.2.1)). **Definition 8.3.2.** For a fixed $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, the Poisson transform of $F \in L^2(K, \sigma)$ is defined by

$$\mathcal{P}^{n}_{\lambda}(F)(x) = \int_{K} F(k) e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) dk.$$

The map $x \mapsto \mathcal{P}^n_{\lambda}(F)(x)$ is of right type *n*. For *n* and λ as above and $k \in K$ the Helgason Fourier transform for a right *n* type function *f* is defined by

$$\widetilde{f}(\lambda,k,n) = \int_G f(x)e^{(\lambda-1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})}e_n(K(x^{-1}k^{-1}))\,dx, \text{ whenever the integral converges.}$$

Since M is the centre of G, $H(x^{-1}k^{-1}m^{-1}) = H(x^{-1}k^{-1})$ and $K(x^{-1}k^{-1}m^{-1}) = K(x^{-1}k^{-1})m^{-1}$. Therefore $\tilde{f}(\lambda, km, n) = e_{-n}(m)\tilde{f}(\lambda, k, n) = \sigma(m)\tilde{f}(\lambda, k, m)$, i.e., $\tilde{f}(\lambda, \cdot, m) \in L^2(K, \sigma)$. The following lemma gives a relation between the Poisson transform and the Helgason Fourier transform.

Lemma 8.3.3. For a right n-type function f, $f * \Phi^{n,n}_{\sigma,\lambda}(x) = \mathcal{P}^n_{\lambda}(\widetilde{f}(\lambda,.,n))(x)$ for $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$, whenever both sides make sense.

Proof. Using Lemma 8.3.1 and Fubini's theorem we have

$$f * \Phi^{n,n}_{\sigma,\lambda}(x)$$

$$\begin{split} &= \int_{G} f(y) \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,n}(y^{-1}x) \, dy \\ &= \int_{G} f(y) \int_{K} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e^{(\lambda-1)H(y^{-1}k^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) e_{n}(K(y^{-1}k^{-1})) \, dk \, dy \\ &= \int_{K} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) \int_{G} f(y) e^{(\lambda-1)H(y^{-1}k^{-1})} e_{n}(K(y^{-1}k^{-1})) \, dy \, dk \\ &= \int_{K} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) \widetilde{f}(\lambda,k,n) \, dk. \end{split}$$

Hence

$$f * \Phi^{n,n}_{\sigma,\lambda}(x) = \mathcal{P}^n_{\lambda}(\widetilde{f}(\lambda,\cdot,n))(x).$$

Definition 8.3.4. For a fixed integer n, a point $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ is said to be *n*-simple if the map $F \mapsto \mathcal{P}^n_{\lambda}(F)$ is injective on $L^2(K, \sigma)$ where $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$.

The following lemma gives a criterion for *n*-simplicity of a point $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$.

Lemma 8.3.5. Let n be a fixed integer and $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$ such that $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$. A point λ in \mathbb{C} is n-simple, if for every $m \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$, $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,m}$ is a non-zero function.

Proof. Let f be a function in $L^2(K, \sigma)$. Let $\mathcal{P}^n_{\lambda}(f)(x)$ be denoted by F(x). We suppose $F \equiv 0$. Then $F_m \equiv 0$, for all $m \in \mathbb{Z}$, where

$$F_m(x) = \int_K F(kx)e_{-m}(k) dk$$

= $\int_K \left(\int_K f(k_1)e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1}k_1^{-1})}e_n(K(x^{-1}k^{-1}k_1^{-1})^{-1}) dk_1 \right) e_{-m}(k) dk.$

We put $k_1k = k_2$ in the above to get,

$$\begin{split} F_m(x) &= \int_K \int_K f(k_1) e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k_2^{-1})} e_n(K(x^{-1}k_2^{-1})^{-1}) e_{-m}(k_1^{-1}k_2) \, dk_2 \, dk_1 \\ &= \int_K \left(\int_K f(k_1) \, e_m(k_1) \, dk_1 \right) e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k_2^{-1})} e_n(K(x^{-1}k_2^{-1})^{-1}) e_{-m}(k_2) \, dk_2 \\ &= \int_K \hat{f}(-m) e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k_2^{-1})} e_n(K(x^{-1}k_2^{-1})^{-1}) e_{-m}(k_2) \, dk_2 \\ &= \hat{f}(-m) \Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,m}(x). \end{split}$$

Therefore if λ is such that $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,m} \neq 0$ for every $m \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$, then $\widehat{f}(-m) = 0$, for all $m \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$. As $f \in L^2(K, \sigma)$ it is clear that $\widehat{f}(r) = 0$ for all $r \in \mathbb{Z} \setminus \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$. Thus $\widehat{f}(m) = 0$ for all $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ and hence $f \equiv 0$. Then from Definition 8.3.4 it follows that λ is *n*-simple.

An explicit description of the combinations of $\{\lambda, m, n\}$ for which $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{m,n} \equiv 0$ is given in [4, Proposition 7.1, 7.2]. Using that we get the following immediate Corollary.

Corollary 8.3.6. For a fixed integer n and any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, either λ or, $-\lambda$ is n-simple.

Lemma 8.3.7. Let $\sigma \in \widehat{M}$. If $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ is n-simple for some $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ then,

$$\mathcal{B} = \left\{ k \mapsto \sum_{j=1}^{N} a_j e^{-(\bar{\lambda}+1)H(x_j^{-1}k^{-1})} \overline{e_n(K(x_j^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1})} : a_j \in \mathbb{C}, x_j \in G, N \in \mathbb{N} \right\}$$

is dense in $L^2(K, \sigma)$.

Proof. If \mathcal{B} is not dense then there is a nonzero function $F \in L^2(K, \sigma)$ such that for all $x \in G$,

$$\int_{K} F(k) e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e_n(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) dk = 0.$$

That is $\mathcal{P}^n_{\lambda}(F) \equiv 0$. As λ is *n*-simple we have $F \equiv 0$. This contradicts our assumption on F.

Lemma 8.3.8. If $-\bar{\lambda}$ is n-simple for some $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ then $\overline{\operatorname{span}\{{}^{y}\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,n}: y \in G\}}$ contains $\mathcal{P}_{\lambda}^{n}(L^{2}(K,\sigma))$ where ${}^{y}\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,n}$ denotes the left translation of $\Phi_{\sigma,\lambda}^{n,n}$ by $y \in G$.

Proof. Let $F \in L^2(K, \sigma)$, then by Lemma 8.3.7 there is a sequence $\{f_\alpha\}$ in \mathcal{B} such that $f_\alpha \to F$ as $\alpha \to \infty$. As Poisson transform is continuous, $\mathcal{P}^n_\lambda(f_\alpha)(y) \to \mathcal{P}^n_\lambda(F)(y)$. Therefore

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N_{\alpha}} a_{j,\alpha} \int_{K} e^{(\lambda-1)H(x_{j,\alpha}^{-1}k^{-1})} \overline{e_n(K(x_{j,\alpha}^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1})} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(y^{-1}k^{-1})} e_n(K(y^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1}) dk$$

converges to $\mathcal{P}^{n}_{\lambda}(F)(y)$. Therefore by Lemma 8.3.1, $\sum_{j=1}^{N_{\alpha}} a_{j,\alpha} \Phi^{n,n}_{\sigma,\lambda}(x_{j,\alpha}^{-1}y)$ converges to $\mathcal{P}^{n}_{\lambda}(F)(y)$. This shows that the space $\overline{\operatorname{span}}\{x\Phi^{n,n}_{\sigma,\lambda} \mid x \in G\}$ contains $\mathcal{P}^{n}_{\lambda}(L^{2}(K,\sigma))$.

We need the following Corollary of Theorem 8.1.1 which can also be proved using the method of Section 7.1 as (G, K, n) is a Gelfand triple.

Theorem 8.3.9. For a nonzero function $f \in C^{\infty}(G)_{n,n}$ the closure of the set $\{W * f \mid W \in C^{\infty}(G)'_{n,n}\}$ contains the function $x \mapsto \Phi^{n,n}_{\lambda}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$.

Here $C^{\infty}(G)'_{n,n}$ is the dual space of $C^{\infty}(G)_{n,n}$; in other words the set of compactly supported distributions on G of type (n, n).

Proof of theorem 8.1.2. Let V_n be a left translation invariant closed subspace of $C^{\infty}(G)_n$. We consider $V_{n,n}$ the closed subspace of left *n* type functions in V_n . That is $V_{n,n}$ contains all (n, n) type functions in V_n . We take a nonzero function $g \in V_n$. Since V_n is left translation invariant we may assume that $g(e) \neq 0$ where *e* is the

identity element of the group G. Let $g_n(x) = \int_K g(k_\theta x) e^{-in\theta} d\theta$. Then it follows that $g_n \in V_{n,n}$ and $g_n(e) = g(e) \neq 0$ which shows that $V_{n,n}$ is a nonzero subspace. As V_n is left translation invariant and $g_n \in V_n$, for any $h \in C_c^{\infty}(G)_{n,n} h * g_n \in V_n$. This implies that V_n contains the closure of the set $\{W * g_n \mid W \in C^{\infty}(G)'_{n,n}\}$, since $C_c^{\infty}(G)_{n,n}$ is dense in $C^{\infty}(G)'_{n,n}$. Hence $V_{n,n}$ contains the closure of the set $\{W * g_n \mid W \in C^{\infty}(G)'_{n,n}\}$ as $W * g_n$ is of type (n, n) for $W \in C^{\infty}(G)'_{n,n}$. By Theorem 8.3.9, closure of $\{W * g_n \mid W \in C^{\infty}(G)'_{n,n}\}$ contains $\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,n}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. That is there is a $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ such that $\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,n} \in V_{n,n} \subseteq V_n$. We consider that fixed λ . Since by Corollary 8.3.6 either $\overline{\lambda}$ or $-\overline{\lambda}$ is *n*-simple and $\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,n} = \Phi_{-\lambda}^{n,n}$ without loss of generality we assume that $-\overline{\lambda}$ is *n*-simple. By Lemma 8.3.8, $\mathcal{P}_{\lambda}^n(L^2(K,\sigma)) \subseteq \overline{\operatorname{span}\{^y \Phi_{\lambda}^{n,n} \mid y \in G\}}$. But we have $\operatorname{span}\{^y \Phi_{\lambda}^{n,n} \mid y \in G\} \subseteq V_n$.

For an integer $l \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ let $F_l = e_{-l} \in L^2(K, \sigma)$. Then

$$P_{\lambda}^{n}(F_{l})(x) = \int_{K} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1})\overline{e_{l}(k)} \, dk = \Phi_{\lambda}^{n,l}(x).$$

Thus $\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,l}(x) \in V_n$ for all $l \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$. We note that λ is independent of l.

For a fixed $k \in K$, $e_{\lambda+1,k}^n$ is a right *n*-type function on *G*. We decompose $e_{\lambda+1,k}^n$ in left *K*-types as a absolutely and uniformly convergent series in the $C^{\infty}(G)$ topology:

$$e_{\lambda+1,k}^n(x) = \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}^\sigma} e_{\lambda+1,k}^{n,l}(x)$$
(8.3.1)

where

$$e_{\lambda+1,k}^{n,l}(x) = \int_{K} e_{\lambda+1,k}^{n}(k_{1}x)e_{-l}(k_{1})dk_{1}$$

=
$$\int_{K} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k_{1}^{-1}k^{-1})}e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k_{1}^{-1}k^{-1})^{-1})e_{-l}(k_{1})dk_{1}.$$

Substituting $kk_1 = k_2$ in the above, we have,

$$e_{\lambda+1,k}^{n,l}(x) = \int_{K} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k_{2}^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k_{2}^{-1})^{-1}) e_{-l}(k^{-1}k_{2}) dk_{2}$$

$$= e_{l}(k) \int_{K} e^{-(\lambda+1)H(x^{-1}k_{2}^{-1})} e_{n}(K(x^{-1}k_{2}^{-1})^{-1}) e_{-l}(k_{2}) dk_{2}$$

$$= e_{l}(k) \Phi_{\lambda}^{n,l}(x).$$

As $\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,l} \in V_n$ for each $l \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$, the function $x \mapsto e_l(k)\Phi_{\lambda}^{n,l}(x) = e_{\lambda+1,k}^{n,l}(x)$ is

also in V_n , for each $l \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ and each $k \in K$. Hence by equation (8.3.1) we have $x \mapsto e_{\lambda+1,k}^n(x) \in V_n$, for all $k \in K$. This completes the first part of the theorem.

For the second part we let V be a both sided translation invariant subspace of $C^{\infty}(G)$. For each integer n, we let V_n be the closed subspace of right n type functions in V. Then V_n is left translation invariant. It is also clear that there is an integer n such that V_n is nonzero. From Proposition 8.2.1 it then follows that if $n \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$ then V_m is nonzero for each $m \in \mathbb{Z}^{\sigma}$. That is, either for each even n or for each odd n, V_n is nonzero. Now it follows from the first part of the theorem that each nonzero V_n contains $x \mapsto e_{\lambda,k}^n(x)$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ (λ depends on n), for all $k \in K$. This completes the proof.

Remark 8.3.10. We note that there are (both sided) translation invariant nonzero closed subspace of $C^{\infty}(G)$ which contain $e_{\lambda,k}^n$ only for one parity of n(even or odd). For instance we take a C^{∞} -function f such that f(x) = f(-x) for all $x \in G$. Then all the K-types of f in its decomposition are $n \in 2\mathbb{Z}$. From this it is clear that the closed translation invariant subspace V_f generated by f does not contain $e_{\lambda,k}^n$ with $n \in 2\mathbb{Z} + 1$. Similarly if our function $f \in C^{\infty}(G)$ is odd i.e. f(-x) = -f(x) for all $x \in G$ then V_f will not contain $e_{\lambda,k}^n$ for $n \in 2\mathbb{Z}$.

Chapter 9

Some Other Examples

The readers will observe that important ingredients of the proofs of the main results are the L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorem and the Paley-Wiener theorem for compactly supported distributions along with an explicit understanding of the images of these spaces under the τ -spherical transform. If these are available for a Gelfand triple then one can expect that the results in this thesis can be extended to that. For the proof L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorem we can adapt the method of Anker (see [2]) as we have done in the case of spinor bundle on the real hyperbolic case. In doing so one needs to define the Abel transform for τ -radial functions along with its adjoint and prove the slice projection property of the Abel transform (see Chapter 2 and Chapter 5). An alternative approach would be relating the τ -spherical transform with the Jacobi transform and then use the corresponding theorems for the Jacobi transform (see [26]). For the Paley-Wiener theorem for compactly supported τ -radial distributions, the starting point is Paley-Wiener theorem for compactly supported infinitely differentiable τ -radial functions. We mention here a few examples of Gelfand triple where we can achieve these targets and to which therefore all our results in Chapter 6 and Chapter 7 can be readily extended.

(A) Let G be Sp(1, n) and K be a maximal compact subgroup of G. Then K can be realized as

$$\left\{ \left(\begin{array}{cc} u & 0\\ 0 & U \end{array}\right) : u \in \operatorname{Sp}(1), U \in \operatorname{Sp}(n) \right\} = \operatorname{Sp}(1) \times \operatorname{Sp}(n).$$

Let $\mathbb{N}/2$ be the set of non-negative half integers $\{0, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{3}{2}, 2, \cdots\}$. Then Sp(1) is parametrized by $\mathbb{N}/2$ (for details see [60]). Let $(\tau_l, V_l), l \in \mathbb{N}/2$ be an element of $\widehat{\text{Sp}(1)}$. We extend τ_l to a representation of K by setting $\tau_l = 1$ on Sp(n). We shall continue to call this representation as $\tau_l \in \widehat{K}$. Then (G, K, τ_l) is a Gelfand triple. It can be shown that for a suitable τ_l -radial function f on G, its τ_l -spherical transform is given by,

$$\widehat{f}_{l}(\lambda) = C_{l} \mathcal{F}^{(2n-1,2l+1)} \left(\frac{f(a_{t})}{(\cosh t)^{2l}} \right) (i\lambda)$$

where $\mathcal{F}^{(2n-1,2l+1)}$ is the Jacobi transform and that $\hat{f}_l(\lambda) = \hat{f}_l(-\lambda)$ (see [60]). We also note that when 2l < 2n - 1, there is no discrete series representation which contains τ_l . Therefore it is straightforward to use the L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism for Jacobi functions to prove the corresponding theorems for τ_l -radial functions. With this preparation we can prove analogues of all the theorems mentioned above for the triple (G, K, τ_l) . We note that in the cases where there are discrete series representation relevant for $\tau = \tau_l$ -radial functions our scheme works easily if none of the discrete series representations is embedded as a subrepresentation of a principal series representation parametrized by a λ in the domain of the τ_l -spherical transform. Because in that scenario through the inversion formula, $C^p_{\tau}(G)$ can be divided explicitly into the principal and discrete parts as $C^p_\tau(G) = C^p_\tau(G)_P \oplus C^p_\tau(G)_D$. For the principal part $C^p_\tau(G)_P$ we prove the isomorphism again using Jacobi transform. For the discrete part we note that there can only be finitely many discrete series representations containing τ (see [61]) and therefore any function defined on this finite set (which parametrizes the discrete series representations containing τ) will be in the image of $C^p_{\tau}(G)_D$. A similar argument is used in [54].

(B) Let us now consider the complex hyperbolic spaces $\mathbb{H}^n(\mathbb{C}) = G/K$ where $G = \mathrm{SU}(n, 1)$ and $K = S(\mathrm{U}(n) \times \mathrm{U}(1))$. The L^2 harmonic analysis of the Dirac spinors on $\mathbb{H}^n(\mathbb{C})$ were developed in [12]. Let τ be the spin representation of K. Then τ has the decomposition into irreducible K-types as $\tau = \tau_0 \oplus \tau_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus \tau_n$. We note that for τ_j -radial functions $j = 0, \ldots, n, j \neq n/2$ there is no relevant discrete series representations. There is a discrete series representation, restriction to K of which contains $\tau_{n/2}$ when n is even. This discrete series is infinitesimally embedded in this parametrization at i/2. We notice that for $4n(2n+1)^{-1} , <math>i/2 \notin S_p = \{z \in \mathbb{C} \mid |\Im z| \leq (2/p-1)n\}.$

Relating the τ_j -spherical functions to the Jacobi function and thus the τ_j spherical transform to the Jacobi transform, a Paley-Wiener theorem is obtained in ([12, section 4]). It is natural to expect that in an analogous way (i.e. through Jacobi transform) the L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorems for 0 and Paley-Wiener Theorem for compactly supported distributions can also be proved. We observe that the relation between the τ_j -spherical transform and Jacobi transform for the cases j = 0 and j = n are somewhat simpler than that for the other τ_j . A straightforward adaptation of the proofs given in the thesis will yield the Schwartz space isomorphism theorems and Paley-Wiener theorem respectively for τ_j -radial functions and distributions when j = 0 or n. It appears to us that with a little more effort the corresponding theorems for τ_j -radial functions with $1 \leq j \leq n - 1, j \neq n/2$ can also be proved. Lastly for the case of an even n and j = n/2, the proof of L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorem for 4n/2n + 1 will not face any further obstacle as for this range of <math>p a function in $C^p_{\tau_{n/2}}(G)$ can be decomposed in principal and discrete parts through the inversion formula. We have discussed a similar situation in (A) above.

Once these results are obtained, it will not be difficult to verify that the main results proved in this thesis will hold for τ_j -radial functions. As commented in [12] there is a strong similarity between the results obtained in [12] with those obtained in [46] for the *p*-forms on the real hyperbolic spaces. We note that harmonic analytic aspects of these differential forms were extensively studied in [46]. It will be interesting to see if the methods of this thesis can be applied for these cases.

(C) Let G be a connected, noncompact semisimple Lie group of real rank one with finite centre and K be a maximal compact subgroup of G. We also assume $(\tau, V_{\tau}) \in \widehat{K}$ is such that $(\tau|_M, V_{\tau})$ is irreducible. Then (G, K, τ) is a Gelfand triple. A Paley-Wiener theorem for this is proved by Campoli (see [10, Theorem 3.3.1]). We note that in this case the τ -spherical transform is even and it is possible to adapt the proof in [2] to prove the L^p -Schwartz space isomorphism theorems for τ -radial functions (see Chapter 5). Staring from the Paley-Wiener theorem for functions one can also prove the corresponding theorem for distributions. This will enable us to extend the main results to this case.

(D) We recall that if $G = SL(2, \mathbb{R})$, K = SO(2) and $\tau \in \hat{K}$, then (G, K, τ) is a Gelfand triple. The L^p -Schwartz space theorem and the Paley-Wiener theorem are available for this case (see for instance [4]). In general the K-type τ is contained in a finite number of discrete series representations of G. However apart from the case of Wiener-Tauberian theorem for L^1 functions the discrete series will pose no difficulty (see the argument in (A) above). The case of integrable functions can also be dealt with along the line of argument in [54] and thus all the theorems in Chapter 6 are extendable here. Schwartz's theorem for this case has been already discussed in Chapter 8.

We conclude with the following remarks.

Remark 9.0.11. All the results in this thesis are valid for the K-biinvariant functions of a connected noncompact semisimple Lie group of real rank one with finite centre. All the theorems in Chapter 6 are new in this context.

Our basic objects in this thesis were homogenous vector bundles associated with Gelfand triples. Apart from those which are mentioned above some notable examples of Gelfand triples are $G/K = H^n(\mathbb{R})$ or $H^n(\mathbb{C})$ and τ is an arbitrary representation in \hat{K} (see Remarks 2 and 3 in [46, p. 82]). There are Gelfand triples also for quaternionic hyperbolic spaces. It is natural to ask if the targets of this thesis could be achieved for these cases.

Bibliography

- J-P. Anker, La forme exacte de l'estimation fondamentale de Harish-Chandra, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. **305** (1987), no. 9, 371–374.
- [2] _____, The spherical Fourier transform of rapidly decreasing functions. A simple proof of a characterization due to Harish-Chandra, Helgason, Trombi, and Varadarajan, J. Funct. Anal. 96 (1991), no. 2, 331–349.
- [3] S. C. Bagchi and A. Sitaram, Spherical mean periodic functions on semisimple Lie groups, Pacific J. Math. 84 (1979), no. 2, 241–250.
- [4] W. H. Barker, L^p harmonic analysis on $SL(2, \mathbf{R})$, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. **76** (1988), no. 393, iv+110.
- [5] Y. Ben Natan, Y. Benyamini, H. Hedenmalm, and Y. Weit, Wiener's Tauberian theorem in L¹(G//K) and harmonic functions in the unit disk, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. (N.S.) **32** (1995), no. 1, 43–49.
- [6] _____, Wiener's Tauberian theorem for spherical functions on the automorphism group of the unit disk, Ark. Mat. **34** (1996), no. 2, 199–224.
- Y. Benyamini and Y. Weit, Harmonic analysis of spherical functions on SU(1,1), Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 42 (1992), no. 3, 671–694.
- [8] O. Blasco and F. Villarroya, Transference of bilinear multiplier operators on Lorentz spaces, Illinois J. Math. 47 (2003), no. 4, 1327–1343.
- [9] A. P. Blozinski, On a convolution theorem for L(p,q) spaces, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **164** (1972), 255–265.
- [10] Oscar A. Campoli, Paley-Wiener type theorems for rank-1 semisimple Lie groups, Rev. Un. Mat. Argentina 29 (1979/80), no. 3, 197–221.
- [11] R. Camporesi, The spherical transform for homogeneous vector bundles over Riemannian symmetric spaces, J. Lie Theory 7 (1997), no. 1, 29–60.

- [12] _____, Harmonic analysis for spinor fields in complex hyperbolic spaces, Adv. Math. **154** (2000), no. 2, 367–442.
- [13] R. Camporesi and E. Pedon, Harmonic analysis for spinors on real hyperbolic spaces, Colloq. Math. 87 (2001), no. 2, 245–286.
- [14] L. Carleson, Wiener's Tauberian theorem, The Legacy of Norbert Wiener: A Centennial Symposium (Cambridge, MA, 1994), Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. 60, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997, pp. 65–70.
- [15] M. Cowling, The Kunze-Stein phenomenon, Ann. Math. (2) 107 (1978), no. 2, 209–234.
- [16] _____, Herz's "principe de majoration" and the Kunze-Stein phenomenon, Harmonic analysis and number theory (Montreal, PQ, 1996), CMS Conf. Proc., vol. 21, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997, pp. 73–88.
- [17] M. Cowling, S. Giulini, and S. Meda, L^p-L^q estimates for functions of the Laplace-Beltrami operator on noncompact symmetric spaces. I, Duke Math. J. 72 (1993), no. 1, 109–150.
- [18] A. Dahlner, A Wiener Tauberian theorem for weighted convolution algebras of zonal functions on the automorphism group of the unit disc, Bergman spaces and related topics in complex analysis, Contemp. Math., vol. 404, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2006, pp. 67–102.
- [19] A. Deitmar, Invariant operators on higher K-types, J. Reine Angew. Math.
 412 (1990), 97–107.
- [20] L. Ehrenpreis, Some properties of distributions on Lie groups, Pacific J. Math.
 6 (1956), 591–605.
- [21] _____, Fourier analysis in several complex variables, Pure and Applied Mathematics, Vol. XVII, Wiley-Interscience Publishers A Division of John Wiley & Sons, New York-London-Sydney, 1970.
- [22] L. Ehrenpreis and F. I. Mautner, Some properties of the Fourier transform on semi-simple Lie groups. I, Ann. of Math. (2) 61 (1955), 406–439.
- [23] _____, Uniformly bounded representations of groups, Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.
 U. S. A. 41 (1955), 231–233.

- [24] _____, Some properties of the Fourier transform on semi-simple Lie groups. II, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 84 (1957), 1–55.
- [25] _____, Some properties of the Fourier-transform on semisimple Lie Groups. III., Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **90** (1959), 431–484.
- [26] M. Flensted-Jensen, Paley-Wiener type theorems for a differential operator connected with symmetric spaces, Ark. Mat. 10 (1972), 143–162.
- [27] R. Gangolli, On the symmetry of L₁ algebras of locally compact motion groups, and the Wiener Tauberian theorem, J. Functional Analysis 25 (1977), no. 3, 244–252.
- [28] R. Gangolli and V. S. Varadarajan, Harmonic analysis of spherical functions on real reductive groups, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete [Results in Mathematics and Related Areas], vol. 101, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1988.
- [29] R. Godement, A theory of spherical functions. I, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 73 (1952), 496–556.
- [30] L. Grafakos, Classical and modern fourier analysis, Pearson Education, Inc. NJ.
- [31] D. I. Gurevič, Counterexamples to a problem of L. Schwartz, Functional Anal. Appl. 9 (1975), no. 2, 116–120.
- [32] Harish-Chandra, Harmonic analysis on real reductive groups II, Invent. Math. 36 (1976), 1–55.
- [33] S. Helgason, Groups and geometric analysis, Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. 113, Academic Press Inc., Orlando, FL, 1984, Integral geometry, invariant differential operators, and spherical functions.
- [34] _____, Geometric analysis on symmetric spaces, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, vol. 39, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1994.
- [35] S. Helgason and K. Johnson, The bounded spherical functions on symmetric spaces, Advances in Math. 3 (1969), 586–593 (1969).
- [36] S. Helgason and J. Sengupta, Preprint (1997).
- [37] K. Hoffman, Banach spaces of analytic functions, Prentice-Hall Series in Modern Analysis, Prentice-Hall Inc., Englewood Cliffs, N. J., 1962.

- [38] T. Inoue, K. Okamoto, and M. Tanaka, An integral representation of an eigenfunction of invariant differential operators on a symmetric space, Hiroshima Math. J. 4 (1974), 413–419.
- [39] A. D. Ionescu, An endpoint estimate for the Kunze-Stein phenomenon and related maximal operators, Ann. of Math. (2) 152 (2000), no. 1, 259–275.
- [40] A. W. Knapp, Representation theory of semisimple groups, Princeton Mathematical Series, vol. 36, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1986.
- [41] R. A. Kunze and E. M. Stein, Uniformly bounded representations and harmonic analysis of the 2×2 real unimodular group, Amer. J. Math. 82 (1960), 1–62.
- [42] H. B. Lawson, Jr. and M.-L. Michelsohn, *Spin geometry*, Princeton Mathematical Series, vol. 38, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1989.
- [43] H. Leptin, Ideal theory in group algebras of locally compact groups, Invent. Math. 31 (1975/76), no. 3, 259–278.
- [44] N. Lohoué and Th. Rychener, Some function spaces on symmetric spaces related to convolution operators, J. Funct. Anal. 55 (1984), no. 2, 200–219.
- [45] P. Mohanty, S. K. Ray, R. P. Sarkar, and A. Sitaram, The Helgason-Fourier transform for symmetric spaces. II, J. Lie Theory 14 (2004), no. 1, 227–242.
- [46] E. Pedon, Analyse harmonique des formes différentielles sur l'espace hyperbolique réel., Ph.D. Thesis, Université Henri-Poincaré (Nancy 1),1997, http://emmanuel.pedon.free.fr/maths/index.html.
- [47] _____, Analyse harmonique des formes différentielles sur l'espace hyperbolique réel. I. Transformation de Poisson et fonctions sphériques, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. **326** (1998), no. 6, 671–676.
- [48] _____, Analyse harmonique des formes différentielles sur l'espace hyperbolique réel. II. Transformation de Fourier sphérique et applications, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. **326** (1998), no. 7, 781–786.
- [49] S. Pusti, S. K. Ray, and R. P. Sarkar, Wiener-tauberian type theorems for radial sections of homogenous vector bundles on certain noncompact Riemannian symmetric spaces, Preprint (2008).

- [50] S. K. Ray and R. P. Sarkar, Fourier and radon transform on harmonic NA groups, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. to appear.
- [51] W. Rudin, Fourier analysis on groups, Interscience Tracts in Pure and Applied Mathematics, No. 12, Interscience Publishers (a division of John Wiley and Sons), New York-London, 1962.
- [52] ____, Functional analysis, McGraw-Hill Book Co., New York, 1973, McGraw-Hill Series in Higher Mathematics.
- [53] S. Saeki, Translation invariant operators on groups, Tôhoku Math. J. (2) 22 (1970), 409–419.
- [54] R. P. Sarkar, Wiener Tauberian theorems for SL₂(R), Pacific J. Math. 177 (1997), no. 2, 291–304.
- [55] _____, Wiener Tauberian theorem for rank one symmetric spaces, Pacific J. Math. 186 (1998), no. 2, 349–358.
- [56] L. Schwartz, Théorie générale des fonctions moyenne-périodiques, Ann. of Math. (2) 48 (1947), 857–929.
- [57] A. Sitaram, An analogue of the Wiener-Tauberian theorem for spherical transforms on semisimple Lie groups, Pacific J. Math. 89 (1980), no. 2, 439– 445.
- [58] _____, On an analogue of the Wiener Tauberian theorem for symmetric spaces of the noncompact type, Pacific J. Math. **133** (1988), no. 1, 197–208.
- [59] E. M. Stein and G. Weiss, Introduction to Fourier analysis on Euclidean spaces, Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1971, Princeton Mathematical Series, No. 32.
- [60] G. van Dijk and A. Pasquale, Harmonic analysis on vector bundles over $Sp(1, n)/Sp(1) \times Sp(n)$, Enseign. Math. (2) **45** (1999), no. 3-4, 219–252.
- [61] D. A. Vogan, Jr., The algebraic structure of the representation of semisimple Lie groups. I, Ann. of Math. (2) 109 (1979), no. 1, 1–60.
- [62] G. Warner, Harmonic analysis on semi-simple Lie groups. II, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1972, Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Band 189.

- [63] N. Wiener, *Tauberian theorems*, Ann. of Math. (2) **33** (1932), no. 1, 1–100.
- [64] M. Zafran, A multilinear interpolation theorem, Studia Math. 62 (1978), no. 2, 107–124.